THE UNIVERSITY OF ADELAIDE



Response of microbial activity and biomass to changes in

soil salinity and water content

Nan Yan

Thesis submitted to The University of Adelaide in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine Faculty of Sciences The University of Adelaide April, 2014 I dedicate this thesis to my grandmother Yueying Wang my greatest ever incentive for completing this work

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS					
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS					
ABSTRACT	V				
DECLARATION	viii				
PUBLICATIONS ARISING FROM THIS THESIS					
CHAPTER 1	1				
Introduction and Literature Review	1				
1.1 Introduction	2				
1.2 Soil microorganisms	4				
1.2.1 Importance of soil microorganisms for nutrient cycling	4				
1.2.2 Microbial activity and its contribution to atmospheric CO ₂	4				
1.3 Soil water content	6				
1.3.1 Forms of water in soils and the water potential	6				
1.3.2 Relationship between soil water content and water potential	7				
1.3.3 Effect of soil water content on microorganisms					
1.3.4 Effect of fluctuating water content					
1.4 Saline soils	9				
1.4.1 Forms of salt-affected soils	9				
1.4.2 Causes of salinity	10				
1.4.3 Effects of salinity on plants and microbes	12				
1.5 Aims of this study	13				
1.6 References	14				
CHAPTER 2	25				
Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final solution original salinity	alinity, not the 25				
CHAPTER 3					
Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils					
CHAPTER 4	40				

Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils4				
CHAPTER 5	49			
The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils	s.49			
CHAPTER 6	59			
Previous water content influences the response of microbes to changes in water content in non- saline and saline soils	59			
CHAPTER 7	92			
Conclusion and Future Research	92			

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to give my sincere gratitude to my principle supervisor, Professor Petra Marschner, without her valuable guidance, assistance and support, I couldn't finish this thesis in time, she is not only a mentor throughout my PhD candidature, but more like a parent who helps me tremendously in both my study and life during all these three years.

I would like to thank my co-supervisor, Professor Richard Burns for his valuable advice and insightful comments on my project.

Besides, I would like to thank all my colleagues in soil group, especially Andong Shi, Suman Lata Verma, Nasrin Chowdhury, Trung Ta Nguyen, Bogumila Tomczak, Colin Rivers, Lara Settimio, Yulin Zhang, Cuicui Zhao, thanks for all their unconditional help for my study.

I am extremely grateful to the Chinese Scholarship Council for the financial support.

I also would like to express my deep gratitude to all the friends I met in Adelaide, all their company, smile, and help during these three years making my stay in Adelaide a pleasant and special one, this period will be the most precious memory in my life.

Finally, most sincerely thanks go to my parents, who watched me from a distance while I worked towards my degree. The completion of this thesis will mean a lot to them, so I dedicate this project to my loving parents, without whose endless love and encouragement this work would not have been possible.

ABSTRACT

Salinization is a serious land degradation problem because osmotic stress and toxic ions cause poor plant growth and low soil microbial activity. The effect of salinity on soil microbes has been studied previously, but usually at constant salinity. However, in the field salinity may vary over time. Another factor influencing the effect of salinity on soil microbes is the soil water content. The osmotic potential, which is a measure of the salt concentration in the soil solution, increases as soils dry. The aim of the experiments described in this thesis was to assess how soil microbial activity and microbial biomass respond to changes in soil salinity and soil water content. One non-saline and four saline soils from Monarto, South Australia (35° 05′ S and 139° 06′ E) were used in the experiments. Soils were air-dried after collection. In some experiments, salinity was induced by adding certain amount of NaCl (dissolved in RO water), or decreased by leaching. Preliminary experiments were carried out to quantify the salts or water needed to reach the desired salinity. Pea (*Pisum sativum L.*) straw (C/N=26) was used as available substrate in most experiments except for experiments in Chapter four, where glucose was used. Soil CO₂ release (respiration as measure of microbial activity) was measured daily throughout each experimental period, microbial biomass was determined at different times in each experiment by fumigation extraction.

The experiments described in Chapter 2 (Soil Biology and Biochemistry 53, 50-55, 2012) were conducted to investigate the response of soil microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity. The electrical conductivity of the saturation extract (EC_e) of five different soils was adjusted to 3 to 119 dS m⁻¹ by adding NaCl. After 15 days, cumulative respiration and microbial biomass were negatively correlated with EC. Irrespective of the original soil EC, cumulative respiration at a given adjusted EC was similar, suggesting that microbes from originally saline soils are not more tolerant to increases in salinity than those from originally non-saline soils.

The experiment described in Chapter 3 (Biology and Fertility of Soils 49, 367-371, 2013) was designed to investigate the response of soil microbial activity and biomass to decreasing salinity. Three

saline soils were used, the EC_e was decreased by leaching to EC_e 6 to 32 dS m⁻¹. At a given adjusted EC, irrespective of the original EC, cumulative respiration recovered to the same level as in the soils which had originally lower EC. This was also true for microbial biomass C, except for the soil with the highest original EC, where microbial biomass C did not fully recover.

The aim of the two experiments in Chapter 4 (Soil Biology and Biochemistry 65, 322-328, 2013) was to investigate the response of soil microbial activity and biomass to changes of salinity. In both experiments, one non-saline soil and two saline soils were used. Every 5 days, soil cores were dipped into a salt solution (contained glucose as available substrate) to increase or maintain the EC or salinity was decreased by leaching. In Experiment 1, soil salinity was increased or reduced between EC 1, 11, and 31 dS m⁻¹ repeatedly over six 5-day cycles. In Experiment 2, soil salinity was increased over four 5-day cycles from 1 or 11 to 31 dS m⁻¹ either abruptly (within one cycle) or gradually (over at least 2 cycles). The results showed that soil microbes can respond quickly to changes in EC with respect to activity and growth when they are supplied with easily available C. A previous exposure to high EC did not limit the ability of the soil microbes to respond to a subsequent decrease in salinity. Compared to the originally saline soils, microbial activity and biomass in the originally non-saline soil were higher, less affected by EC increases and recovered more quickly after the EC was decreased. A gradual EC increase did not result in greater respiration or microbial biomass compared to an abrupt increase.

In semi-arid and Mediterranean ecosystems, surface soils frequently experience dry and rewet events. The experiment in Chapter 5 (Soil Biology and Biochemistry 43, 2265-2272, 2011) aimed to determine the effect of the length of the dry period on the size of the flush in respiration after rewetting. One non-saline and four saline soils were used. The length of the dry period varied between 1 and 5 days which resulted in different water contents, being lowest with the longest dry period. At the end of the dry period, soils were rewet to optimal water content. The experiment showed that rewetting induced a flush in respiration only if the water potential of the soils was previously decreased at least 3-fold compared to optimal water content.

Chapter 6 (submitted Biology and Fertility of Soils) includes three experiments with the aim to test the hypotheses that: (i) the osmotic potential to which the microbes were previously exposed influences their activity at a different osmotic potential and (ii) the response is modulated by the speed of the changes in osmotic potential were tested. Three soils were used, a non-saline soil and two saline soils where the EC_e was adjusted to 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹. In Experiment 1, the relationship between soil water content and respiration was determined. Water contents for optimal, medium and low respiration were chosen for the following experiments. There were five treatments for each soil In Experiment 2, and each treatment included two periods: maintained at optimum water content; from optimum to medium water content; maintained at medium water content; slow change from low to medium water content; rapid change from low to medium water content. In Experiment 3, the effect of the speed by which the water content was changed on soil respiration was further investigated. In both Experiments 2 and 3, respiration at the target water content was higher at medium or high water content when the soils had a low water content before, indicating that the response of microbial activity to a certain water content (osmotic potential) is influenced by the previous water content. However, microbial activity was less related to the speed of changes, as cumulative respiration was not consistently different between rapid and slow drying.

DECLARATION

I certify that this work contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in my name, in any university or other tertiary institution and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text. In addition, I certify that no part of this work will, in the future, be used in a submission in my name, for any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution without the prior approval of the University of Adelaide and where applicable, any partner institution responsible for the joint-award of this degree.

I give consent to this copy of my thesis when deposited in the University Library, being made available for loan and photocopying, subject to the provisions of the Copyright Act 1968.

The author acknowledges that copyright of published works contained within this thesis resides with the copyright holder(s) of those works.

I also give permission for the digital version of my thesis to be made available on the web, via the University's digital research repository, the Library Search and also through web search engines, unless permission has been granted by the University to restrict access for a period of time.

Signed:

Nan Yan

April 2014

PUBLICATIONS ARISING FROM THIS THESIS

- 1. Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2012. Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 53, 50-55.
- Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2013. Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils. Biology and Fertility of Soils 49, 367-371.
- Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2013. Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 65, 322-328.
- Chowdhury, N., Yan, N., Islam, M.N., Marschner, P., 2011. The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 2265-2272.

CHAPTER 1

Introduction and Literature Review

1 Introduction and Literature Review

1.1 Introduction

Soil salinization, which is the accumulation of excess salts, is a serious land degradation issue in more than 100 countries. Over 900 Mha of land throughout the world are affected by salinity or sodicity or both corresponding to about 10% of total arable land (Szabolcs, 1989). Salinization is found on \geq 5% of the land area in Africa and up to 22% of arable land in West Asia. Salinization affects 1-3 Mha land in Europe and 17 western states of the United States of America (Chhabra, 1996; Ladeiro, 2012; UNEP, 2007). It is estimated that at least ten hectares of arable land are lost world-wide every minute, three of which from soil salinization (Buringh, 1978). Salinization reduces crop value and yield, destroys species habitats, and causes severe socioeconomic and environmental problems in the long term. Annual global income losses due to salinization are estimated at over 12 ×10⁹ US \$ (Ghassemi et al., 1995).

In Australia, one of the driest continents in the world, about 30% of the land area is affected by salinization (Rengasamy, 2006b). Two forms of salinity are recognised in Australia: primary salinity, which originates mainly from deposition of oceanic salt by rain and wind and is stored in the soil or groundwater and secondary salinity, which is the salinization of land and water resources due to human activities, including irrigation salinity and dryland salinity. Both forms of salinity are due to rising water tables bringing dissolved salts in the root zone of plants. The National Land and Water Resources Audit estimates that in Australia, nearly 5.7 million hectares are at risk or affected by dryland salinity; a figure that could triple to 17 million hectares in 50 years (NLWRA, 2001); and more than \$130 million of agriculture production is lost annually from salinity (NDSP, 2004).

High concentrations of salts in the soil solution adversely influence plant growth and soil microorganisms mainly through three mechanisms: 1) osmotic effects, which reduce water uptake by plants and microbes; 2) specific ion effects (toxicity or ion imbalance); and 3) changes in soil physical

and chemical properties. Through its negative effect on plants and soil microbes, salt accumulation can impair nutrient cycling.

Many studies have been conducted on the effects of salinity on soil microbes, including microbial activity (Chowdhury et al., 2011a), biomass (Laura, 1974; Rietz and Haynes, 2003; Sarig and Steinberger, 1994), and community structure (Gennari et al., 2007; Gros et al., 2003; Pankhurst et al., 2001). However, in the field, soil salinity is seldom constant over time or uniform in space: in coastal soils, soil salinity fluctuates seasonally, due to the intrusion of seawater into the groundwater (Tripathi et al., 2006). In irrigated soils, salinity varies with the quality of the irrigation water. Amount and distribution of rainfall events, especially in arid and semi-arid areas, also affect soil salinity and consequently influence soil microbial activity. For example, Mamilov et al. (2004) observed over 5 times higher soil respiration rates in saline soil after a wet year compared to a year with less rain. This emphasises the importance of water content for the effect of salinity because the concentration of salt in the soil solution determines the strength with which the water is held in the soil solution (osmotic potential). The salt concentration in the soil solution increases as the water content decreases because the salt is concentrated in the remaining soil solution.

Many studies have explored the effects of salinity and soil water content on soil microorganisms, but usually separately, little is known about how soil microbial activity and microbial biomass respond to changes in soil salinity and soil water content. Since soil salinity and water content are not constant in the field, it is important to understand the effect of changes in salinity and water content on soil microorganisms for the sustainable use and rehabilitation of saline soils.

This literature review covers the following topics: the role of microbes in soils, the concept of soil water potential, soil salinity and its effect on microbes and plants, concluding with the aims of this study.

1.2 Soil microorganisms

In general, soil microorganisms constitute less than 1% (w/w) of the soil mass, but they play a key role in soil properties and processes. Soil microbes include bacteria, archaea, fungi, protozoa and viruses (Tate, 2000). Microorganisms participate in oxidation, nitrification, ammonification, nitrogen fixation, and other processes which lead to decomposition of soil organic matter and transformation of nutrients (Amato and Ladd, 1994), they can also store C and nutrients in their biomass which are mineralized after cell death by surviving microbes (Anderson and Domsch, 1980). Our understanding of these processes increased considerably in recent years with advances in molecular and analytical methodologies (Fierer et al., 2005; Gessner et al., 2010).

1.2.1 Importance of soil microorganisms for nutrient cycling

Nutrient cycling is the flux of nutrients within and between the various biotic or abiotic pools in which nutrients occur in the soil environment (Brady and Weil, 2002). Microorganisms have a major impact on the cycling of elements, most of which are essential for the growth of living organisms. Bacteria, archaea and fungi, in particular, are crucial for the cycling of several important inorganic nutrients in soils. Through oxidation, ammonification and other metabolic processes, organic materials are decomposed, releasing essential inorganic plant nutrients to the soil. Nitrate (through nitrification), sulfate (through sulfur oxidation), phosphate (through phosphorus mineralization) are present in soils primarily due to the action of microorganisms. Therefore, microbes are essential to maintaining a productive and valuable soil system. Disturbance of the soil environment, such as land use change or soil cultivation, can shift microbial communities and can have detrimental effects on soil nutrient cycling (French et al., 2009).

1.2.2 Microbial activity and its contribution to atmospheric CO₂

The pool of organic C in soils is the largest terrestrial carbon store on earth, containing twice as much C than the atmospheric pool (Lal et al., 1995). According to Schimel et al. (1994), soils contain two thirds of the world's terrestrial C. However, the soil also has the potential to be a large C source,

because the rate of net organic C accumulation or loss is a function of inputs and outputs (Figure.1). Output occurs through mineralization. The emission of CO₂ from soils, which includes respiration from soil organisms and roots, contributes approximately 10% to atmospheric CO₂ (Raich and Potter, 1995). Organic C input can be as plant and microbial residues and secretions, dead animals, organic amendments such as compost or manures. Areas at the bottom of slopes may also receive substantial organic C input through material eroded from other parts of the landscape. Microbes also play an essential role in the formation of humic substances which are stable forms of organic C and critical for organic C sequestration in soils (Burns et al., 1986).



Figure 1. Conceptual model of carbon cycle emphasizing transfers between major soil organic matter pools (Tate, 2000).

1.3 Soil water content

1.3.1 Forms of water in soils and the water potential

Substantial volumes of water are stored in soils. For example, 1ha of medium textured soil (1m deep) with a water content at field capacity of 20% can store 8.0 ×10⁵ L water (Or and Wraith, 2000). Plants and organisms rely heavily on water in soils and water is essential for nutrient cycling. However, soil water content varies both in time and in space which not only influences water availability to plants and microbes but also has a major effect on the rate of diffusion of solutes and gases (Adl, 2003).

The status of soil water can be described in two ways: the soil water content, which indicates how much water is present, and soil water potential, which relates to the energy level by which the water is held in the soil. The water potential is the amount of pressure that needs to be applied to transport a solution of known molarity from a referenced elevation to that of pure water (McKenzie, 2002). Processes dealing with water balance are usually more related to water content; whereas processes related to water movement are mainly related to soil water potential (Warrick and Or, 2007).

Soil water potential is the sum of matric, osmotic and gravitational potential; matric potential is expressed in negative values. The attraction of water to the soil solids provides a matric force and consequently results in matric potential. The osmotic potential is attributed to the presence of solutes in the soil solution, inorganic salts or organic compounds cluster the water molecules around the aggregates and hence reduce the freedom movement of the water. The gravitational potential is induced by gravity (attraction to the earth centre), it acts on soil water the same as it does on any other body (Brady and Weil, 2002). The relationship between matric potential and water content can be measured using pressure plates. Matric potential is the dominant component of water potential in non-saline soils. Osmotic potential can be measured by displacement technique (Sands and Reid, 1980), but also calculated based on measured electrical conductivity and water content using the following formula:

$$O_s = -0.036 EC_{meas} \theta_{ref} / \theta_{act}$$

Where O_s = the soil osmotic potential (MPa) at the actual moisture content (θ_{act} , g g⁻¹) of the soil and EC_{meas}= the measure electrical conductivity (dS m⁻¹) of the extract at the reference water content (θ_{ref} , g g⁻¹) of the 1:5 soil/water mixture (Richards, 1954).

1.3.2 Relationship between soil water content and water potential

The greater amount of water a soil holds, the lower (less negative) the water potential and vice versa. But the relationship between water content and water potential varies with soil texture. For example, a clay soil holds much more water at a given potential than does a loam or sand and, at a given moisture content, the water is held much more strongly in the clay. Furthermore, well-structured soils usually have more large pores (>0.06mm) in which water is not held as tightly as in small and medium size pores resulting in lower potential (Brady and Weil, 2002). Hence, in order to understand whether the water moves and determine if it is available for plants or microbes, both the amount of water present and energy status should be considered.

1.3.3 Effect of soil water content on microorganisms

The water content of soils controls microbial activity and is a major factor that determines the rates of mineralization (Paul et al., 2003). Water is not only an essential transport medium for substrates, it is also an important participant in hydrolysis process. However, excess soil water content results in limited O₂ diffusion because O₂ diffusion in water is much lower (about 10⁴ times) than in air which will reduce the activity of aerobic microorganisms (Kozlowski, 1984; Skopp et al., 1990), but could increase the activities of anaerobes. Lack of water reduces microbial activity and growth (Bottner, 1985; Kieft et al., 1987), C and N mineralization (Pulleman and Tietema, 1999; Sleutel et al., 2008) and shifts microbial community structure (Hueso et al., 2012; Sorensen et al., 2013). Cells retain sufficient water for cell turgor and metabolism by maintaining a higher osmotic potential (more negative) in the cytoplasm than that of the surrounding environment (Martin et al., 1999). When encountering low water content, soil microbes have to accumulate organic and inorganic compounds which increase the osmotic potential inside their cells to counteract the high osmotic potential (more negative) of the soil

solution. The organic or inorganic compounds are termed osmolytes. Examples of organic osmolytes are glutamate and proline in bacteria, inorganic osmolytes are various salts, such as KCI. Organic osmolytes generally have low molecular weight (Boot et al., 2013), however, synthesis of osmolytes requires large amounts of energy and may therefore reduce growth compared to high water availability (Harris, 1981; Oren, 1999; Wichern et al., 2006). Further as soils dry out, substrate supply becomes increasingly limited because the pores drain and water films around aggregates become thinner and disconnected (Ilstedt et al., 2000; Stark and Firestone, 1995).

It has been suggested that fungi, Gram-positive bacteria and archaea can better tolerate high matric potential than Gram-negative bacteria because they have stronger cell walls (Fierer et al., 2003; Martin et al., 1999; Schimel et al., 2007; Vasileiadis et al., 2012).

1.3.4 Effect of fluctuating water content

Soil moisture and the distribution of water within a soil profile vary with seasonal cycles of rainfall, irrigation periods (farm lands) and temperature. In semi-arid and Mediterranean ecosystems, surface soils frequently experience long dry periods followed by a relatively rapid wetting (Fierer and Schimel, 2002). The effects of drying and rewetting on soil microbial processes have been studied (Griffiths et al., 2003; Herron et al., 2009; Ilstedt et al., 2000; Schimel et al., 2007; Xiang et al., 2008). The concentration of available substrate and microbial activity peak in the first 24h after rewetting (Fierer and Schimel, 2003). This is because, upon rewetting, cells of sensitive microbes lyse, whilst other microbial genotypes release the organic solutes they accumulated during the dry phase (Halverson et al., 2000). Furthermore, soil aggregates break down and their previously protected organic matter is exposed and can then be decomposed. Microbial biomass, activity and nitrification decrease with increasing number of dry and rewetting cycles (Mikha et al., 2005; Nelson et al., 1996; Wu and Brookes, 2005). The decrease in microbial biomass turnover (Van Gestel et al., 1993) and the loss of C during the flush in respiration upon rewetting (Fierer and Schimel, 2003). However, the response of microbial activity to drying and rewetting varies with soil type (Jin et al., 2003).

due to the interaction of soil moisture and soil type, aggregation and the concentration of potentially bioavailable soil organic matter (Anderson and Ingram, 1993). However, drying and rewetting can also kill some microbes, delay bacterial growth (Goransson et al., 2013) and change microbial community structure which, in turn, could influence nutrient cycling (Fierer et al., 2003; Schimel et al., 2007). Butterly et al. (2009) found that drying and rewetting induced a reduction in fungi and an increase in Gram-positive bacteria. However, this is not always the case, 6-10 drying-rewetting cycles reduced bacterial growth but not that of fungi (Bapiri et al., 2010).

1.4 Saline soils

1.4.1 Forms of salt-affected soils

A soil that contains excess salts so as to impair its productivity is called a salt-affected soil. Salt in the soil can influence soil processes through the salt concentration in the soil solution (salinity) which determines the osmotic potential and the concentration of sodium on the exchange complex of the soil (sodicity) which influences soil structural stability. Salinity can, over time, lead to sodicity.

The major soluble salts in soils are the cations Na⁺ (sodium), Ca²⁺ (calcium), Mg²⁺ (magnesium) and K⁺ (potassium), and the anions Cl⁻ (chloride), SO₄²⁻ (sulfate), HCO₃⁻ (bicarbonate), CO₃²⁻ (carbonate) and NO₃⁻ (nitrate) (Shi and Wang, 2005).

The salt content of soil can be estimated by electrical conductivity of a saturated soil paster (EC_e) or a more dilute suspention of soil in water e.g. a 1:5 soil: water extract $(EC_{1:5})$ (Richards, 1954). The EC_{1:5} can be converted to EC_e using the equation (Hazelton and Murphy, 2007):

$$EC_e = (14.0-0.13 \times clay\%) \times EC_{1:5}$$

From the EC values, the total salt concentration (in milli equivalent per litre) can be calculated using the formula:

Salt concentration (me/l) = EC (μ s/m)/100

The exchangeable sodium percentage (ESP) is a measure of sodicity and is calculated from the equation:

$$ESP = \frac{Exchangeable \text{ sodium, cmolc/kg}}{Cation exchange capacity, cmolc/kg} \times 100\%$$

The sodium-adsorption-ratio (SAR) is a good indicator of the sodium status (Brassard et al., 2008). It is widely used because it is more easily measured than ESP. SAR is defined by Richards (1954) as:

$$SAR = \frac{Na^+}{\sqrt{\frac{Ca^{2+} + Mg^{2+}}{2}}}$$

Where the concentrations of Na⁺, Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ in the soil solution are in me/l.

There are several classification systems for salt-affected soils in the world, for example the USDA system, the USSR system and the Australian system (Chhabra, 1996). In this review the USDA system which classifies soils in three distinct categories (saline, sodic and saline-sodic soil) is used.

Saline soils have an electrical conductivity of the saturated paste (EC_e) >4 dS m⁻¹, ESP <15 or SAR <13 and pH <8.5. Sodic soils have an ESP >15 or SAR >13. Soils that have both detrimental levels of neutral soluble salts (EC_e >4 dS m⁻¹) and a high proportion of sodium ions (ESP >15 or SAR >13) are classified as saline-sodic soils (Table 1) (Brady and Weil, 2002; CISEAU et al., 2005).

Salt-affected soil	ECe	рН	Sodium	Soil physical
classification	(dS m ⁻¹)		adsorption ratio	condition
Saline	>4.0	< 8.5	<13	Normal
Saline-sodic	>4.0	< 8.5	>13	Normal
Sodic	<4.0	> 8.5	>13	Poor

Table 1. Classification of salt-affected soils

1.4.2 Causes of salinity

Salt-affected soils can be classified according to how the salinity developed: primary salinity which occurs naturally where the soil parent material is rich in soluble salts, or geochemical processes

result in salt-affected soil. Secondary salinity is salinization of land and water resources due to human activities.

Human activities which can induce salinization include poor irrigation management; insufficient drainage; improper cropping patterns and rotations; and chemical contamination (Oldeman et al., 1990; UNEP, 2007). Dryland salinity which is wide-spread in Australia (5.7Mha) is due to land use change (NLWRA, 2001). Since the European settlement in Australia, native perennial deep rooted vegetation was replaced by shallow rooted crops and pasture species and soil organic matter content decreased (George et al., 1997; Hajkowicz and Young, 2005; Strehlow et al., 2005). This resulted in reduced evapotranspiration and soil water storage capacity and therefore increased flow of water through the soil profile which raised the groundwater level so that the saline ground water is now close to the soil surface causing dryland salinity (NLWRA, 2001).

The large extent of salt-affected soils in Australia can be explained partly by the fact that this is the driest continent of the world. Due to the climatic conditions, 87% of the average annual rainfall (420 mm) is lost into the atmosphere through evaporation and transpiration (Chartres, 1993). Therefore, salts entering the soil from rain or irrigation are accumulated in the upper horizons and not leached. Another reason for primary salinity is the development of Australia landscape, and deposition of ocean salts by wind and rain (Northcote, 1972; Peck, 1993). Land use change, as mentioned before, also contributes to the large extent of salt-affected soils.

It is predicted that the human population will reach 8 billion in 2025. To avoid or minimize food shortage, saline soils have to be rehabilitated and managed to meet the food demand of an ever growing human population (Ladeiro, 2012). Changing farming and land use system or vegetation management play an important role in managing water sources and salinity (NDSP, 2004). For example, to reduce dryland salinity, planting of deep-rooted perennial vegetation such as trees for fruit, nuts and oil or native species such as *Acacia spp* (Thrall et al., 2009). Groundwater levels can be controlled by drains, subsurface drains, and pumping (NDSP, 2004).

1.4.3 Effects of salinity on plants and microbes

High concentrations of soluble salts affect plants and microbes via two primary mechanisms: osmotic effect and specific ion effects.

a) Osmotic effect

Soluble salts increase the osmotic potential (more negative) of the soil water, drawing water out of cells which may kill microbes and roots through plasmolysis. The high osmotic potential also makes it more difficult for roots and microbes to remove water from the soil (Oren, 1999). Plants and microbes can adapt to low osmotic potential by accumulating osmolytes, however, synthesis of osmolytes requires large amounts of energy (Oren, 1999; Wichern et al., 2006).

b) Specific ion effects:

At high concentrations, certain ions, including Na⁺, Cl⁻, and HCO_{3⁻}, are toxic to many plants (Chhabra, 1996).

These two mechanisms reduce plant growth and nutrient uptake. Yield of most crops is reduced at EC_e 2-45 dS m⁻¹, but the growth of very tolerant crops such as barley, cotton and sugar beet is only slightly reduced at EC_e 10-20 dS m⁻¹ (Arshad, 2008; Ayers and Westcot, 1976).

Many studies showed that salinity reduces microbial activity, microbial biomass and changes microbial community structure (Andronov et al., 2012; Batra and Manna, 1997; Pathak and Rao, 1998; Rousk et al., 2011; Setia et al., 2011b). Salinity reduces microbial biomass mainly because the osmotic stress results in drying and lysis of cells (Batra and Manna, 1997; Laura, 1974; Pathak and Rao, 1998; Rietz and Haynes, 2003; Sarig et al., 1996; Sarig and Steinberger, 1994; Yuan et al., 2007a). Some studies showed that soil respiration decreased with increasing soil EC (Adviento-Borbe et al., 2006; Wong et al., 2009; Yuan et al., 2007b). Setia et al. (2010) found that soil respiration was reduced by more than 50% at EC_{1:5}≥5.0 dS m⁻¹. However, Rietz and Haynes (2003) reported that soil respiration was not significantly correlated with EC, but as EC increased, the metabolic quotient increased. The sensitivity of soil enzyme activities to salinity varies: activities of urease, alkaline phosphatase, â-

glucosidase were strongly inhibited by salinity (Frankenberger and Bingham, 1982; Pan et al., 2013), whereas dehydrogenase and catalase were less affected (Garcia and Hernandez, 1996).

As explained above, microorganisms have the ability to adapt to or tolerate stress caused by salinity by accumulating osmolytes (Del Moral et al., 1987; Quesada et al., 1982; Sagot et al., 2010; Zahran et al., 1992). Fungi tend to be more sensitive to salt stress than bacteria (Gros et al., 2003; Pankhurst et al., 2001; Sardinha et al., 2003; Wichern et al., 2006), thus the bacterial/fungi ratio is likely to be increased in saline soils. Inevitably, differences in salinity tolerance among microbes results in changes in community structure compared to non-saline soils (Gros et al., 2003; Pankhurst et al., 2001). Proline and glycine betaine are the main organic osmolytes and potassium cations are the most common inorganic solutes used as osmolytes requires high amounts of energy (Killham, 1994, Oren 2001). Accumulation of inorganic salts as osmolytes can be toxic therefore it is confined to halophytic microbes which evolved salt tolerant enzymes to survive in highly saline environments.

1.5 Aims of this study

In most studies on soil microbes in saline soils, only the effect of salinity was considered, not the combined and interactive effect of salinity and water content on osmotic potential. As explained above, the salt concentration in the soil solution (osmotic potential) is the main factor influencing microbial response to salinity. The osmotic potential is influenced by salinity measured in a given soil: water ratio and the soil water content. Therefore, it is important to consider osmotic potential in studies on microbes in saline soils. Further in the field, soil salinity and water content are not constant in time nor space. Soil microbial activity, biomass and community structure in saline soils change seasonally (Cao et al., 2011; Moss et al., 2006; Sarig and Steinberger, 1994). But in these studies, soil samples were collected at different times from fields with halophytes (i.e. *Tamarix chinensis* and *Reaumuria negeoensis*), thus other factors may have induced the observed changes - such as temperature and

plant growth. Therefore, experiments in controlled conditions are needed to better understand the effect of fluctuating salinity and soil water content on soil microbes.

The research detailed in this thesis aims to address these knowledge gaps and specifically to:

- Investigate the response of soil microbial activity and biomass in non-saline and saline soils to increasing salinity (Chapter 2).
- Determine the responses of microbial activity and biomass in saline soils collected from the field and subject to decreasing salinity (leaching) (Chapter 3).
- Assess the response of soil microbial activity and microbial biomass in saline and nonsaline soil to fluctuating salinity (Chapter 4).
- Determine the effect of drying and rewetting on soil respiration and biomass in saline soils (Chapter 5).
- 5. Test the hypotheses that the osmotic potential to which the microbes were previously exposed influences their activity at a different osmotic potential and that the response is modulated by the speed of the changes in osmotic potential (Chapter 6).

1.6 References

- Adl, S.M., 2003. The ecology of soil decomposition. CAB International 2003, Wallingford UK.
- Adviento-Borbe, M. A. A. Doran, J. W. Drijber, R.A., Dobermann, A., 2006. Soil electrical conductivity and water content affect nitrous oxide and carbon dioxide emissions in intensively managed soils. J. Environ. Qual. 35, 1999-2010.
- Amato, M., Ladd, J.N., 1994. Application of the ninhydrin-reactive N assay for microbial biomass in acid soils Soil Biology & Biochemistry 26, 1109-1115.
- Anderson, J.M., Ingram, J.S.I., 1993. Tropical soil biology and fertility: A handbook of methods, Second edition. CAB International, Wallingford, England.

- Anderson, J.P.E., Domsch, K.H., 1980. Quantities of plant nutrients in the microbial biomass of selected soils. Soil Science 130, 211-216.
- Andronov, E.E., Petrova, S.N., Pinaev, A.G., Pershina, E.V., Rakhimgalieva, S.Z., Akhmedenov, K.M., Gorobets, A.V., Sergaliev, N.K., 2012. Analysis of the structure of microbial community in soils with different degrees of salinization using T-RFLP and real-time PCR techniques. Eurasian Soil Science 45, 147-156.
- Arshad, M., 2008. Soil salinity and salinization, In: Chesworth, W. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Soil Science Dordrecht. Springer, 699-704 pp.
- Ayers, R.S., Westcot, W.D., 1976. Water quality for agriculture. FAO, Rome.
- Bapiri, A., Baath, E., Rousk, J., 2010. Drying-Rewetting Cycles Affect Fungal and Bacterial Growth Differently in an Arable Soil. Microbial Ecology 60, 419-428.
- Batra, L., Manna, M.C., 1997. Dehydrogenase activity and microbial biomass carbon in saltaffected soils of semiarid and arid regions. Arid Land Research and Management 11, 295-303.
- Borken, W., Matzner, E., 2009. Reappraisal of drying and wetting effects on C and N mineralization and fluxes in soils. Global Change Biology 15, 808-824.
- Bottner, P., 1985. Response of microbial biomass to alternate moist and dry conditions in a soil incubated with C-14 labeled and N-15 labelled plant material. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 17, 329-337.
- Brady, N.C., Weil, R.R., 2002. The nature and properties of soils. Prentice Hall, New Jersey.
- Brassard, P., Henry, K.A., Schwartzman, K., Jomphe, M., Olson, S.H., 2008. Geography and genealogy of the human host harbouring a distinctive drug-resistant strain of tuberculosis. Infect Genet Evol 8, 247-257.
- Buringh, P., 1978. Food production potential of the world, In: Sinha, R. (Ed.), The World Food Problem; Consensus and Conflict. Pergamon Press., pp. 477-485.
- Burns, R.G., Dell'Agnola, G., S.Miele, S.Nardi, G.Savoini, M.Schnitzer, P.Sequi, D.Vaughan, S.A.Visser, 1986. Humic substances effect on soil and plants. Ramo Editoriale degli Agricoltori.

- Butterly, C.R., Bunemann, E.K., McNeill, A.M., Baldock, J.A., Marschner, P., 2009. Carbon pulses but not phosphorus pulses are related to decreases in microbial biomass during repeated drying and rewetting of soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 1406-1416.
- Cao, D., Shi, F.C., Ruan, W.B., Lu, Z.H., Chai, M.W., 2011. Seasonal changes in and relationship between soil microbial and microfaunal communities in a *Tamarix chinensis* community in the Yellow River Delta. African Journal of Biotechnology 10, 18425-18432.
- Chartres, C.J., 1993. Sodic soils- and introduction to their formation and distribution in Australia Australian Journal of Soil Research 31, 751-760.

Chhabra, R., 1996. Soil salinity and water quality. Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands.

- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011a. Soil microbial activity and community composition: Impact of changes in matric and osmotic potential. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1229-1236.
- Chowdhury, N., Yan, N., Islam, M.N., Marschner, P., 2011b. The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 2265-2272.

CISEAU, IPTRID, AGLL, FAO, 2005. Management of irrigation-induced salt-affected soils.

- Csonka, L.N., 1989. Physiological and genetic responses of bacteria to osmotic-stress. Microbiological Reviews 53, 121-147.
- Del Moral, A., Quesada, E., Ramos-Cormenzana, A., 1987. Distribution and types of bacterial isolated from an inland saltern Annales de l'Institut Pasteur Microbiology 138, 59-66.
- Fierer, N., Jackson, J.A., Vilgalys, R., Jackson, R.B., 2005. Assessment of soil microbial community structure by use of taxon-specific quantitative PCR assays. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 71, 4117-4120.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., 2002. Effects of drying-rewetting frequency on soil carbon and nitrogen transformations. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 34, 777-787.

- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., 2003. A proposed mechanism for the pulse in carbon dioxide production commonly observed following the rapid rewetting of a dry soil. Soil Science Society of America Journal 67, 798-805.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., Holden, P.A., 2003. Influence of drying-rewetting frequency on soil bacterial community structure. Microbial Ecology 45, 63-71.
- Frankenberger, W.T., Bingham, F.T., 1982. Influence of salinity on soil enzyme activities Soil Science Society of America Journal 46, 1173-1177.
- Franzluebbers, A.J., Haney, R.L., Honeycutt, C.W., Schomberg, H.H., Hons, F.M., 2000. Flush of carbon dioxide following rewetting of dried soil relates to active organic pools. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 613-623.
- French, S., Levy-Booth, D., Samarajeewa, A., Shannon, K.E., Smith, J., Trevors, J.T., 2009. Elevated temperatures and carbon dioxide concentrations: effects on selected microbial activities in temperate agricultural soils. World Journal of Microbiology & Biotechnology 25, 1887-1900.
- Garcia, C., Hernandez, T., 1996. Influence of salinity on the biological and biochemical activity of a calciorthird soil. Plant and Soil 178, 255-263.
- Gennari, M., Abbate, C., La Porta, V., Baglieri, A., Cignetti, A., 2007. Microbial response to Na2SO4 additions in a volcanic soil. Arid Land Research and Management 21, 211-227.
- George, R., McFarlane, D., Nulsen, B., 1997. Salinity Threatens the Viability of Agriculture and Ecosystems in Western Australia. Hydrogeology Journal 5, 6-21.
- Gessner, M.O., Swan, C.M., Dang, C.K., McKie, B.G., Bardgett, R.D., Wall, D.H., Hattenschwiler, S., 2010. Diversity meets decomposition. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25, 372-380.
- Ghassemi, F., Jakeman, A.J., Nix, H.A., 1995. Salinization of Land and Water Resources: Human Causes, Extent, Management and Case Studies. United Kingdom, Wallingford.
- Goransson, H., Godbold, D.L., Jones, D.L., Rousk, J., 2013. Bacterial growth and respiration responses upon rewetting dry forest soils: Impact of drought-legacy. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 57, 477-486.

- Griffiths, R.I., Whiteley, A.S., O'Donnell, A.G., Bailey, M.J., 2003. Physiological and community responses of established grassland bacterial populations to water stress. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 69, 6961-6968.
- Gros, R., Poly, F., Monrozier, L.J., Faivre, P., 2003. Plant and soil microbial community responses to solid waste leachates diffusion on grassland. Plant and Soil 255, 445-455.
- Hajkowicz, S., Young, M., 2005. Costing yield loss from acidity, sodicity and dryland salinity to Australian agriculture. Land Degradation & Development 16, 417-433.
- Halverson, L.J., Jones, T.M., Firestone, M.K., 2000. Release of intracellular solutes by four soil bacteria exposed to dilution stress. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 1630-1637.
- Harris, R.F., 1981. Effect of water potential on microbial growth and activity. SSSA Special Publication, 23-95.
- Hazelton, P.A., Murphy, B.W., 2007. Interpreting soil test results, what do all the numbers mean? . CSIRO, Colling wood VIC.
- Herron, P.M., Stark, J.M., Holt, C., Hooker, T., Cardon, Z.G., 2009. Microbial growth efficiencies across a soil moisture gradient assessed using 13C-acetic acid vapor and 15N-ammonia gas. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 1262-1269.
- Hueso, S., Garcia, C., Hernandez, T., 2012. Severe drought conditions modify the microbial community structure, size and activity in amended and unamended soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 50, 167-173.
- Ilstedt, U., Nordgren, A., Malmer, A., 2000. Optimum soil water for soil respiration before and after amendment with glucose in humid tropical acrisols and a boreal mor layer. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 32, 1591-1599.
- Jin, V.L., Haney, R.L., Fay, P.A., Polley, H.W., 2013. Soil type and moisture regime control microbial C and N mineralization in grassland soils more than atmospheric CO₂-induced changes in litter quality. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 58, 172-180.

- Kieft, T.L., Soroker, E., Firestone, M.K., 1987. Microbial biomass response to a rapid increase in water potential when dry soil is wetted Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 119-126.
- Kim, D.G., Vargas, R., Bond-Lamberty, B., Turetsky, M.R., 2012. Effects of soil rewetting and thawing on soil gas fluxes: a review of current literature and suggestions for future research. Biogeosciences 9, 2459-2483.
- Kozlowski, T.T., 1984. Flooding and plant growth. Orlando, Fla : Academic Press, Orlando, Fla.
- Ladeiro, B., 2012. Saline Agriculture in the 21st Century: Using Salt Contaminated Resources to Cope Food Requirements. Journal of Botany 2012, 7.
- Lal, R., Kimble, J., Levine, E., Whitman, C., 1995. World soils and greenhouse effect:an overview., In: Lal.R, Kimble, J., Levine, E., Stewart, B.A. (Eds.), Soils and global change. CRC Press, Boca Raton,FL., pp. 1-8.
- Laura, R.D., 1974. Effects of neutral salts on carbon and nitrogen mineralization of organic-matter in soil. Plant and Soil 41, 113-127.
- Mamilov, A., Dilly, O.M., Mamilov, S., Inubushi, K., 2004. Microbial eco-physiology of degrading aral sea wetlands: Consequences for C-cycling. Soil Science and Plant Nutrition 50, 839-842.
- Martin, D.D., Ciulla, R.A., Roberts, M.F., 1999. Osmoadaptation in archaea. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 65, 1815-1825.
- Mavi, M.S., Marschner, P., Chittleborough, D.J., Cox, J.W., Sanderman, J., 2012. Salinity and sodicity affect soil respiration and dissolved organic matter dynamics differentially in soils varying in texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 45, 8-13.
- McClung, G., Frankenberger, W.T., 1987. Nitrogen mineralization rates in saline vs salt-amended soils Plant and Soil 104, 13-21.
- McKenzie, N., 2002. Soil Physical Measurement and Interpretation for Land Evaluation. [electronic resource]. Melbourne : CSIRO Publishing, Melbourne.
- Mikha, M.M., Rice, C.W., Milliken, G.A., 2005. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization as affected by drying and wetting cycles. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37, 339-347.

- Moss, J.A., Nocker, A., Lepo, J.E., Snyder, R.A., 2006. Stability and change in estuarine biofilm bacterial community diversity. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 72, 5679-5688.
- Navarro-Garcia, F., Casermeiro, M.A., Schimel, J.P., 2012. When structure means conservation: Effect of aggregate structure in controlling microbial responses to rewetting events. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 44, 1-8.
- NDSP, 2004. Breaking Ground-Key Findings from 10 years of Australia's National Dryland Salinity Program, Canberra.
- Nelson, P.N., Ladd, J.N., Oades, J.M., 1996. Decomposition of C-14-labelled plant material in a saltaffected soil. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 28, 433-441.
- NLWRA, 2001. Dryland Salinity. Australia's dryland salinity assessment 2000., Canberra.
- Northcote, K.H., 1972. Australian soils with saline and sodic properties / by K.H. Northcote and J.K.M. Skene. Melbourne : CSIRO, Melbourne.
- Oldeman, L.R., Hakkeling, R.T.A., Sombroek, W.G., 1990. World map of the status of human-induced soil degradation: an explanatory note.
- Or, D., Wraith, J.M., 2000. Soil water content and water potential relationships, In: Sumner.M.E. (Ed.), Hand book of soil science. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. A53-A65.
- Oren, A., 1999. Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 63, 334-348.
- Pan, C.C., Liu, C.A., Zhao, H.L., Wang, Y., 2013. Changes of soil physico-chemical properties and enzyme activities in relation to grassland salinization. European Journal of Soil Biology 55, 13-19.
- Pankhurst, C.E., Yu, S., Hawke, B.G., Harch, B.D., 2001. Capacity of fatty acid profiles and substrate utilization patterns to describe differences in soil microbial communities associated with increased salinity or alkalinity at three locations in South Australia. Biology and Fertility of Soils 33, 204-217.

- Pathak, H., Rao, D.L.N., 1998. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization from added organic matter in saline and alkali soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 30, 695-702.
- Paul, K.I., Polglase, P.J., O'Connell, A.M., Carlyle, J.C., Smethurst, P.J., Khanna, P.K., 2003. Defining the relation between soil water content and net nitrogen mineralization. European Journal of Soil Science 54, 39-47.
- Peck, A.J., 1993. Salinity, In: McTainsh, G.H. (Ed.), Land Degradation Processes in Australia. Longman Cheshire, Melbourne, pp. 234-270.
- Pulleman, M., Tietema, A., 1999. Microbial C and N transformations during drying and rewetting of coniferous forest floor material. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 31, 275-285.
- Quesada, E., Ventosa, A., Ramoscormenzana, A., Rodriguezvalera, F., 1982. Types and properties of some bacteria isolated from hypersaline soils Journal of Applied Bacteriology 53, 155-161.
- Raich, J.W., Potter, C.S., 1995. Global patterns of carbon dioxide emissions from soils Global Biogeochemical Cycles 9, 23-36.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006a. Soil salinity and sodicity, In: Stevens, D. (Ed.), Growing crops with reclaimed wastewater. CSIRO.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006b. World salinization with emphasis on Australia. Journal of Experimental Botany 57, 1017-1023.
- Richards, L.A., 1954. Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. United States Department of Agriculture. Government Printing Office., Washington.DC.
- Rietz, D.N., Haynes, R.J., 2003. Effects of irrigation-induced salinity and sodicity on soil microbial activity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 35, 845-854.
- Rousk, J., Elyaagubi, F.K., Jones, D.L., Godbold, D.L., 2011. Bacterial salt tolerance is unrelated to soil salinity across an arid agroecosystem salinity gradient. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1881-1887.
- Sagot, B., Gaysinski, M., Mehiri, M., Guigonis, J.-M., Le Rudulier, D., Alloing, G., 2010. Osmotically induced synthesis of the dipeptide N-acetylglutaminylglutamine amide is mediated by a new

pathway conserved among bacteria. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 107, 12652-12657.

- Sands.R, Reid.C.P.P, 1980. The Osmotic Potential of Soil Water in Plant/Soil Systems. Australian Journal of Soil Research 18, 13-25.
- Sardinha, M., Muller, T., Schmeisky, H., Joergensen, R.G., 2003. Microbial performance in soils along a salinity gradient under acidic conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 23, 237-244.
- Sarig, S., Fliessbach, A., Steinberger, Y., 1996. Microbial biomass reflects a nitrogen and phosphorous economy of halophytes grown in salty desert soil. Biology and Fertility of Soils 21, 128-130.
- Sarig, S., Steinberger, Y., 1994. Microbial biomass response to seasonal fluctuation in soil-salinity under the canopy of desert halophytes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 26, 1405-1408.
- Schimel, D.S., Braswell, B.H., Holland, E.A., McKeown, R., Ojima, D.S., Painter, T.H., Parton, W.J., Townsend, A.R., 1994. Climatic, edaphic, and biotic controls over storage and turnover of carbon in soils Global Biogeochemical Cycles 8, 279-293.
- Schimel, J., Balser, T.C., Wallenstein, M., 2007. Microbial stress-response physiology and its implications for ecosystem function. Ecology 88, 1386-1394.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., 2010. Is CO₂ evolution in saline soils affected by an osmotic effect and calcium carbonate? Biology and Fertility of Soils 46, 781-792.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Smith, P., Smith, J., 2011a. Salinity effects on carbon mineralization in soils of varying texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1908-1916.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Verma, V., 2011b. Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt-affected landscapes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 667-674.
- Shi, D.C., Wang, D.L., 2005. Effects of various salt-alkaline mixed stresses on Aneurolepidium chinense (Trin.) Kitag. Plant and Soil 271, 15-26.
- Skopp, J., Jawson, M.D., Doran, J.W., 1990. Steady-state aerobic microbial activity as a function of soilwater content Soil Science Society of America Journal 54, 1619-1625.

- Sleutel, S., Moeskops, B., Huybrechts, W., Vandenbossche, A., Salomez, J., De Bolle, S., Buchan, D., De Neve, S., 2008. Modeling soil moisture effects on net nitrogen mineralization in loamy wetland soils. Wetlands 28, 724-734.
- Sorensen, P.O., Germino, M.J., Feris, K.P., 2013. Microbial community responses to 17 years of altered precipitation are seasonally dependent and coupled to co-varying effects of water content on vegetation and soil C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 64, 155-163.
- Stark, J.M., Firestone, M.K., 1995. Mechanisms for soil-moisture effects on activity of nitrifying bacteria Applied and Environmental Microbiology 61, 218-221.
- Strehlow, K., Davis, J., Sim, L., Chambers, J., Halse, S., Hamilton, D., Horwitz, P., McComb, A., Froend,
 R., 2005. Temporal changes between ecological regimes in a range of primary and secondary
 salinised wetlands. Hydrobiologia 552, 17-31.
- Szabolcs, I., 1989. Salt-affected soils. Boca Raton, Fla : CRC Press
- Tate, R.L., 2000. Soil Microbiology. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Thrall, P.H., Broadhurst, L.M., Hoque, M.S., Bagnall, D.J., 2009. Diversity and salt tolerance of native *Acacia* rhizobia isolated from saline and non-saline soils. Austral Ecology 34, 950-963.

UNEP, 2007. Global Environment Outlook 4, Malta.

- Van Gestel, M., Merckx, R., Vlassak, K., 1993. Microbial biomass responses to soil drying and rewetting-the fate of fast-growing and slow-growing microorganisms in soils from different climates. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 25, 109-123.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 703-707.
- Vasileiadis, S., Coppolecchia, D., Puglisi, E., Balloi, A., Mapelli, F., Hamon, R.E., Daffonchio, D., Trevisan, M., 2012. Response of Ammonia Oxidizing Bacteria and Archaea to Acute Zinc Stress and Different Moisture Regimes in Soil. Microbial Ecology 64, 1028-1037.

- Warrick, A.W., Or, D., 2007. Soil water concepts, In: Lamm, F.R., Ayars ,J.E. & Nakayama, F.S. (Ed.), Microirrigation for crop production: design, operation, and management. Elsevier B.V., Oxford, pp. 27-30.
- Wichern, J., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial communities and the decomposition of maize in acidic soils. Geoderma 137, 100-108.
- Wong, V.N.L., Dalal, R.C., Greene, R.S.B., 2009. Carbon dynamics of sodic and saline soils following gypsum and organic material additions: A laboratory incubation. Applied Soil Ecology 41, 29-40.
- Wu, J., Brookes, P.C., 2005. The proportional mineralisation of microbial biomass and organic matter caused by air-drying and rewetting of a grassland soil. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37, 507-515.
- Wu, J., Joergensen, R.G., Pommerening, B., Chaussod, R., Brookes, P.C., 1990. Measurement of soil microbial biomass C by fumigation extraction- an automated procedure. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 22, 1167-1169.
- Xiang, S.R., Doyle, A., Holden, P.A., Schimel, J.P., 2008. Drying and rewetting effects on C and N mineralization and microbial activity in surface and subsurface California grassland soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 40, 2281-2289.
- Yu, Y., Wang, H., Liu, J., Wang, Q., Shen, T.L., Guo, W.H., Wang, R.Q., 2012. Shifts in microbial community function and structure along the successional gradient of coastal wetlands in Yellow River Estuary. European Journal of Soil Biology 49, 12-21.
- Yuan, B.C., Li, Z.Z., Liu, H., Gao, M., Zhang, Y.Y., 2007a. Microbial biomass and activity in salt affected soils under arid conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 35, 319-328.
- Yuan, B.C., Xu, X.G., Li, Z.Z., Gao, T.P., Gao, M., Fan, X.W., Deng, H.M., 2007b. Microbial biomass and activity in alkalized magnesic soils under arid conditions. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 39, 3004-3013.
- Zahran, H.H., Moharram, A.M., Mohammad, H.A., 1992. Some ecological and physiological-studies on bacteria isolated from salt-affected soils of Egypt. Journal of Basic Microbiology 32, 405-413.

CHAPTER 2

Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, Waite Research Institute, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

The work contained in this chapter is published in Soil Biology and Biochemistry

Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2012. Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 53, 50-55.

STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP

Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the

original salinity.

Nan, Y. (Candidate)

Performed experiment, interpreted data, wrote manuscript.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Date: 26/11/2013

Petra, Marschner.

Supervised development of work, data interpretation and manuscript evaluation and correction.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate and I give permission for the inclusion of the paper in the thesis.

Signed:

Date: 26/11/2013
Soil Biology & Biochemistry 53 (2012) 50-55

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Soil Biology & Biochemistry

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/soilbio

Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner*

School of Agriculture, Food & Wine, The Waite Research Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide SA 5005, Australia

A R T I C L E I N F O

Article history: Received 13 January 2012 Received in revised form 20 March 2012 Accepted 23 April 2012 Available online 23 May 2012

Keywords: Microbial biomass Microbial respiration Salinity increase Tolerance

ABSTRACT

Salinization is a global land degradation issue which inhibits microbial activity and plant growth. The effect of salinity on microbial activity and biomass has been studied extensively, but little is known about the response of microbes from different soils to increasing salinity although soil salinity may fluctuate in the field, for example, depending on the quality of the irrigation water or seasonally. An incubation experiment with five soils (one non-saline, four saline with electrical conductivity (EC_e) ranging from 1 to 50 dS m⁻¹) was conducted in which the EC was increased to 37 EC_e levels (from 3 to 119 dS m⁻¹) by adding NaCl. After amendment with 2% (w/w) pea straw to provide a nutrient source, the soils were incubated at optimal water content for 15 days, microbial respiration was measured continuously and chloroform-labile C was determined every three days. Both cumulative respiration and microbial biomass (indicated by chloroform-labile C) were negatively correlated with EC. Irrespective of the original soil EC, cumulative respiration at a given adjusted EC was similar. Thus, microorganisms from previously saline soils were not more tolerant to a given adjusted EC than those in originally non-saline soil. Microbial biomass in all soils increased from day 0 to day 3, then decreased. The relative increase was greater in soils which had a lower microbial biomass on day 0 (which were more saline). Therefore the relative increase in microbial biomass appears to be a function of the biomass on day 0 rather than the EC. Hence, the results suggest that microbes from originally saline soils are not more tolerant to increases in salinity than those from originally non-saline soils. The strong increase in microbial biomass upon pea straw addition suggests that there is a subset of microbes in all soils that can respond to increased substrate availability even in highly saline environments.

© 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Salt accumulation is a serious global land degradation problem with more than 800 Mha of land affected world-wide by either salinity or sodicity (Yadav et al., 2011). In Australia, salt-affected soils are distributed across 357 Mha (Rengasamy, 2006b), and another 15 Mha are predicted to become saline in the next 50 years.

Saline soils are characterized by an electrical conductivity of the saturated paste (EC_e) >4 dS m⁻¹, an exchangeable sodium percentage (ESP) <15 and a pH <8.5 (US Salinity Laboratory Staff, 1954). Salinity causes land degradation because it has adverse effects on soil microorganisms and plants mainly via (i) low water availability (low osmotic potential), and, (ii) ion toxicity due to high concentrations of Na⁺, Cl⁻, and HCO₃⁻ causing yield decline, plant death and reducing soil fertility.

Soil microorganisms play an important role in nutrient cycling and fertility of soils by mineralization, solubilization and also immobilization of nutrients. Salinity can stress, or even kill soil microorganisms (Wichern et al., 2006) mainly due to the low osmotic potential of the soil solution (Chowdhury et al., 2011a; Setia et al., 2010; Yuan et al., 2007b), which results in drying and lysis of cells. To adjust to the low osmotic potential in saline soils, salttolerant microbes lower the osmotic potential within the cell thus preventing water loss and retaining cell turgor and metabolism. This can be achieved by taking up salts (only the most salt-tolerant microbes, e.g. in salt lakes), or by synthesis of osmolytes, for example, betaine and malic acid (Killham, 1994) which is energy-demanding and therefore poses a great metabolic burden (Oren, 2001).

The effect of salinity on microbial activity and biomass in soils has been studied extensively with varying results. Sarig and Steinberger (1994) and Wong et al. (2008) showed that the size of the microbial biomass was not affected by soil salinity, but most other studies found that salinity depresses microbial biomass (Batra and Manna, 1997; Elgharably and Marschner, 2011; Laura,





^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +61 8 8303 7379; fax: +61 8 8303 6511. *E-mail address*: petra.marschner@adelaide.edu.au (P. Marschner).

^{0038-0717/\$ -} see front matter @ 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2012.04.028

1974; Pathak and Rao, 1998; Rietz and Haynes, 2003; Rousk et al., 2011; Sarig et al., 1996; Sarig and Steinberger, 1994). Most studies showed that soil respiration decreased with increasing soil EC (Adviento-Borbe et al., 2006; Asghar et al., 2012; Chowdhury et al., 2011a; Elgharably and Marschner, 2011; Setia et al., 2010; Wong et al., 2009; Yuan et al., 2007b). However, Rietz and Haynes (2003) found that soil respiration was not significantly correlated with EC. Some studies found that the bacteria—fungi ratio increased with increasing osmotic potential, due to a greater sensitivity of fungi to salinity compared to bacteria (Chowdhury et al., 2011a; Pankhurst et al., 2001; Sardinha et al., 2003). But Wichern et al. (2006) found that fungi were more tolerant to salinity than bacteria.

In the field, salinity is not constant. In irrigated systems, changes in irrigation water salinity will affect the salt concentration in the soil (Boivin et al., 2002; Herrero and Perez-Coveta, 2005). Further, as soils dry during summer, the salt concentration in the remaining soil solution will increase. The fluctuating salinity results in changes in osmotic potential and may influence activity and growth of microorganisms (Chowdhury et al., 2011b; Setia et al., 2010; Wichern et al., 2006). However, little is known about the response of soil microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity. We hypothesized that microbes in already saline soils are less affected by increasing salinity than microbes in non-saline soils because they have already developed tolerance mechanisms, e.g. accumulated osmolytes. The response of the microbes would be further affected by the level of the imposed EC.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Soils

Five soils (one non-saline, four saline) were collected from 0 to 10 cm depth under natural vegetation in Monarto, South Australia ($35^{\circ} 05'$ S and $139^{\circ} 06'$ E). The region is semi-arid and characterized by a Mediterranean climate; the average temperature is 15.4 °C in winter and 30.5 °C in summer. After transport to the laboratory, soils were air-dried and sieved to <2 mm. The soils had the following EC_e (dS m⁻¹): 1 (non-saline), 11 (low salinity), 31, 41 (medium salinity), 50 (high salinity) (Table 1).

2.2. Experimental set-up

The air-dry soils were pre-incubated for 10 days at 25% of water holding capacity (WHC) to activate the soil microbes after air-dry storage. Ten days incubation was chosen because previous experiments with a range of different soils had shown that microbial respiration becomes stable 7–10 days after rewetting of air-dry soil. Air-drying and rewetting of soils are common in Mediterranean climate, therefore this pre-treatment is not un-natural. After preincubation, different amounts of NaCl dissolved in water were added to the soils to increase their electrical conductivity (EC). The water content was adjusted to 50% WHC because Setia et al. (2011)

Table 1 Soil properties. had shown that soil respiration was maximal at this water content in soils of similar texture. Increasing the water content from 25 to 50% of WHC will not induce a flush of respiration as seen after rewetting air-dry soil because wetting induces a flush in respiration only if the soil water content is close to air-dry before rewetting (Chowdhury et al., 2011c).

The EC_e of five different soils was increased to 37 desired EC_e levels, ranging from 3 to 119 dS m⁻¹, to achieve a range from low to very high salinity (Table 2). Pea (*Pisum sativum* L.) straw (ground and sieved to <2 mm) was mixed into the soils at 20 g kg⁻¹ to provide a nutrient source, after which 25 g soil were placed into PVC cores (diameter 3.7 cm, height 5 cm) with a nylon mesh base. The soils were packed according to their bulk density in the field. Then the cores were placed individually in 1 L glass jars which were sealed with gas tight lids equipped with septa to allow quantification of the CO₂ concentration in the headspace. The glass jars were kept in the dark at constant temperature (25 °C) for 15 days. The weight of the cores was checked every 1–2 days, reverse osmosis water was added if necessary to maintain the desired weight and thus water content. There were three replicates per EC level.

2.3. Measurements

Soil pH and texture were measured by the standard procedures. The EC was measured in a 1:5 soil: water ratio mixture (5 g soil and 25 ml water) after 1 h end-over-end shaking. The EC_{1:5} was converted to the EC of a saturated paste (EC_e) using the equation: $EC_e = (14.0 - 0.13 \times clay\%) \times EC_{1:5}$ (Hazelton and Murphy, 2007; Rengasamy, 2006a). Water holding capacity (WHC) was measured by placing thoroughly wetted soils in rings on a sintered glass plate connected to a 100 cm water column, and allowing them to drain for 48 h.

Microbial respiration was measured daily by quantifying headspace CO_2 concentration within each jar using a Servomex1450 infra-red gas analyser (Servomex, UK) as described in Setia et al. (2011). After each measurement, the jars were opened to refresh the headspace and then resealed. The CO_2 evolved from each sample was calculated as the difference between the initial and the CO_2 concentration after each measurement period.

Chloroform-labile C as an indicator of microbial biomass carbon (MBC) was determined by fumigation-extraction (Vance et al., 1987) on days 0, 3, 6, 9, 12 and 15 after residue addition using 10 g soil in 17 salinity treatments (EC_e range from 1 to 50 dS m⁻¹). These EC_e levels were chosen based on previous experiments to cover the range with the greatest impact on cumulative respiration. The soil samples used for chloroform-labile C determination were incubated separately from those used for respiration, but under the same conditions. The C concentration in the filtered extracts was determined by titration (Anderson and Ingram, 1993) after adding 0.0667M K₂Cr₂O₇ and sulphuric acid. The remaining dichromate was titrated with 0.033M acidified ferrous ammonium sulphate. Chloroform-labile C was calculated as the difference in C concentration between fumigated and non-fumigated soil.

$EC_e dS m^{-1}$	pН	Texture	Bulk density g cm ⁻³	Water holding capacity %	Total N g kg ⁻¹	Total P g kg ⁻¹	Total organic C g kg ⁻¹	Available N mg kg ⁻¹	Available P mg kg ⁻¹	Chloroform-labile C mg kg ⁻¹
1	7.8	Loam	1.47	33	0.26	7.9	12.3	17.7	138	47
11	8.6	Sandy clay loam	1.43	37	0.44	7.6	11.0	12.1	130	36
31	8.8	Sandy clay loam	1.42	40	1.04	6.9	9.8	13.1	97	5
41	8.5	Loam	1.42	39	1.11	5.6	5.4	3.7	59	23
50	8.9	Loam	1.43	42	0.90	5.5	6.0	1.9	49	34

Table 2

EC levels of original soils (EC_e 1, 11, 31, 41, 50 dS $^-h\!m$) and adjusted soils (EC_e; 3–119 dS m^1).

$EC_e (dS m^{-1})$	Origina	1			
	1	11	31	41	50
Adjusted	3	14	38	49	
	7	18	46	51	
	9	21	48	57	
	12	26	57	69	
	14	31	70	119	
	16	37			
	21	47			
	26	48			
	31	51			
	35	57			
	37	70			
	38				
	46				
	51				
	57				
	70				

2.4. Statistical analysis

Significant differences between different salinity levels in cumulative respiration and microbial biomass C were assessed by 1-way ANOVA with unbalanced design and Tukey test with $P \le 0.05$ (GenStat[®] for Windows 11.0,VSN Int. Ltd, UK, 2005). Regression and correlation between salinity and cumulative respiration or microbial biomass were calculated with SPSS (PASW Statistics 18, 2010, Chicago, SPSS Inc.).

3. Results

3.1. Respiration

Cumulative respiration per gram soil on day 15 decreased with increasing EC (Fig. 1). There was a quadratic relationship between EC and cumulative respiration on day 15 (r = 0.94, P < 0.001). Irrespective of whether the EC was original or adjusted, cumulative respiration decreased by \geq 30% at EC_e \geq 35 dS m⁻¹.

In general, cumulative respiration expressed in percentage of the soil with EC 1 was similar at a given adjusted EC, irrespective of the original EC (Fig. 2). Therefore in the soil with an originally lower EC (with a higher cumulative respiration), cumulative respiration



Fig. 1. Cumulative respiration of original (black squares) and adjusted (salt-amended; grey circles) soils as a function of EC_e (n = 3, bars indicate standard error, but are often too small to be visible).

decreased more strongly than in the soil with an originally higher EC. For example, after increasing soil EC 1 and soil EC 31 to EC 42, their cumulative respiration decreased by 57% and 21%, respectively.

3.2. Chloroform-labile C

On day 0 immediately after residue addition, chloroform-labile C (as an indicator for microbial biomass C) ranged from 5 to 226 μ g g⁻¹ with a negative relationship between chloroform-labile C and EC (Fig. 3A, r = -0.77, P < 0.001). Similarly, chloroform-labile C on day 15 decreased with increasing EC (Fig. 3B) whereas on day 3 there was no clear relationship between chloroform-labile C and EC (Fig. 3C).

In all soils, chloroform-labile C increased from day 0 (residue addition) to day 3 (Fig. 4). The strong increase in chloroform-labile C from day 0 to day 3 in soils with adjusted high EC was followed by



Fig. 2. Relative cumulative respiration (in percentage of the soil with EC_e 1) of original soils (EC_e 1, 11, 31, 41 dS ⁻Th ; black bars) and soils in which_eEC was adjusted (grey bars) at different ranges of salinity (A) low salinity (1, 11, 26, 31 dS m⁻¹), (B) medium salinity (1, 11, 37, 38, 47 dS m⁻¹) and (C) high salinity (1, 11, 51, 57, 70 dS m⁻¹) (n = 3, bars indicate standard error but are often too small to be visible).

a strong decrease to day 9 after which it remained stable. On the other hand in the soils with lower EC, chloroform-labile C decreased more slowly over time. There was a negative relationship between chloroform-labile C on day 0 and the increase of chloroform-labile C on day 3 and day 15 in percentage of chloroform-labile C on day 0 (r = 0.51, P < 0.003 and r = 0.66, P < 0.004) (Fig. 5). Thus, the increase in microbial biomass in response to pea straw addition was greater in the more saline soils (which had a lower microbial biomass) than in non-saline soil or soil with low salinity which had a greater microbial biomass on day 0.

4. Discussion

This study showed that the response of microbial activity to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity. Further, the results indicate that although saline soils may have a low microbial biomass, microbial growth is strongly



Fig. 3. Chloroform-labile C of original (black squares) and adjusted (salt-amended; grey circles) soils as a function of EC_e on day 0 (A), day 3 (B) and day 15 (C) (n = 3, bars indicate standard error).



Fig. 4. Chloroform-labile C change percentage of day 0 of soil with original EC_e 1 (A) and EC_e 11 (B) and of soils adjusted to EC_e (from 1 to 70 dS m^{-1}) over time.

increased by addition of easily decomposable substrate. Moreover, the increase in microbial biomass was greater in the more saline soils than in the non-saline soils which had a higher microbial biomass before substrate addition.

4.1. Relationship between EC and microbial activity and biomass

There was a negative relationship between EC and cumulative respiration as well as between EC and microbial biomass C, irrespective of whether the salinity was original or adjusted (Figs. 1 and 3). The decrease in cumulative respiration with increasing EC is in agreement with the previous studies (Adviento-Borbe et al., 2006: Ghollarata and Raiesi, 2007; Setia et al., 2010; Wong et al., 2009: Yuan et al., 2007b). However, we show here that this response to the EC is not influenced by the previous level of salinity. Although the decrease in respiration with increasing adjusted EC relative to the original EC was smaller in the saline soils than in the non-saline soils because the former have lower cumulative respiration, the activity at a given adjusted EC is not affected by the original EC. Similarly, the microbial biomass on days 0 and 15 was a function of the adjusted EC, not the original EC (Fig. 3). Thus our hypothesis has to be rejected because microbes in saline soils are not more tolerant to a given EC than those from previously nonsaline soils. This finding is in agreement with previous studies in which microbes extracted from soils of different salinities were exposed to a range of EC levels. Rousk et al. (2011) found that shortterm growth rate of bacteria decreased with increasing EC irrespective of the EC of the soil they were extracted from. Likewise, Asghar et al. (2012) found that cumulative respiration at given



Fig. 5. Increase in chloroform-labile C on day 3 (A) and day 15 (B) in percentage of day 0 in soils with different salinities (EC_e from 1 to 70 dS m⁻¹).

adjusted EC was similar in microbial communities extracted from soils of different salinities. Here we show that this applies to microbial activity and biomass and occurs in situ. These findings suggest that even in previously non-saline soils there is a subset of the microbial community that can quickly acclimate to increases in EC, probably by accumulation of osmolytes which can synthesized within a few hours or days after exposure to salt (Hagemann, 2011). This response may have been stimulated by the addition of the pea residues which provided energy and C for the synthesis of the osmolytes.

4.2. Changes in microbial biomass over time

After addition of the residues on day 0, the increase in microbial biomass (indicated by chloroform-labile C) on day 3 relative to that on day 0 was greatest in the soils with low microbial biomass on day 0 which were also the more saline soils (Figs. 3 and 5). This greater increase can by explained by the greater substrate availability per unit microbial biomass in the saline soils compared to the non-saline or less saline soils. Additionally, the lower cumulative respiration in the more saline soils throughout the experiment resulted in a greater amount of substrate still present on day 15, which explains the higher relative microbial biomass in those soils at the end of the experiment (Fig. 5). On the other hand, at low original or adjusted EC, the greater microbial biomass on day 0 resulted in greater competition for the added C in the first days after addition of the residues, thus a smaller relative increase in microbial biomass (Fig. 5). Further, the higher respiration rates

during the experiment would have resulted in a more rapid depletion of the added C, so that by day 15, the microbial biomass was becoming C limited. Therefore the apparently greater increase in microbial biomass in the more saline soils is most likely due to the smaller microbial biomass on day 0 and not to a greater tolerance to the EC per se. This relationship between size of the microbial biomass and relative growth increase in the first few days after residue addition would have to be tested in other. non-saline soils. Other studies in salt-affected soils have shown that microbial biomass is positively correlated with the amounts of labile C (Elgharably and Marschner, 2011; Yuan et al., 2007a; Zahran et al., 1992). However, the results of the present study also show that even at high EC, microbes are able to utilise added substrate for growth. This suggests that the low microbial biomass in saline soils in the field is mainly due to the low amount of substrate as a result of poor plant growth and only secondarily to the high EC.

5. Conclusions

The results of this study show that soil microbial activity and biomass are negatively affected by salinity irrespective of whether the EC is adjusted or already found in the field. Furthermore, microbes in saline soils do not appear to be more tolerant to increases in salinity as respiration and biomass were similar at a given adjusted EC irrespective of the original EC. The microbial biomass in saline soils appears to be limited mainly by substrate availability and only secondarily to salinity. This suggests that there is a subset of microbes in all soils that remains active even in highly saline conditions and that microbial activity and biomass in saline soils can be increased by improving substrate availability, e.g. addition of organic amendments.

Acknowledgements

This study was funded by the Australian Research Council. Nan Yan received a scholarship from the China Scholarship Council.

References

- Adviento-Borbe, M.A.A., Doran, J.W., Drijber, R.A., Dobermann, A., 2006. Soil electrical conductivity and water content affect nitrous oxide and carbon dioxide emissions in intensively managed soils. Journal of Environmental Quality 35, 1999–2010.
- Anderson, J.M., Ingram, J.S.I., 1993. Tropical Soil Biology and Fertility: a Handbook of Methods, second ed. CAB International, Wallingford, England.
- Asghar, H.N., Setia, R., Marschner, P., 2012. Community composition and activity of microbes from saline soils and non-saline soils respond similarly to changes in salinity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 49, 106–113.
- Batra, L., Manna, M.C., 1997. Dehydrogenase activity and microbial biomass carbon in salt-affected soils of semiarid and arid regions. Arid Land Research and Management 11, 295–303.
- Boivin, P., Favre, F., Hammecker, C., Maeght, J.L., Delariviere, J., Poussin, J.C., Wopereis, M.C.S., 2002. Processes driving soil solution chemistry in a flooded rice-cropped vertisol: analysis of long-time monitoring data. Geoderma 110, 87–107.
- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R., 2011a. Response of microbial activity and community structure to decreasing soil osmotic and matric potential. Plant and Soil 344, 241–254.
- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011b. Soil microbial activity and community composition: impact of changes in matric and osmotic potential. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1229–1236.
- Chowdhury, N., Burns, R.G., Marschner, P., 2011c. Recovery of soil respiration after drying. Plant Soil 348, 269–279.
- Elgharably, A., Marschner, P., 2011. Microbial activity and biomass and N and P availability in a saline sandy loam amended with inorganic N and lupin residues. European Journal of Soil Biology 47, 310–315.
- Ghollarata, M., Raiesi, F., 2007. The adverse effects of soil salinization on the growth of *Trifolium alexandrinum* L and associated microbial and biochemical properties in a soil from Iran. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 39, 1699–1702.
- Hagemann, M., 2011. Molecular biology of cyanobacterial salt acclimation. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 35, 87–123.
- Hazelton, P.A., Murphy, B.W., 2007. Interpreting Soil Test Results, What Do All the Numbers Mean? CSIRO, Collingwood VIC.

Herrero, J., Perez-Coveta, O., 2005. Soil salinity changes over 24 years in a Mediterranean irrigated district. Geoderma 125, 287–308.

Killham, K., 1994. Soil Ecology. Cambridge University Press, U.K, pp. 152–154.

- Laura, R.D., 1974. Effects of neutral salts on carbon and nitrogen mineralization of organic-matter in soil. Plant and Soil 41, 113–127.
- Oren, A., 2001. The bioenergetic basis for the decrease in metabolic diversity at increasing salt concentrations: implications for the functioning of salt lake ecosystems. Hydrobiologia 466, 61–72.
- Pankhurst, C.E., Yu, S., Hawke, B.G., Harch, B.D., 2001. Capacity of fatty acid profiles and substrate utilization patterns to describe differences in soil microbial communities associated with increased salinity or alkalinity at three locations in South Australia. Biology and Fertility of Soils 33, 204–217.
- Pathak, H., Rao, D.L.N., 1998. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization from added organic matter in saline and alkali soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 30, 695–702.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006a. Soil salinity and sodicity. In: Stevens, D. (Ed.), Growing Crops With Reclaimed Wastewater. CSIRO.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006b. World salinization with emphasis on Australia. Journal of Experimental Botany 57, 1017–1023.
- Rietz, D.N., Haynes, R.J., 2003. Effects of irrigation-induced salinity and sodicity on soil microbial activity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 35, 845–854.
- Rousk, J., Elyaagubi, F.K., Jones, D.L., Godbold, D.L., 2011. Bacterial salt tolerance is unrelated to soil salinity across an arid agroecosystem salinity gradient. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1881–1887.
- Sardinha, M., Muller, T., Schmeisky, H., Joergensen, R.G., 2003. Microbial performance in soils along a salinity gradient under acidic conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 23, 237–244.
- Sarig, S., Steinberger, Y., 1994. Microbial biomass response to seasonal fluctuation in soil-salinity under the canopy of desert halophytes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 26, 1405–1408.

- Sarig, S., Fliessbach, A., Steinberger, Y., 1996. Microbial biomass reflects a nitrogen and phosphorous economy of halophytes grown in salty desert soil. Biology and Fertility of Soils 21, 128–130.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., 2010. Is CO₂ evolution in saline soils affected by an osmotic effect and calcium carbonate? Biology and Fertility of Soils 46, 781–792.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Verma, V., 2011. Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt-affected landscapes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 667–674.
- US Salinity Laboratory Staff, 1954. Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. USDA Handbook No.60. U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 703–707.
 Wichem, L., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial
- communities and the decomposition of maize in acidic soils. Geoderma 137,100–108. Wong, V.N.L., Dalal, R.C., Greene, R.S.B., 2008, Salinity and sodicity effects on respi
- ration and microbial biomass of soil. Biology and Fertility of Soils 44, 943–953.
- Wong, V.N.L., Dalal, R.C., Greene, R.S.B., 2009. Carbon dynamics of sodic and saline soils following gypsum and organic material additions: a laboratory incubation. Applied Soil Ecology 41, 29–40.
- Yadav, S., Irfan, M., Ahmad, A., Hayat, S., 2011. Causes of salinity and plant manifestations to salt stress: a review. Journal of Environmental Biology 32, 667–685. Yuan, B.C., Li, Z.Z., Liu, H., Gao, M., Zhang, Y.Y., 2007a. Microbial biomass and activity
- in salt affected soils under arid conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 35, 319–328.
- Yuan, B.C., Xu, X.G., Li, Z.Z., Gao, T.P., Gao, M., Fan, X.W., Deng, H.M., 2007b. Microbial biomass and activity in alkalized magnesic soils under arid conditions. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 39, 3004–3013.
- Zahran, H.H., Moharram, A.M., Mohammad, H.A., 1992. Some ecological and physiological-studies on bacteria isolated from salt-affected soils of Egypt. Journal of Basic Microbiology 32, 405–413.

CHAPTER 3

Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, Waite Research Institute, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

The work contained in this chapter is published in Biology and Fertility of Soils

Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2013. Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils. Biology and Fertility of Soils 49, 367-371.

STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP

Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils.

Nan, Y. (Candidate)

Performed experiment, interpreted data, wrote manuscript.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Date: 2/0/11/2013

Petra, Marschner.

Supervised development of work, data interpretation and manuscript evaluation and correction.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate and I give permission for the inclusion of the paper in the thesis.

Signed:

Date: 26/11/2013

Yan, N. & Marschner, P. (2012) Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils. *Biology and Fertility of Soils, v. 49(3), pp. 367-371*

> NOTE: This publication is included on pages 35-39 in the print copy of the thesis held in the University of Adelaide Library.

> > It is also available online to authorised users at:

http://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-012-0733-y

CHAPTER 4

Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, Waite Research Institute, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

The work contained in this chapter is published in Soil Biology and Biochemistry

Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2013. Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 65, 322-328.

STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP

Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils.

Nan, Y. (Candidate)

Performed experiment, interpreted data, wrote manuscript.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Date: 26/11/2013

Petra, Marschner.

Supervised development of work, data interpretation and manuscript evaluation and correction.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate and I give permission for the inclusion of the paper in the thesis.

Signed:

Date: 26/((/2013

41

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Soil Biology & Biochemistry

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/soilbio

Response of soil respiration and microbial biomass to changing EC in saline soils

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner*

School of Agriculture, Food & Wine, The Waite Research Institute, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA 5005, Australia

A R T I C L E I N F O

Article history: Received 3 December 2012 Received in revised form 2 June 2013 Accepted 9 June 2013 Available online 28 June 2013

Keywords: Cyclic changes Microbial biomass Microbial respiration Response Salinity decrease Salinity increase

ABSTRACT

The effect of salinity on soil microbes has been studied extensively, but usually with a constant salinity level throughout the experiment. In the field, soil salinity changes over time, but little is known about the effects of these changes on microbial activity and biomass. In this study, two experiments were conducted in which every 5 days, soil cores were dipped into a salt solution to increase or maintain the EC or salinity was decreased by leaching. The solution also contained glucose to ensure that C was not limiting the response of the microbes to salinity. One non-saline soil and two saline soils (ECe 1, 11 and 31 dS m⁻¹) from the field were used. In Experiment 1, soil salinity was increased or reduced between EC 1, 11, and 31 dS m⁻¹ repeatedly over six 5-day cycles. In Experiment 2, soil salinity was increased over four 5-day cycles from 1 or 11 to 31 dS m^{-1} either abruptly (within one cycle) or gradually (over at least 2 cycles). Soil respiration was measured daily in both experiments; in Experiment 1, microbial biomass C (MBC) was determined at the start of the experiment and at the end of cycles 1 (day 5) and 2 (day 10) and the last cycle (day 30). In Experiment 2, MBC was measured on day 0 and at the end of experiment (day 20). The results showed that soil microbes can respond quickly to changes in EC with respect to activity and growth when they are supplied with easily available C. A previous exposure to high EC did not limit the ability of the soil microbes to respond to a subsequent decrease in salinity. Compared to the originally saline soils, microbial activity and biomass in the originally non-saline soil were higher, less affected by EC increases and recovered more quickly after the EC was decreased. This suggests that a large biomass can better adapt to changes in EC than a small biomass which was already stressed by salinity in the field. Furthermore, a gradual increase of the EC did not result in greater respiration or microbial biomass compared to an abrupt increase.

© 2013 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Salinization causes land degradation and is a major threat to soil microbes and plants. Globally 831 M ha of land is affected by salt (Martinez-Beltran and Manzur, 2005). Salinity has a negative effect on plants and soil organisms due to the low osmotic potential of the soil solution and ion toxicity or imbalanced ion uptake. According to the USDA classification system, a soil is considered saline if the electrical conductivity of the saturated paste (ECe) is >4 dS m⁻¹, exchangeable sodium percentage (ESP) is <15 and the pH is <8.5 (US Salinity Laboratory Staff, 1954). Soil salinity is seldom constant over time or uniform in space. In coastal soils, due to the intrusion of seawater in the groundwater, soil salinity fluctuates seasonally (Tripathi et al., 2006). In irrigated soils, salinity varies with the

quality of the irrigation water. The salt concentration in the soil solution also varies with soil water content, increasing as the water content decreases because the salt is concentrated in the remaining soil solution.

Microorganisms play a pivotal role in soil nutrient cycling and plant growth. Many studies showed that salinity reduces microbial activity, microbial biomass and changes microbial community structure (e.g. Andronov et al., 2012; Batra and Manna, 1997; Chowdhury et al., 2011; Pathak and Rao, 1998; Rietz and Haynes, 2003; Setia et al., 2011a; Yan and Marschner, 2012b). Salt-tolerant microbes adjust to the low osmotic potential in saline soils mainly by accumulating osmolytes. However, the synthesis of organic osmolytes for example, betaine and malic acid, requires high amounts of energy (Killham, 1994; Oren, 2001).

In a previous study, we showed that there is a subset of microbes in both saline and non-saline soils that can respond to increased substrate availability even when at high salinity (Yan and Marschner, 2012b). Further, when the EC is reduced and substrate







^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +61 8 8303 7379; fax: +61 8 8303 6511. *E-mail address:* petra.marschner@adelaide.edu.au (P. Marschner).

^{0038-0717/\$ -} see front matter @ 2013 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2013.06.008

is added, activity and growth of a proportion of microbial community can rapidly increase (Yan and Marschner, 2012a). But little is known about the response of soil microbes when the salinity changes over time, for example, the EC is increased and decreased alternately or EC is increased gradually or abruptly. To close this knowledge gap, we conducted two experiments with a non-saline soil and two saline soils with similar soil texture from the field. Experiment 1 was designed to determine the response of microbial activity (respiration) and biomass C to changing EC. In Experiment 2 the response of microbes to rapid or gradual increase in salinity was assessed. We hypothesized that (i) an early exposure to high EC would limit the ability of the soil microbes to respond to a subsequent decrease in salinity because the high salinity killed a substantial proportion of the biomass, and (ii) a gradual increase in EC increases the ability to maintain high activity and growth at high EC compared to an abrupt increase to high EC, because they have time to adjust to low osmotic potential.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Soils

The three soils (one non-saline and two saline soils) were collected (0–10 cm) from Monarto, South Australia (35° 05' S and 139° 06' E) under natural perennial vegetation. The region is semi-arid and characterized by a Mediterranean climate; the average temperature is 15.4° C in winter and 30.5° C in summer. Their original electrical conductivity in the saturation paste (EC_e) was 1, 11, 31 dS m^{-1} (hereafter referred to soils A, B and C, Table 1). After collection, the soils were air-dried and sieved to < 2 mm. Before the onset of the experiments, the air-dry soils were pre-incubated for 10 days at 50% of water holding capacity (WHC) at 25 °C to activate the soil microbes and stabilize their activity. This water content was chosen because Setia et al. (2011b) had shown that soil respiration was maximal at this water content in soils of similar texture. Ten days incubation was used because in our previous studies, soil respiration stabilized 7-10 days after rewetting of air-dry soil. After pre-incubation, 25 g soil was placed into PVC cores (diameter 3.7 cm, height 5 cm) with a nylon mesh base. The soils were packed according to their bulk density in the field by adjusting the height of the soils in the cores to achieve the desired volume (approximately 3.3 cm).

2.2. Experimental design

At the start of each cycle, the cores were dipped for 15 min in a solution with 6.25 g glucose C L⁻¹ and the appropriate salt (NaCl) concentration to increase the EC to the desired level or to maintain it. We used NaCl because it is the dominant salt in Australian saline soils (Rengasamy, 2010) and in the two saline soils used in this study. To decrease the EC, the soils were leached with the glucose solution until the desired EC was reached. The number of required leaching events was determined in a preliminary experiment in which the EC was measured after each leaching event.

In Experiment 1, the three soils were exposed to six 5-day cycles. The original EC of the soils was either maintained or changed

ladie I				
Properties	of sandy	clay	loam	soils

.....

between EC 1 and 11 dS m^{-1} or between EC 1 and 31 dS m^{-1} (for treatments see Table 2). In Experiment 2, there were four 5-day cycles. The EC was maintained throughout the four cycles or the EC of the soils with original EC 1 (soil A) and 11 dS m^{-1} (soil B) was increased to 31 dS m^{-1} either gradually or abruptly (for treatments see Table 3). For the gradual increase, the EC was increased over two or more cycles to 31 dS m^{-1} ; for the abrupt increase the EC was increased to 31 dS m^{-1} from one cycle to the next. Therefore, the cycle number at which the soils were exposed to 31 dS m^{-1} varied between cycles one and four.

In both experiments, after the cores were leached or dipped in the glucose solution with the appropriate salt concentration, the soil was dried to 50% WHC by placing the cores in a fan-forced oven at 30 °C for 5–6 h. After 50% WHC was reached, the cores were placed individually into 1 L glass jars with gas tight lids equipped with septa to allow quantification of the CO₂ concentration in the headspace. The glass jars were kept in the dark at constant temperature (25 °C). The weight of the cores was checked every 1– 2 days, reverse osmosis water was added if necessary to maintain the desired water content. There were four replicates per treatment.

Soil respiration was measured daily in both experiments. In Experiment 1, microbial biomass C (MBC) concentration was determined before the start of the EC treatments (day 0), on the first day of the first cycle (day 1) and at the end of first (day 5) and the second cycle (day 10) before placing the cores into the solution with salt and glucose and at the end of the 5th cycle (day 30). In Experiment 2, the MBC concentration was measured on day 0 and at the end of the experiment (day 20).

2.3. Measurements

The EC and pH were measured in a 1:5 soil: water ratio after 1 h end-over-end shaking. The EC1:5 was converted to the EC of a saturated paste (EC_e) using the equation: $EC_e=(14.0-0.13 \times clay)$ %) \times EC_{1:5} (Hazelton and Murphy, 2007; Rengasamy, 2006). The water holding capacity (WHC) was measured by placing the thoroughly wetted soils in rings in a sintered glass funnel which was connected to a 100 cm water column (Ψ m = -10 kPa), and allowed to drain for 48 h. Total P was measured using the phosphovanadomolybdate method (Hanson, 1950), total N by the Kjeldahl method (McKenzie and Wallace, 1954) and total organic C (TOC) by oxidation with potassium dichromate (K₂Cr₂O₇) in presence of sulphuric acid followed by titration of the residual K₂Cr₂O₇ with acidified (NH₄)₂Fe(SO₄)₂·6H₂O (Walkley and Black, 1934). Available P was determined by the Cowell P method (Rayment and Higginson, 1992), available N was extracted in a 1:10 soil:2 M KCl ratio with 1-h shaking and measured by the Kjeldahl method (Rayment and Higginson, 1992).

Soil respiration was measured daily by quantifying headspace CO_2 concentration within each jar using a Servomex 1450 infra-red gas analyser (Servomex, UK). After each measurement (t_1), the jars were vented using a fan to achieve ambient CO_2 concentrations, resealed and the CO_2 concentration was measured again (t_0). The CO_2 evolved between closing the jars and the next measurement was

Soil	ECe (dS m^{-1})	рН	Bulk density (mg m ⁻³)	Total N (g kg ⁻¹)	Total P (g kg ⁻¹)	Available N (µg g ⁻¹)	Available P (µg g ⁻¹)	Total organic C (mg g ⁻¹)
A	1	7.8	1.47	0.26	7.9	17.7	138	12.3
В	11	8.6	1.43	0.44	7.6	12.1	130	11
С	31	8.8	1.42	1.04	6.9	13.1	97	9.8

 Table 2

 EC levels (ECe, dS m⁻¹) in cycles 1–5 for treatments in Experiment 1.

Soil	Treatment	Cycle					
		1	2	3	4	5	6
A	A\1-1	1	1	1	1	1	1
	A\11-1	11	1	11	1	11	1
	A\31-1	31	1	31	1	31	1
В	B\11-11	11	11	11	11	11	11
	B\1-11	1	11	1	11	1	11
	B\31-1	31	1	31	1	31	1
С	C\31-31	31	31	31	31	31	31
	C\1-31	1	31	1	31	1	31

calculated from the difference in CO_2 concentration between t_1 and t_0 . Linear regression based on injection of known amounts of CO_2 into jars of similar size was used to define the relationship between CO_2 concentration and detector reading. There were four replicates per treatment with the same core measured throughout the experiment.

The microbial biomass carbon (MBC) concentration was determined in separate destructively sampled cores. Thus, a different core was used at each sampling date. There were four replicates per treatment and sampling time. Soil respiration was measured in the samples for MBC determination at the end of the experiments, but all samples were incubated in similar jars which were opened daily to refresh the air in them. Microbial biomass C (MBC) was determined by fumigation-extraction (Vance et al., 1987). The C concentration in the filtered extracts was determined by titration (Anderson and Ingram, 1993) after adding 0.0667 M K₂Cr₂O₇ and sulphuric acid. The remaining dichromate was titrated with 0.033 M acidified (NH₄)₂Fe(SO₄)₂·6H₂O. Microbial biomass C was calculated as: MBC = $2.22 \times [(organic C extracted from fumigated$ soil) - (organic C extracted from non-fumigated soil)](Wu et al.,1990).

2.4. Statistical analysis

Data of cumulative respiration was assessed by one-way ANOVA with treatment as main factor, differences between different treatments and in respiration rates on days 1, 2 and 3 of each cycle were assessed by two-way ANOVA (treatments and day as main factors) and microbial biomass C by three-way ANOVA (treatments, soil and day as main factors) (GenStat[®] for Windows 11.0, VSN Int. UK, 2005). Post-hoc Tukey test ($P \le 0.05$) was used to determine significant differences.

Table 3

EC levels (ECe, d	S m ⁻¹) o	f original	soils	and	adjusted	soils	in	different	cycles	for
treatments in Ex	periment	2.								

Soil (original	Treatment	Adjusted ECe (dS m ⁻¹)						
ECe (dS m^{-1})	e (dS m ⁻¹)		Cycle					
		1	1 2		4			
		Day 1-5	Day 6-10	Day 11–15	Day 16-20			
A (1)	A\1-1-1-1	1	1	1	1			
	A\1-1-1-31	1	1	1	31			
	A\11-21-31-31	11	21	31	31			
	A\11-11-11-31	11	11	11	31			
	A\31-31-31-31	31	31	31	31			
B(11)	B\11-11-11-11	11	11	11	11			
	B\11-11-11-31	11	11	11	31			
	B\21-21-31-31	21	21	31	31			
	B\31-31-31-31	31	31	31	31			
C (31)	C\31-31-31-31	31	31	31	31			

3. Results

3.1. Experiment 1 (changing EC)

3.1.1. Soil respiration

In the first three days of each cycle, the respiration rates were high and varied over time whereas the respiration rates during the rest of the cycle were low and constant. Therefore the rates in the first three days were used to compare the treatments. When the EC was maintained constant throughout the cycles (treatments A\1-1, B\11-11, C\31-31), the respiration rates were high in the first three cycles and then decreased (Fig. 1a, d, g); respiration rates were highest in soil A (original EC 1 dS m⁻¹).

In soil A, respiration rates decreased significantly in the first three days only in cycles 1–3 whereas in the later cycles, respiration rates remained unchanged over the three days. In the treatments where the EC was changed between 11 and 1 dS m^{-1} (A\11-1) or between 31 and 1 dS m^{-1} (A\31-1), respiration rates were lower in the cycles with high EC, but recovered in the subsequent cycle when the EC was low (Fig. 1b, c). This recovery was stronger in cycle 2 (first EC decrease) compared to cycles 4 and 6. Previous exposure to low EC did not affect the response of the respiration rate at high EC because respiration rates were similar in cycles 1 and 3. In treatment A\31-1, respiration rates in the first two cycles where highest on day 2 indicating a lag phase when exposed to high EC (31 dS m^{-1} in cycle 1), but also when the EC was subsequently lowered to 1 dS m^{-1} in cycle 2.

In soil B (original EC 11 dS m⁻¹), a low EC (EC 1 dS m⁻¹) in the first cycle (treatment B\1-11) did not increase respiration rates in the first three days of the cycle compared to the controls (B\11-11) where the EC was 11 dS m⁻¹ (Fig. 1e). Changing the EC between 31 and 11 dS m⁻¹ (treatment B\31-11) resulted in strong fluctuation in respiration rates (Fig. 1f) Respiration rates were up to 5 fold higher at EC 11 dS m⁻¹ (in cycles 2, 4 and 6) compared to the previous cycles at EC 31 dS m⁻¹ (cycles 1, 3 and 5). In soil C (original EC 31 dS m⁻¹) the respiration rates did not increase when the EC was reduced to 1 dS m⁻¹ in cycles 1 and 3. Respiration rates at 1 dS m⁻¹ remained lower than in the two other soils.

Cumulative respiration at the end of Experiment 1 was affected by soil and treatment (Table 4). When the EC remained unchanged over the cycles (treatments A\1-1, B\11-11 and C\31-31), cumulative respiration was lowest in soil C and highest in soil B. In soil A, changing the EC increased cumulative respiration compared to treatment A\1-1. In soil B, this was also the case for the strongest changes in EC (B\31-1). But in soil C, changing the EC between 31 and 1 reduced cumulative respiration compared to treatment C\31-31 where the EC was maintained at 31 dS m⁻¹ throughout the cycles.

3.1.2. Microbial biomass C

In all soils, the MBC concentrations were higher on day 1 compared to day 0 (after pre-incubation, before glucose addition) (Fig. 2). Except for day 10, the MBC concentrations were higher in soil A than in the other two soils. In soil A, the MBC concentrations were lower on day 5 than on the other sampling dates (Fig. 2 a) even in treatment A\1-1 where the EC was constant over time suggesting that this was not a response to changes in EC. In soil B, the MBC concentration changed over time in treatments B\1-11 and B\31-1being lower on days 5 and 30 than on days 1 and 10. But the higher MBC concentrations were not associated with a lower EC because the low concentrations on day 5 occurred at the end of cycles with EC 1 dS m⁻¹ (treatment B\1-11) or EC 31 dS m⁻¹ (treatment B\31-1). The MBC concentration changed little over time in soil C.



Fig. 1. Respiration rates on day 1 to day 3 of cycles 1–6 in Experiment 1, soil A (a–c), soil B (e–f) and soil C (g–h) (n = 4, vertical lines indicate standard error). For a given treatment, bars with different letters are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 2.

3.2. Experiment 2 (gradual or abrupt increase of EC)

3.2.1. Soil respiration

In soil A (original EC 1 dS m⁻¹), respiration rates were highest on day 1 and lowest on day 3 of each cycle except in the first cycle in treatment A\31-31-31-31 where the EC was maintained at 31 dS m⁻¹ in all four cycles (Fig. 3a–e). With the exception of latter treatment, respiration rates on the first and second day were highest in the first cycle. Irrespective of whether the EC was changed abruptly or gradually to 31 (treatments A\1-1-1-31, A\11-21-31-31 and A\11-11-31), respiration rates were very low at EC 31 dS m⁻¹. However in treatment A\31-31-31 where the soil was exposed to EC 31 dS m⁻¹ in the first cycle, respiration rates in the first two days of cycles 1–3 were higher than in the other treatments where the high EC was induced in cycles 3 or 4. In the first cycle of treatment A\31-31-31-31, the respiration rate on day 2 was more than twice as high than on days 1 and 3 whereas in the later

Table 4

Cumulative respiration at the end of Experiment 1 (n = 4). Values followed by different letters are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 2.

Soil	Treatment	Cumulative respiration (mg CO_2 -C g soil ⁻¹)
А	A\1-1	2.78 d
	A\11-1	3.37 e
	A\31-1	3.44 e
В	B\11-11	4.33 f
	B\1-11	0.72 a
	B\31-1	6.20 g
С	C\31-31	1.37 c
	C\1-31	0.87 b

cycles, respiration rates were highest on day 1. In soil B, respiration rates were lower than in soil A and changed less during the first three days of each cycle or among cycles (Fig. 3f—i). Respiration rates were similar in the first three days of cycle 1 except for treatment B\31-31-31-31. In cycle 2, respiration rates were lower on day 1 than on day 2 irrespective of whether the EC was maintained (B\11-11-11-11) or increased to 21 or 31 (treatments B\21-21-21-31 and B\31-31-31-31). In most treatments, respiration rates were lower in cycles 3 and 4 than in the first two. In soil C, respiration rates were similar in the first 3 days of each cycle and decreased from the first to the third cycle (Fig. 3k).

Cumulative respiration at the end of Experiment 2 differed between soils and treatments (Table 5). When the EC was not changed (treatments A\1-1-1-1), B\11-11-11-11) and C\31-31-31-31), cumulative respiration was highest in soil A and lowest in soil C. Changing the EC in soils A and B reduced cumulative respiration compared to the treatments where the EC was not changed. In soil A, cumulative respiration was similar in treatments where the increase to EC 31 dS m⁻¹ was gradually or abrupt (treatments A\1-1-1-31), A\11-21-31-31), A\11-11-11-31) and A\31-31-31-31). In soil B on the other hand, cumulative respiration was lowest when the high EC was imposed in the first cycle (treatment B\31-31-31-31). A gradual increase in EC (treatment B\21-21-31-31) resulted in lower cumulative respiration than an abrupt increase in the last cycle (treatment B\11-11-11-31).

3.2.2. Microbial biomass C

On day 0, after pre-incubation and before addition of glucose, the MBC concentration did not differ significantly among the soils (Table 5). In most treatments, the MBC concentration was higher on day 20 than on day 0. In soil A, the MBC concentration was higher when the soil was exposed to EC 31 dS m^{-1} in the third or fourth



Fig. 2. Microbial biomass C concentrations on days 0, 1, 5, 10 and 30 in Experiment 1 in soils A (a), B (b) and C (c) (n = 4, vertical lines at the top of the columns indicate standard error). Bars with different letters are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 2.

cycle (treatments A/1-1-1-31) and A/11-21-31-31) than when EC 31 dS m⁻¹ was imposed in the first cycle (treatment A/31-31-31-31) or the control where the EC remained at 1 dS m⁻¹ throughout (treatment A\1-1-1-1). But in soil B, the MBC concentration was lower in all treatments where the EC changed compared to the control (B\11-11-11). As in soil A, the MBC concentration was lowest when the soil was exposed to EC 31 dS m⁻¹ in the first cycle (treatment B\31-31-31).

4. Discussion

The results of the two experiments show that soil microbes can respond quickly to changes in EC with respect to activity and growth if they are supplied with easily available C. Although reduced at high EC, activity (respiration) and growth rapidly increased if the EC was subsequently lowered. Further, activity and growth were reduced by high EC irrespective of whether the EC was increased gradually or abruptly.

4.1. Response to increases and decreases in salinity (Experiment 1)

The low respiration rates at high EC are in agreement with other studies (e.g. Rietz and Haynes, 2003; Tripathi et al., 2006; Wichern et al., 2006; Yuan et al., 2007) and can be explained by the low osmotic potential induced by the high salt concentration in the soil solution which reduces water availability to microbes and may draw water out of the cells. In most previous studies, the EC remained stable over longer periods of time (weeks or months), and less is known about the response of microbes to changes in EC. Rousk et al. (2011) and Asghar et al. (2012) showed that the shortterm (hours or days) response of bacterial growth or soil respiration to a single change to different EC levels was similar irrespective of the EC of the soil from which the microbes were extracted. The present study further contributes to the understanding of microbial response to short-term changes in salinity because here, microbes were exposed to increases and reductions in salinity in several 5day cycles.

In the treatments where the EC was adjusted to EC 31 dS m^{-1} in the first cycle (treatments A\31-1 and B\31-1), there was a lag phase indicated by low respiration rates on the first day after which the respiration rates increased to day 2. This lag phase was not observed when the EC was increased to 31 dS m⁻¹ in the later cycles. Although the latter could be interpreted as adaptation, this may not be correct because the maximal respiration rate at EC 31 dS m⁻¹ was higher when this EC was imposed in the first cycle than when imposed in the later cycles. It seems more likely that the lag phase in the first cycle at EC 31 dS m^{-1} was due to the smaller microbial biomass at the start of the experiment compared to the larger biomass at the end. With a small biomass, the low initial activity of some sensitive microbes in response to the high EC would have a greater impact on respiration rates than with a large biomass where the low activity of some microbes could be compensated by higher activity of less affected microbes.

Although the respiration rates in the first cycle on day 1 were low at EC 31 dS m⁻¹, the strong increase in MBC concentration within one day and the increase in respiration rates on day 2 indicate a rapid adjustment of the microbes to the low osmotic potential in the presence of easily available C. This rapid adjustment may be explained by accumulation of osmolytes which can occur within hours of exposure to low osmotic potential and prevents water loss from the cells (Hagemann, 2011). Further, even though microbial activity was low at EC 31 or 11 dS m^{-1} , a decrease in EC to 1 dS m^{-1} in the following cycle resulted in a strong increase in respiration rate within a day. This shows that microbes can rapidly respond to lower EC in the presence of easily available C. Thus, the first hypothesis that an early exposure to high EC would limit the ability of the soil microbes to respond to a subsequent decrease in salinity because the high salinity had killed a substantial proportion of the biomass has to be rejected. The increase in MBC concentration from day 0 to day 1 in all soils can be explained by the addition of glucose at 6.25 g C l⁻¹ at the start of each cycle. The water holding capacity (WHC) of the soils is 400 g kg⁻¹. During pre-incubation and the 5day cycles, the soils were at 50% WHC, thus they could take up approximately 200 ml kg⁻¹ corresponding to 1.25 g glucose C kg⁻¹.

In soil A, the MBC concentration was high in all treatments, changed little over time and was not reduced by high EC although respiration rates varied with EC. This suggests that a large microbial biomass is maintained during changes in EC and responds to such changes mainly by varying the respiration rate.

4.2. Gradual or abrupt increase in EC (Experiment 2)

In the field, salinity develops slowly (e.g. seasonally) or quickly (e.g. changes in salinity of the water used for irrigation),



Fig. 3. Respiration rates on days 1–3 of each cycle in Experiment 2 (n = 4, vertical lines at the top of the columns indicate standard error). For a given treatment, bars with different letters are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 3.

but most studies with saline soils from the field are carried out without knowledge of the length to time a soil had given EC. In experiments where salt is added to increase salinity, the EC rises abruptly and it could be argued that microbes may do not have sufficient time to adapt to the higher EC. This has raised the question as to whether experiments with salinized soils could adequately represent the effect of salinity on microbes in the field. Modelling by Setia et al. (2011c) suggested that compared to saline soils from the field with the same EC, salinization may lead to a stronger reduction in soil respiration. However in the present study, the gradual increase in EC in soils A and B (over EC 11 and 21 dS \overline{m}) did not increase the respiration at EC 31 dS $\,m^{-1}\,$ in the fourth cycle compared to the treatment where the EC was increased abruptly to 31 dS m⁻¹ from the third to the fourth cycle. This suggests that microbes can adapt rapidly to increasing EC in presence of an easily available C source,

particularly when the initial MBC concentration is high. In soil A, the MBC concentration on day 20 was higher in the treatment with a gradual increase in EC (A\11-21-31-31) compared to an abrupt increase in the fourth cycle (treatment A\11-11-11-31), however this was not observed in soil B where the MBC concentration did no differ between treatments with gradual or abrupt EC increase. Thus our second hypothesis (a gradual increase in EC increases the ability to maintain high activity and growth at high EC compared to an abrupt increase to high EC, because they have time to adjust to a low osmotic potential) has to be rejected. Most detrimental for microbial growth was

exposure to EC 31 dS^{-h} in the first cycle (treatments A\31-31-31-31 and B\31-31-31) which suggests that microbes with a low previous supply of C (native organic matter) during the pre-incubation are particularly sensitive to high EC even if the EC increase is accompanied by addition of easily available C.

Table 5

Cumulative respiration on day 20 and microbial biomass C on days 0 and 20 in Experiment 2 (n = 4). Values followed by different letters are significantly different ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 3.

Soil	Treatment	Cumulative respiration (mg CO_2 -C g soil ⁻¹)	Microbial biomass C (mg kg ⁻¹ soil)	
			Day 0	Day 20
A	A\1-1-1	2.05 g	97 abc	412 f
	A\1-1-1-31	2.02 ef		523 g
	A\11-21-31-31	2.01 ef		517 g
	A\11-11-11-31	1.95 ef		384 f
	A\31-31-31-31	1.88 e		301 e
В	B\11-11-11-11	1.69 d	75 ab	284 e
	B\11-11-11-31	1.38 с		161 d
	B\21-21-31-31	0.87 b		134 cd
	B\31-31-31-31	0.71 a		104 bc
С	C\31-31-31-31	1.37 с	61 a	128 cd

4.3. Methodological considerations

The decrease in respiration rates in the first three days of each cycle with increasing number of cycles even in the control soils where the EC was not changed, indicates that microbial activity was negatively affected by the changes in water content from saturation after dipping the cores in the solution containing glucose and salt (or leaching) followed by rapid drying in the oven. However the dipping of the cores was necessary to avoid soil disturbance as it would have occurred when the glucose and salts had been mixed into the soil at the start of each cycle. Leaching may have washed out microorganisms, but the strong increase in respiration and MBC concentration upon the decrease in EC by leaching suggests that this did not compromise the response of the microbes to a lower EC. It should also be noted that some of the added C would have been respired during the drying where CO_2 release was not measured, but this was the case in all treatments.

5. Conclusion

The results show that soil microbes respond rapidly to changes in EC when supplied with an easily available C source, but also suggest that microbial activity and growth at different salinity levels was mainly a function of the original microbial biomass. A large original biomass in an initially non-saline could respond rapidly to changes in EC and take advantage of low EC by rapid growth. The smaller biomass in the originally saline soils on the other hand had a limited ability to respond to changing EC which could be due to the limited genotypic variability in these soils. This study further showed that a gradual EC increase does not increase microbial activity or growth at high EC compared to an abrupt increase.

Acknowledgements

This study was funded by the Australian Research Council. Nan Yan received a scholarship from the China Scholarship Council.

References

Anderson, J.M., Ingram, J.S.I., 1993. Tropical Soil Biology and Fertility: a Handbook of Methods, second ed. CAB International, Wallingford, England.

- Andronov, E.E., Petrova, S.N., Pinaev, A.G., Pershina, E.V., Rakhimgalieva, S.Z., Akhmedenov, K.M., Gorobets, A.V., Sergaliev, N.K., 2012. Analysis of the structure of microbial community in soils with different degrees of salinization using T-RFLP and real-time PCR techniques. Eurasian Soil Science 45, 147–156.
- Asghar, H.N., Setia, R., Marschner, P., 2012. Community composition and activity of microbes from saline soils and non-saline soils respond similarly to changes in salinity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 47, 175–178.
- Batra, L., Manna, M.C., 1997. Dehydrogenase activity and microbial biomass carbon in salt-affected soils of semiarid and arid regions. Arid Land Research and Management 11, 295–303.
- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011. Soil microbial activity and community composition: impact of changes in matric and osmotic potential. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1229–1236.
- Hagemann, M., 2011. Molecular biology of cyanobacterial salt acclimation. FEMS Microbiol Reviews 35 (1), 87–123.
- Hanson, W.C., 1950. The photometric determination of phosphorus in fertilizers using the phosphovanado-molybdate complex. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 1, 172–173 .
- Hazelton, P.A., Murphy, B.W., 2007. Interpreting Soil Test Results, What Do All the Numbers Mean? CSIRO, Colling wood VIC.
- Killham, K., 1994. Soil Ecology. Cambridge University Press, U.K, pp. 152-154.
- Martinez-Beltran, J., Manzur, C.L., 2005. Overview of salinity problems in the world and FAO strategies to address the problem. In: Proceedings of the International Salinity Forum, Riverside, California, pp. 311–313.
- McKenzie, H.A., Wallace, H.S., 1954. The Kjeldahl determination of nitrogen-a critical study of digestion conditions-temperature, catalyst, and oxidizing agent. Australian Journal of Chemistry 7, 55–70.
- Oren, A., 2001. The bioenergetic basis for the decrease in metabolic diversity at increasing salt concentrations: implication of the functioning of salt lake ecosystems. Hydrobiologia 466, 61–72.
- Pathak, H., Rao, D.L.N., 1998. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization from added organic matter in saline and alkali soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 30, 695– 702.
- Rayment, G.E., Higginson, F.R., 1992. Australian Laboratory Handbook of Soil and Water Chemical Methods. Inkata Press, Melbourne.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006. World salinization with emphasis on Australia. Journal of Experimental Botany 57, 1017–1023.
- Rengasamy, P., 2010. Soil processes affecting crop production in salt-affected soils. Functional Plant Biology 37, 613–620.
- Rietz, D.N., Haynes, R.J., 2003. Effects of irrigation-induced salinity and sodicity on soil microbial activity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 35, 845–854.
- Rousk, J., Elyaagubi, F.K., Jones, D.L., Godbold, D.L., 2011. Bacterial salt tolerance is unrelated to soil salinity across an arid agroecosystem salinity gradient. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 43, 1881–1884.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Verma, V., 2011a. Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt-affected landscapes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 667–674.
- Setia, R., Smith, P., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Smith, J., 2011b. Introducing a decomposition rate modifier in the Rothamsted Carbon Model to predict soil organic carbon stocks in saline soils. Environmental Science & Technology 45, 6396–6403.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Smith, P., Smith, J., 2011c. Salinity effects on carbon mineralization in soils of varying texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1908–1916.
- Tripathi, S., Kumari, S., Chakraborty, A., Gupta, A., Chakrabarti, K., Bandyapadhyay, B.K., 2006. Microbial biomass and its activities in salt-affected coastal soils. Biology and Fertility of Soils 42, 273–277.
- US Salinity Laboratory Staff, 1954. Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. USDA Handbook No. 60. U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 703–707.
- Walkley, A., Black, I.A., 1934. An examination of the Degtjareff method for determining soil organic matter, and a proposed modification of the chromic acid titration method. Soil Science 37, 29–38.
- Wichern, J., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial communities and the decomposition of maize in acidic soils. Geoderma 137 (1– 2), 100–108.
- Wu, J., Joergensen, R.G., Pommerening, B., Chaussod, R., Brookes, P.C., 1990. Measurement of soil microbial biomass C by fumigation extraction – an automated procedure. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 22, 1167–1169.
- Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2012a. Microbial activity and biomass recover rapidly after leaching of saline soils. Biology and Fertility of Soils 49, 367–371.
- Yan, N., Marschner, P., 2012b. Response of microbial activity and biomass to increasing salinity depends on the final salinity, not the original salinity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 53, 50–55.
- Yuan, B.C., Li, Z.Z., Liu, H., Gao, M., Zhang, Y.Y., 2007. Microbial biomass and activity in salt-affected soils under arid conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 35, 319–328.

CHAPTER 5

The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in nonsaline and saline soils

Nasrin Chowdhury, Nan Yan, Md Nazrul Islam, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, Waite Research Institute, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

The work contained in this chapter is published in Soil Biology and Biochemistry

Chowdhury, N., Yan, N., Islam, M.N., Marschner, P., 2011. The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 2265-2272.

STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP

The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils

Chowdhury, N.

Performed experiment, analysed soil samples, interpreted data and wrote manuscript. I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Date: 23.11.13

Nan, Y. (Candidate)

Performed experiment, analysed soil samples, interpreted data.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Islam, N.

Performed experiment, analysed soil samples, interpreted data. I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate. Signed:

.

Petra, Marschner.

Supervised development of work, data interpretation and manuscript evaluation and correction. I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate and I give permission for the inclusion of the paper in the thesis.

Signed:

Date: 26. 11. 13

Date: 26/11/2013

23.11.13

Date:

Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43 (2011) 2265-2272



Soil Biology & Biochemistry

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/soilbio

The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils

Nasrin Chowdhury, Nan Yan, Md. Nazrul Islam, Petra Marschner*

School of Agriculture, Food & Wine, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide SA 5005, Australia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 3 May 2011 Received in revised form 15 July 2011 Accepted 17 July 2011 Available online 2 August 2011

Keywords: Drying and rewetting Microbial biomass Respiration Salinity Water potential

ABSTRACT

Drying and rewetting are common events in soils during summer, particularly in Mediterranean climate where soil microbes may be further challenged by salinity. Previous studies in non-saline soils have shown that rewetting induces a flush of soil respiration, but little is known about how the extent of drying affects the size of the respiration flush or how drying and rewetting affects soil respiration in saline soils. Five sandy loam soils, ranging in electrical conductivity of the saturated soil extract (ECe) from 2 to 48 dS m^{-1} (EC2, EC9, EC19, EC33 and EC48), were kept at soil water content optimal for respiration or dried for 1, 2, 3, 4 or 5 days (referred to 1D, 2D, 3D, 4D and 5D) and maintained at the achieved water content for 4 days. Then the soils were rewet to optimal water content and incubated moist for 5 days. Water potential decreased with increasing drying time; in the 5D treatment, the water potential ranged between -15 and -30 MPa, with the lowest potentials in soil EC33. In moist and dry conditions, respiration rates per unit soil organic C (SOC) were highest in soil EC19. Respiration rates decreased with increasing time of drying; when expressed relative to constantly moist soil, the decline was similar in all soils. Rewetting of soils only induced a flush of respiration compared to constantly moist soil when the soils were dried for 3 or more days. The flush in respiration was greatest in 5D and smallest in 3D, and greater in EC2 than in the saline soils. Cumulative respiration per unit SOC was highest in soil EC19 and lowest in soil EC2 Cumulative respiration decreased with increasing time of drying, but in a given soil, the relationship between water potential during the dry phase and cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment was weaker than that between respiration rate during drying and water potential. In conclusion, rewetting induced a flush in respiration only if the water potential of the soils was previously decreased at least 3-fold compared to the constantly moist soil. Hence, only marked increases in water potential induce a flush in respiration upon rewetting. The smaller flush in respiration upon rewetting of saline soils suggests that these soils may be less prone to lose C when exposed to drying and rewetting compared to non-saline soils.

© 2011 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

During summer, top soils may experience drying and rewetting cycles when dry periods are interrupted by occasional rainfall events. As the soil dries, water is lost from increasingly smaller pores and the water films around aggregates become thinner and disconnected. Water availability decreases (water potential becomes more negative) because the remaining water is held more tightly to the aggregate surfaces (Ilstedt et al., 2000). In addition to the low water availability, microbes become substrate-limited because diffusion is restricted (Stark and Firestone, 1995). Moreover, the increasing salt concentration in the remaining soil

* Corresponding author. E-mail address: petra.marschner@adelaide.edu.au (P. Marschner). solution results in decreased osmotic potential (Chowdhury et al., 2011a,b).

In order to maintain cell turgor and metabolic functions at low water potential, some microbes accumulate osmolytes (Oren, 1999; Hagemann, 2011). The accumulation or synthesis of osmolytes requires energy and is therefore a metabolic burden to the surviving microbes (Harris, 1980; Oren, 1999; Schimel et al., 2007). As a result of this and also the death of drought-sensitive microorganisms, soil drying decreases organic matter decomposition and bacterial growth and activity (Iovieno and Bååth, 2008; Yao et al., 2011).

Previous studies using non-saline soils have shown that rewetting of dry soils induces a flush of respiration. In non-saline soils a flush of respiration usually occurs within a few hours after rewetting of dry soil, which lasts for 1–2 days after which respiration rates decline to levels similar to those in continuously moist







^{0038-0717/\$ –} see front matter \odot 2011 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2011.07.013

soil (Kieft et al., 1987; Franzluebbers et al., 1994; Mikha et al., 2005; Butterly et al., 2009). The peak in bacterial growth rate occurs several hours after the flush in respiration, suggesting that there is a delay before nutrients released by decomposition are utilised for cell growth (Iovieno and Bååth, 2008).

Several mechanisms induced by rewetting result in increased substrate availability and thus explain the flush in respiration. namely release of the osmolytes accumulated during the dry phase. cell lysis and breakdown of aggregates which releases previously protected organic matter (Sparling et al., 1985; Halverson et al., 2000; Denef et al., 2001; Fierer and Schimel, 2003). The size of the flush upon rewetting in response to single and multiple drying and rewetting cycles has been studied extensively (e.g. Van Gestel et al., 1993; Mikha et al., 2005; Butterly et al., 2009). Multiple drying and rewetting cycles have been shown to increase soil organic matter decomposition (Miller et al., 2005; Xiang et al., 2008; Schimel et al., 2011) and N mineralisation (Miller et al., 2005) and microbial biomass (Xiang et al., 2008; Zhao et al., 2010). Drying and rewetting may decrease bacterial growth whereas fungal growth is not affected (Bapiri et al., 2010). In most previous studies, the water content of the soils during the dry phase was very low (air-dry or until the soils did not lose any more water at room temperature). But in a study with forest soils, Fischer (2009) showed that the size of the flush in respiration after rewetting was a function of the water potential during the dry phase, with significant flushes only occurring if the water potential was less than -0.63 MPa.

As outlined above, the effects of drving and rewetting are well described for non-saline soil. However, saline soils cover large proportions of land $[10^8$ ha (5%) of arable land (Lambers, 2003)], mainly in arid and semi-arid regions of the world; thus, they too may experience drying and rewetting cycles. Salinity reduces soil respiration (Setia et al., 2011a,b; Chowdhury et al., 2011a,b), bacterial growth rate (Rousk et al., 2011) and may change microbial community composition (Pankhurst et al., 2001; Gros et al., 2003; Gennari et al., 2007) due to differential tolerance to low osmotic potential among microbial genotypes (Mandeel, 2006; Llamas et al., 2008). Fungi have been reported to be more sensitive to salinity than bacteria (Pankhurst et al., 2001; Wichern et al., 2006; Chowdhury et al., 2011a). The greater metabolic burden of microbes in saline soils compared to those in non-saline soils may change the effects of drying and rewetting on microbial activity. Microbes in saline soils may be more affected by the decreasing matric potential because of the additional low osmotic potential and thus a greater metabolic burden for the synthesis of osmolytes. Upon rewetting, the flush in respiration may be greater than in non-saline soils because more osmolytes are released. On the other hand, microbes in saline soils may be more tolerant to low water potential and therefore remain more active in dry soil than microbes in nonsaline soils. However, Rousk et al. (2011) found no difference in tolerance of growth to low osmotic potential in bacterial communities from soils with differential salinity.

Currently, little is known about the effect of drying and rewetting in saline soils and how this effect is modulated by the extent of drying. Therefore, the aims of this study were to assess the effect of drying and rewetting on soil respiration and microbial biomass in soils with different levels of salinity (non-saline to highly saline). Furthermore, the extent of drying was varied by drying the soils for 1-5 days. We hypothesised that (i) compared to the moist control soil, drying will decrease respiration rates more strongly in the saline soils because of the lower water potential during the dry phase compared to non-saline soil, (ii) the flush in respiration will be greater in soils that were dried more strongly compared to moderately dried soils, and (iii) the flush in respiration will be greater in saline soils due to the greater release of osmolytes.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Soil characterisation

Five sandy loam soils (one non-saline, four saline) were collected from various locations in Monarto, South Australia (35° 05' S and 139° 06' E). The region is semi-arid and has a Mediterranean climate. After collection from 0 to 10 cm depth, the soils were air-dried and sieved to <2 mm (Table 1). The United States Salinity Laboratory Staff defines a soil as saline when the electrical conductivity of the saturation extract (ECe) is >4 dS m⁻¹, therefore soil EC2 is considered to be non-saline, while the other soils (EC9, EC19, EC33 and EC48) are saline.

Soil water availability can be expressed as water potential, with more energy being required by plants and microbes to take up water as the water potential becomes more negative (decreases). The water potential is the sum of various potentials, with matric potential (a measure of how strongly the water is held onto soil surfaces) and osmotic potential (a function of the concentration of soluble salts in the soil solution) being particularly important.

The water retention curves of the soils were determined using suction and pressure techniques (Klute, 1986). Matric potential was estimated from the moisture retention curve using the following equation (Hillel, 1980):

$$\psi = a \ \theta^{-b}$$

The electrical conductivity of the 1:5 soil:water extract (EC_{1:5}) was converted to ECe using the equation ECe = $(14.0 - 0.13 \times clay \%) \times EC_{1:5}$ (Rengasamy, 2006). The osmotic potential of the soil water was estimated using the equation (Richards, 1954):

$$\psi_{\pi} = -0.036 \, \operatorname{EC}_{\operatorname{meas}}(\theta_{\operatorname{rev}}/\theta_{\operatorname{act}})$$

Where Ψ_{π} = the soil osmotic potential (MPa) at the actual moisture content, θ_{act} of the soil and EC_{meas} = the measured electrical conductivity (dS m⁻¹) of an extract with a water content θ_{ref} (= 5 g g⁻¹ for a 1:5 soil:water mixture).

The relationship between soil respiration and water content for each soil was determined in a preliminary experiment in which the water content was varied between 10 and 70% water holding capacity, corresponding to a matric potential of -2.7 to -0.1 MPa. In all soils, respiration rates were highest at 50% WHC, which corresponds to a matric potential of between -0.12 and -0.28 MPa.

Tabl	e 1	
------	-----	--

Properties of the soils used in the study.

Soil	Sand (%)	Silt (%)	Clay (%)	$EC_{1:5}$ (dS m ⁻¹)	$\frac{\text{ECe}}{(\text{dS } \text{m}^{-1})}$	pH 1:5	SOC (g kg ⁻¹)	MBC (mg g ⁻¹ SOC)	Water holding capacity (g kg ⁻¹)
EC2	60.0	21.3	18.8	0.19	2	9.3	16.4	4.1	357
EC9	70.0	15.0	15.0	0.76	9	9.3	10.1	4.5	356
EC19	65.0	16.2	18.8	1.62	19	9.5	2.6	2.4	314
EC33	60.0	21.0	19.0	2.82	33	9.0	4.7	0.7	314
EC48	60.0	21.0	19.0	4.07	48	8.9	5.0	0.8	406

2.2. Experimental set-up

Air-dry soils were wet to 50% WHC and pre-incubated for 10 d at 25 °C before the experiment was begun. Ten days was selected on the basis of several previous studies in our lab using a wide range of soils which showed that microbial respiration stabilized between 7 and 10 days after rewetting air-dry non-saline soil (data not shown).

After this pre-incubation, pea (*Pisum sativum* L.) straw (C/N 26, water-soluble C 27 g kg⁻¹), ground and sieved (0.25–2 mm), was mixed into the soils (20 g kg^{-1}) to provide a readily-available nutrient source. The soils (30 g) were then added to PVC cores (diameter 3.7 cm, height 5 cm) with a nylon mesh base (0.75 μ m, Australian Filter Specialist) and packed to a bulk density of 1.46 g cm^3 which is typical for sandy loam soils (http://www. pedosphere.com/resources/bulkdensity/triangle_us.cfm). The cores were placed in large plastic containers and incubated in the dark at 22-25 °C for 7 days during which the soil water content was maintained by weight. Then, the cores were placed individually into 1 L glass incubation jars and sealed with gas tight lids equipped with septa to allow headspace sampling. The glass jars were placed in the same room as for the previous incubation periods. Sets of each soil were kept either at optimal water content or dried and rewet (Fig. 1). Drying was achieved by placing small pouches containing selfindicating silica gel (BDH Chemicals) into the glass jars. To ensure rapid drying, the silica was exchanged daily with a second quantity that was regenerated at 110 °C overnight (Butterly et al., 2009). Soils were dried for 1, 2, 3, 4 or 5 days (referred to 1D, 2D, 3D, 4D and 5D) and maintained at the achieved water content for 4 days. Then the soils were rewet to optimal water content (50% WHC) and incubated for 5 days while maintaining this water content. Thus, depending on the length of the drying phase, the experimental period ended on day 18, 19, 20, 21 and 22 after addition of pea residues for 1D, 2D, 3D, 4D and 5D, respectively (Fig. 1). For the continuously moist treatment (M) maintained at 50% WHC, the experimental period ended on day 22. The desired water content was maintained by weighing the cores and adding reverse osmosis water if required. There were three replicates per moisture treatment and soil.

2.3. Measurements

Respiration was quantified by measuring headspace CO_2 concentrations every 24 h using a Servomex 1450 infra-red gas analyser (Servomex Group, Crowborough, England). After each



Fig. 1. Experimental design. Grey rectangles indicate moist incubation, white rectangles dry period with D showing days of drying and rectangles without D incubation at the water content reached during the drying phase.

measurement, the jars were opened to equilibrate the CO_2 to ambient concentrations and then resealed. The CO_2 concentrations were measured immediately after resealing the jars. The CO_2 evolved from each sample was calculated as the difference between the initial (after resealing of the jars) and the CO_2 concentrations after 24 h.

Microbial biomass C was determined on day 7 (before onset of the drving) and at the end of the experimental period by fumigation-extraction (Vance et al., 1987) as described in Anderson and Ingram (1993) using 5 g soil. Briefly, one set of samples were fumigated with ethanol free chloroform for 24 h at 25 °C in a sealed desiccator. Non-fumigated set of samples were stored at 8 °C. After fumigant removal, both fumigated and non-fumigated soils were extracted with freshly prepared 0.5 M K₂SO₄ at 1:4 ratio and filtered. Dissolved organic carbon in the extracts was determined after dichromate digestion by titrating with 0.033 M acidified ferrous ammonium sulphate (Anderson and Ingram, 1993). Microbial biomass C is calculated from the difference between the extracted carbon from chloroform fumigated and non-fumigated samples. No multiplication factor was used because the relationship between actual microbial biomass and that derived by this method in these soils is not known.

To account for differences in organic C content among soils, respiration, microbial biomass and K_2SO_4 -extractable C are expressed per unit organic C.

2.4. Statistical analysis

Significant differences between different treatments at a given time point in respiration rate, cumulative respiration, microbial biomass were assessed by 2-way ANOVA (soil × moisture treatment) and Tukey test with $P \le 0.05$. (GenStat[®] for Windows 11.0, VSN Int. Ltd, UK, 2005).

Regressions between water potential during the dry phase and respiration parameters or microbial biomass were calculated with SPSS.

3. Results

Table 2

3.1. Potentials

Matric potential decreased linearly in all soils with increasing drying time, reaching values less than -2 MPa in the 5D treatment (Table 2). Except for soil EC2, osmotic and water potential

Osmotic, matric and water potential after drying for 1-5 days in soils differing in ECe.

Soil	М	1D	2D	3D	4D	5D
Matric p	otential (M	IPa)				
EC2	-0.12	-0.14	-0.42	-1.50	-2.09	-2.70
EC9	-0.10	-0.12	-0.29	-1.41	-2.07	-3.02
EC19	-0.23	-0.72	-1.30	-1.91	-2.42	-2.71
EC33	-0.28	-0.79	-1.31	-1.85	-2.24	-2.55
EC48	-0.23	-0.26	-0.64	-1.05	-1.68	-2.15
Osmotio	potential (MPa)				
EC2	-0.09	-0.11	-0.14	-0.22	-0.31	-0.56
EC9	-1.01	-1.24	-1.59	-2.35	-3.25	-7.38
EC19	-3.23	-4.04	-5.26	-5.26	-12.77	-20.37
EC33	-4.66	-5.75	-7.47	-7.47	-16.41	-27.25
EC48	-4.71	-5.46	-6.51	-6.51	-10.33	-14.15
Water p	otential (M	Pa)				
EC2	-0.21	-0.25	-0.56	-2.40	-2.40	-3.26
EC9	-1.11	-1.36	-1.88	-3.76	-5.32	-10.40
EC19	-3.46	-4.76	-6.56	-9.65	-15.19	-23.08
EC33	-4.94	-6.54	-8.77	-12.80	-18.65	-29.80
EC48	-4.94	-5.72	-7.14	-8.66	-12.01	-16.30

decreased exponentially with increasing drying time. In 5D, osmotic and water potential ranged between -15 and -30 MPa, with the lowest potentials in soil EC33. In soil EC2, matric potential was the dominant potential, whereas osmotic potential dominated in the saline soils, contributing between 70 and 91% to water potential.

3.2. Respiration

In moist and dry conditions, respiration rates per unit soil organic C (SOC) were highest in soil EC19 and lowest in soil EC2. Drying for one day reduced average respiration rates in the dry phase compared to the constantly moist soil significantly, but by only 10–20% (Fig. 2). Longer drying periods, which resulted in lower water potentials reduced average respiration rates in the dry phase compared to the constantly moist soil by 46–57% in 2D, 66–77% in 3D, 81–87% in 4D; in 5D the average respiration rate during the dry phase was below the detection limit of the gas analyser. There was a quadratic relationship between water potential and respiration rate during the dry phase (Fig. 3, $r^2 = 0.22$, P < 0.034).

In all soils, drying for one day reduced the water potential by only 20-30% compared to the constantly moist soil. In this treatment (1D) rewetting did not increase respiration rates compared to those in the dry phase or the constantly moist soil (Fig. 4). The increase in respiration rate after rewetting in 2D was gradual and small; thus there was no flush in respiration after only moderate drying although the water potential in the dry phase was approximately 2-fold lower in 2D compared to the constantly moist soil. In all other drying treatments, rewetting induced a flush in respiration within one day with higher rates being maintained for about 3 days. The flush in respiration was greatest in 5D and smallest in 3D. where the maximum respiration rate was about 30% lower than in 5D. The increase in maximal respiration rate in 5D compared to 1D was greater in soil EC2 (90% increase) compared to the saline soils where the maximal respiration rate in 5D was 40–70% higher in soils EC9, EC19 and EC33 and only 30% higher in soil EC48. The maximal respiration rate after rewetting increased with magnitude of change in water potential after rewetting (Fig. 5). There was a linear correlation between the change in water potential and maximal respiration rate after rewetting (in percentage of the constantly moist soil) in soils with ECe ≥ 9 dS m⁻¹ ($r^2 = 0.54$, P = 0.001). By day 4 after rewetting, respiration rates were similar



Fig. 2. Respiration rates during the dry phase in soils differing in ECe dried for 1-5 days (n = 3, bars indicate standard error), nd indicates that respiration rates were below the detection limit of the infra-red gas analyser.



Fig. 3. Relationship between water potential during the dry period in soils differing in ECe dried for 1–5 days and respiration rates during the dry phase or cumulative respiration at the end of the 5-day moist incubation period. Symbols are averages of each treatment for a given soil (n = 3).

to those in the constantly moist soil in the saline soils, whereas they remained higher in soil EC2 until day 5 after rewetting.

Cumulative respiration expressed per unit organic C was highest in soil EC19 (Table 3). In soil EC2, cumulative respiration was not significantly affected by the drying treatments; compared to constantly moist soil, cumulative respiration was decreased by only 12% in 5D. Among the saline soils, cumulative respiration was significantly decreased by drying in soils EC9, EC19 and EC48, but not in EC33. In soils EC9, EC19 and EC48, cumulative respiration was 24–34% lower in 5D compared to constantly moist soil. There was no relationship between cumulative respiration and water potential during the dry phase (Fig. 3).

3.3. Microbial biomass carbon

In the unamended soils, microbial biomass C (MBC) was higher in soils EC2 and EC9 with 4.1 and 4.5 mg g⁻¹ SOC compared to the soils EC19, EC33 and EC48 where it ranged only between 0.6 and 2.3 mg g⁻¹ SOC (Table 1). Seven days after residue addition and before the drying treatments started, MBC ranged from 6 to 18 mg C \overline{g}^1 SOC with no significant differences among the soils. At the end of the incubation period, MBC had decreased by \geq 50% in the saline soils, particularly in the constantly moist soils, with the greatest decrease in soil EC48, where MBC was up to 10 fold lower than on day 7. In soils EC2, EC9, and EC33 the drying treatments did not affect MBC at the end of the incubation (Table 3). On the other hand in soils EC19 and EC48, MBC was significantly higher in 5D



Fig. 4. Respiration rates in soils differing in ECe dried for 1–5 days at the end of the dry phase (day -1), on the day the soils were rewet (day 0) and in the following 5-day moist incubation period (n = 3, bars indicate standard error).



Fig. 5. Relationship between the magnitude of change in water potential at rewetting and maximal respiration rate after rewetting in soils differing in ECe dried for 1-5 days. Symbols are averages of each treatment for a given soil (n = 3).

compared to the constantly moist soil. Extractable C per unit organic C was lowest in soil EC2 and highest in soils EC19 and EC48. In soil EC48, extractable C in 4D and 5D was significantly lower than in the constantly moist soil, but there was no effect of drying in the other soils (Table 2).

Cumulative respiration was positively correlated with MBC ($r^2 = 0.27$, P = 0.003), whereas respiration rate during the dry phase was not.

4. Discussion

In agreement with previous studies (Kieft et al., 1987; Franzluebbers et al., 1994; Mikha et al., 2005; Butterly et al., 2009; Bapiri et al., 2010), rewetting of dry soils induced a flush of respiration. However, the intensity of the flush was affected by both the extent of drying and soil salinity.

4.1. Moist incubation with residues before drying

The similar MBC concentration seven days after residue addition in all soils indicates that microbes in saline soils are capable of rapidly utilising substrates added to the soil. Indeed, the increase in

Table 3

Cumulative respiration from day 8 to the end of the incubation period and microbial biomass C and K₂SO₄-extractable C (non-fumigated soil) in soils differing in ECe dried for 1–5 days, followed by a 4-day dry incubation and rewetting, at the end of the 5-day moist incubation period (n = 3).

	М	1D	2D	3D	4D	5D	
Cumulative respiration (mg CO_2 -C g^{-1} SOC)							
EC2	79	59	63	65	61	70	
EC9	91	72	59	72	66	62	
EC19	239	159	142	178	147	138	
EC33	87	82	69	95	72	66	
EC48	104	63	65	90	64	64	
	lsd = 12						
Microbial biomass C (mg g^{-1} SOC)							
EC2	9.7	6.2	7.7	10.0	7.2	11.2	
EC9	11.4	8.1	10.4	9.8	8.0	15.4	
EC19	18.0	30.8	37.1	33.9	49.3	44.7	
EC33	11.1	17.8	19.5	17.9	25.5	26.0	
EC48	3.2	9.4	6.6	6.6	14.1	18.8	
		lsd = 7.7					
K_2SO_4 -extractable C (mg g ⁻¹ SOC)							
EC2	11.1	14.8	16.0	15.9	10.9	10.7	
EC9	22.5	27.3	29.1	25.7	23.9	21.8	
EC19	76.6	78.9	73.0	75.9	46.9	50.7	
EC33	48.8	45.4	48.9	39.7	42.7	30.3	
EC48	75.6	83.5	70.5	65.0	60.0	56.6	
	lsd = 8.3						

MBC after addition of residues was greater in soils EC19, EC33 and EC48 where MBC in the unamended soil ranged between 3 and 6 mg kg⁻¹ compared to 67 and 45 mg kg⁻¹ in soils EC2 and EC9 (Table 1). The strong increase in MBC is unlikely to have been accompanied by high respiration rates as respiration rates were lower in the saline soils than in soil EC2 in this experiment (Fig. 4) and in previous experiments with salinized soils (Chowdhury et al., 2011a,b) and saline soils from the field (Setia et al., 2011a). Thus, respiration per unit MBC was lower in saline soils, indicating that substrates were utilised more effectively.

4.2. Respiration rates during the dry phase

Our first hypothesis (compared to the moist control soil, drying will decrease respiration rates more strongly in the saline soils because of the lower water potential during the dry phase compared to non-saline soil) has to be rejected. Relative to the constantly moist control, average respiration rates in the dry phase decreased to a similar extent in all soils (Fig. 2), although osmotic and water potential were substantially lower in the saline soils than in soil EC2, particularly in EC19, EC33 and EC48. For example in 3D, water potential was -1.7 MPa in EC2, but ranged from -8.7 to -12.8 MPa in EC19. EC33 and EC48. However, the decrease in water potential in the drving treatments relative to the constantly moist control was quite similar in all soils. This indicates that when comparing different soils, the negative effect of drying on soil respiration is determined by the relative decrease compared to the moist soil and not by the absolute water potential reached during the dry phase. Indeed, in all soils the 2-fold decrease in water potential from the constantly moist soil to 2D decreased respiration in the dry phase by about 50% and the 3-fold decrease in water potential in 3D decreased respiration by about 75%. Nevertheless, the quadratic relationship between respiration rate during the dry phase and water potential (Fig. 3) suggests that respiration rates are very low at water potential <-10 MPa, irrespective of the initial potential of the soils. However, at a given water potential, respiration rates were higher in the saline soils compared to soil EC2 (Fig. 3). This suggests that microbes in saline soils are more tolerant to low water potential than those in non-saline soils. Our finding of the greater tolerance of microbial activity in saline soils to low water potential is in contrast to Rousk et al. (2011), who reported that growth rates of bacteria from saline soils were similarly decreased by high salinity as those of bacteria from non-saline soils.

4.3. Changes after rewetting

In agreement with our second hypothesis (the flush in respiration will be greater in soils that were dried more strongly compared to moderately dried soils), weak drying (1D and 2D) did not result in a flush in respiration after rewetting and did not increase respiration rates compared to the constantly moist control (Fig. 4). In these treatments, rewetting increased water potential by 20-30% in 1D and 2-fold in 2D. Thus, such moderate increases in water potentials had little effect on microbial activity, possibly because the rewetting did not result in a strong increase in substrate availability. The reasons for a lack of increased substrate availability could be (i) little accumulation of osmolytes during the dry phase and therefore no substantial release upon rewetting, (ii) little aggregate breakdown upon rewetting, and/or (iii) less substrate remaining of the added residues compared to the treatments with stronger drying because of continuing decomposition during the dry phase. The latter is unlikely to be the case in the present study because extractable C at the end of the incubation period was not significantly affected by drying (Table 2). However, it should be noted that the extractable C was determined 5 days after rewetting, therefore it cannot be ruled out that extractable C was lower in 1D and 2D immediately after rewetting. Moreover, extractable C may not be easily decomposable: dissolved organic C may contain a significant proportion of poorly decomposable compounds (Qualls, 2005; McDowell and Koopmanns, 2006) and this proportion may differ among the moisture treatments. In forest soils from temperate moist climate, Fischer (2009) found that a substantial flush in respiration after rewetting only occurred if the soils were dried to -0.63 MPa and below. Similarly, there was no flush in respiration in the non-saline soil if the water potential was -0.56 MPa (2D) (Table 2). However in the saline soils, no flush occurred in 2D although water potentials during the dry phase were between -1.88 and -8.77 MPa (Table 2). This suggests that compared to non-saline soils, lower potentials have to be reached in saline soils to induce a flush in respiration upon rewetting. However, since saline soils have a lower water potential than nonsaline soils due to the presence of salts, a flush in respiration upon rewetting occurred in all soils after being dried for 3 days or more.

When rewetting increased water potential more than 2-fold (in 3D, 4D and 5D), it induced a strong flush in respiration in all soils, with the relative increase compared to the constantly moist soil greatest in soil EC2 and 5D (Fig. 4). Therefore our third hypothesis (the flush in respiration will be greater in saline soils due to the greater release of osmolytes) has to be rejected. The strong increase in respiration upon rewetting in 5D may be explained by the fact that compared to the other drying treatments in a given soil, 5D resulted in the lowest water potential and lowest respiration rates during the dry phase and rewetting induced the greatest increase in water potential (Table 2). Due to the low water potential in the dry phase, it can be assumed that accumulation of osmolytes in 5D was greater than in the other treatments and that the strong increase in water potential upon rewetting induced a rapid and strong release of these osmolytes. This, together with a possible release of previously protected organic matter would have resulted in a strong increase in substrate availability for the surviving microbes. The increase in respiration rate upon rewetting was greatest in soil EC2, which suggests that microbes in non-saline soils are better able to utilise the released substrates than those in saline soils, where, even in moist soils, the water potential was low. This is in agreement with our previous studies in which, after addition of plant residues, respiration rates decreased with increasing salinity (Setia et al., 2011a,b; Chowdhury et al., 2011a,b). Similarly, growth rates of bacteria decreased with increasing salinity of the soils from which they were extracted (Rousk et al., 2011).

The results further indicate that high respiration rates after rewetting may compensate to some extent, the low respiration rates during the dry phase. The differences among the moisture treatments were greater for the respiration rates during the dry phase (Fig. 2) than for cumulative respiration at the end of the incubation period (Table 3). Moreover, only respiration rates during drying were correlated with the water potential during the dry phase, but not with cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment (Fig. 3). Compared to a water potential of -1 MPa or higher, respiration rates at -10 MPa, were 6-7 fold lower, whereas cumulative respiration rate after rewetting in 3D, 4D and 5D compared to 1D and 2D.

In the period from day 7 to the end of the incubation, MBC decreased more strongly in the saline soils than in soil EC2 in all moisture treatments, with the greatest decrease in the constantly moist soils (Table 3). This indicates that once the easily available (water-soluble) C compounds from the residues are depleted, a large proportion of the microbial biomass in the saline soils died, possibly due to a lack of microbes capable of decomposing more recalcitrant C compounds. In previous experiments with non-saline soils to which salt was added, fungi appeared to be more sensitive to low osmotic potential than bacteria (Chowdhury et al., 2011a). Other studies have also found a lower absolute or relative abundance of fungi in saline compared to non-saline soils (Pankhurst et al., 2001; Wichern et al., 2006). Since the more recalcitrant compounds in plant residues are thought to be mainly decomposed by fungi (Killham, 1994), a low abundance of fungi could limit the ability of the microbial community to survive once the easily decomposable compounds are depleted. A further reason for the strong decline of MBC in the saline soils may be the greater energy requirement for osmotic adjustment than in soil EC2.

At the end of incubation period, MBC was little affected by moisture treatment in soils EC2 and EC9, but in the more saline soils, microbial biomass C was higher in 5D than in the constantly moist soils (Table 3). This is most likely due to the higher substrate availability in 5D. In this treatment, respiration rates during the dry phase were very low (Fig. 2). Although rewetting induced a flush in respiration, cumulative respiration at the end of the incubation period was lower in 5D than in 1D and the constantly moist soils. Thus, it can be assumed that, compared to the constantly moist soils or moderate soil drying (1D), more easily available C from the added pea residues was still available due to the lack of decomposition during the dry phase. Other studies have reported that microbial biomass is stimulated by exposure to several drying and rewetting cycles (Zhao et al., 2010, Xiang et al., 2008), Our results suggest that a stimulation may already occur after just one drying and rewetting cycle if the soils are dried to very lower water contents. The difference in MBC between soils EC2 and EC48 was smallest in 5D, which suggests that the greater availability of relatively easily decomposable compounds in 5D may have improved the ability of the microbes to tolerate low water potential and/or recover after rewetting. Furthermore, the strong drying in 5D may have selected for microbial genotypes with a high tolerance to low water potential.

5. Conclusions

The results of this study showed that at a given water potential during the dry phase, respiration rates per unit soil organic C were higher in saline compared to non-saline soils suggesting that microbes in saline soils are more tolerant to low water potential than those in non-saline soils. The study further showed that rewetting results in a flush in respiration even in highly saline soils. However, the flush in respiration upon rewetting occurred only if the water potential of the soils was decreased at least 3-fold during the dry phase, that is, rewetting increased water potential by a factor of 3 or more. Hence, only marked increases in water potential induce a flush in respiration upon rewetting. The consistent decrease in respiration during the dry phase relative to the constantly moist soil among the soils which differed in original water potential indicates that, if the water potential remains above –10 MPa in the dry phase, respiration is more affected by the relative decrease in water potential than by the absolute water potential reached during drying.

The lower flush in respiration upon rewetting of saline soils suggests that these soils may be less prone to lose C when exposed to drying and rewetting compared to non-saline soils. Furthermore, although microbes in saline soils are able to efficiently convert easily available compounds from added residues into microbial biomass, they appear to have a limited ability to utilise more recalcitrant compounds. Both factors, high C use efficiency and low rates of decomposition of recalcitrant compounds could increase C storage in these soils.

Acknowledgements

This study was funded by the Australian Research Council. Nasrin Chowdhury received an Endeavour Australia postgraduate scholarship.

References

- Anderson, J.M., Ingram, J.S.L., 1993. Tropical Soil Biology and Fertility. CAB International, Wallingford.
- Bapiri, A., Bååth, E., Rousk, J., 2010. Drying-rewetting cycles affect fungal and bacterial growth differently in an arable soil. Microbial Ecology 60 (2), 419–428.
- Butterly, C.R., Bunemann, E.K., McNeill, A.M., Baldock, J.A., Marschner, P., 2009. Carbon pulses but not phosphorus pulses are related to decreases in microbial biomass during repeated drying and rewetting of soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41 (7), 1406–1416.
- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011a. Soil microbial activity and community composition: impact of changes in matric and osmotic potential. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 43, 1229–1236.
- Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011b. Response of microbial activity and community structure to decreasing soil osmotic and matric potential. Plant and Soil 344, 241–254.
- Denef, K., Six, J., Bossuyt, H., Frey, S.D., Elliott, E.T., Merckx, R., Paustian, K., 2001. Influence of dry–wet cycles on the interrelationship between aggregate, particulate organic matter, and microbial community dynamics. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 33, 1599–1611.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., 2003. A proposed mechanism for the pulse in carbon dioxide production commonly observed following the rapid rewetting of a dry soil. Soil Science Society of America Journal 67, 798–805.
- Fischer, T., 2009. Substantial rewetting phenomena on soil respiration can be observed at low water availability. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 1577–1579.
- Franzluebbers, K., Weaver, R.W., Juo, A.S.R., Franzluebbers, A.J., 1994. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization from cowpea plant parts decomposing in moist and in provide the second se
- repeatedly dried and wetted soil. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 26, 1379–1387. Gennari, M., Abbate, C., La Porta, V., Baglieri, A., 2007. Microbial response to Na₂SO₄
- additions in a volcanic soil. Arid Land Research and Management 21, 211–227. Gros, R., Poly, F., Jocteur-Monrozier, L., Faivre, P., 2003. Plant and soil microbial community responses to solid waste leachates diffusion on grassland. Plant and Soil 255, 445–455.
- Hagemann, M., 2011. Molecular biology of cyanobacterial salt acclimation. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 35 (1), 87–123.
- Halverson, L.J., Jones, T.M., Firestone, M.K., 2000. Release of intracellular solutes by four soil bacteria exposed to dilution stress. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 1630–1637.
- Harris, R.F., 1980. Effect of Water Potential on Microbial Growth and Activity. Water Potential Relations in Soil Microbiology. Soil Science Society America, Madison. 23–95.
- Hillel, D., 1980. Fundamentals in Soil Physics. Academic Press, New York.

- Ilstedt, U., Nordgren, A., Malmer, A., 2000. Optimum soil water for soil respiration before and after amendment with glucose in humid tropical acrisols and a boreal mor layer. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 32, 1594–1599.
- Iovieno, P., Bååth, E., 2008. Effect of drying and rewetting on bacterial growth rates in soil. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 65, 400–407.
- Kieft, T.L., Soroker, E., Firestone, M.K., 1987. Microbial biomass response to a rapid increase in water potential when dry soil is wetted. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 119–126.
- Killham, K., 1994. Soil Ecology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Klute, A., 1986. Water retention: laboratory methods. In: Klute, A. (Ed.), Methods of Soil Analysis. Part 1. Soil Science Society of America. Madison. pp. 635–660.
- Lambers, H., 2003. Dryland salinity: a key environmental issue in southern Australia. Plant and Soil 257, v-vii.
- Llamas, D.P., Gonzales, M.D., Gonzales, C.I., Lopez, G.R., Marquina, J.C., 2008. Effects of water potential on spore germination and viability of *Fusarium* species. Journal of Industrial Microbiology & Biotechnology 35, 1411–1418.
- Mandeel, Q.A., 2006. Biodiversity of the genus *Fusarium* in saline soil habitats. Journal of Basic Microbiology 46, 480–494.
- McDowell, R.W., Koopmanns, G.F., 2006. Assessing the bioavailability of dissolved organic phosphorus in pasture and cultivated soil treated with different rates of nitrogen fertiliser. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 38, 61–70.
- Mikha, M.M., Rice, C.W., Milliken, G.A., 2005. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization as affected by drying and wetting cycles. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37, 339–347.
- Miller, A.E., Schimel, J.P., Meixner, T., Sickman, J.O., Melack, J.M., 2005. Episodic rewetting enhances carbon and nitrogen release from chaparral soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37 (12), 2195–2204.
- Oren, A., 1999. Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Review 63, 334–348.
- Dankhurst, C.E., Yu, S., Hawke, B.G., Harch, B.D., 2001. Capacity of fatty acid profiles and substrate utilization patterns to describe differences in soil microbial communities associated with increased salinity or alkalinity at three locations in South Australia. Biology and Fertility of Soils 33 (3), 204–217.
- Qualls, R.G., 2005. Biodegradability of fractions of dissolved organic carbon leached from decomposing leaf litter. Environment, Science and Technology 39, 1616–1622.Rengasamy, P., 2006. Soil salinity and sodicity. In: Stevens, D. (Ed.), Growing Crops
- Rengasamy, P., 2006. Soli salinity and sodicity. In: Stevens, D. (Ed.), Growing Crops with Reclaimed Wastewater. CSIRO, pp. 125–138. Richards, L.A. (Ed.), 1954. Determination of the Properties of Saline and Alkali Soils.
- Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soil. United States Department of Agriculture Handbook 60, Washington, DC.

- Rousk, J., Elyaagubi, F.K., Jones, D.L., Godbold, D.L., 2011. Bacterial salt tolerance is unrelated to soil salinity across an arid agroecosystem salinity gradient. Soil Biology & Biochemistry doi:10.1016/j.soilbio.2011.05.007.
- Schimel, J.P., Balser, T.C., Wallenstein, M., 2007. Microbial stress response physiology and its implications for ecosystem function. Ecology 88, 1386–1394.
- Schimel, J.P., Wetterstedt, J.A.M., Holden, P.A., Trumbore, S.E., 2011. Drying/rewetting cycles mobilize old C from deep soils from a California annual grassland. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1101–1103.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J.S., Chittleborough, D.J., Verma, V., 2011a. Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt affected landscapes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 667–674.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J.S., Chittleborough, D.J., Smith, P., Smith, J., 2011b. Salinity effects on carbon mineralization in soils of varying texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1908–1916.
- Sparling, G.P., Whale, K.N., Ramsay, A.J., 1985. Quantifying the contribution from the soil microbial biomass to the extractable P levels of fresh and air-dried soils. Australian Journal of Soil Research 23, 613–621.
- Stark, J.M., Firestone, M.K., 1995. Mechanisms for soil moisture effects on the activity of nitrifying bacteria. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 61, 218–221.
- Van Gestel, M., Merckx, R., Vlassak, K., 1993. Soil drying and rewetting and the turnover of ¹⁴C-labelled plant residues: first order decay rates of biomass and non-biomass ¹⁴C. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 25, 125–134.
- Vance, C.P., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 19, 703–707.
 Wichern, J., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial
- Wichern, J., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial communities and the decomposition of maize in acidic soils. Geoderma 137 (1-2), 100-108.
- Xiang, S.R., Doyle, A., Holden, P.A., Schimel, J.P., 2008. Drying and rewetting effects on C and N mineralization and microbial activity in surface and subsurface California grassland soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 40 (9), 2281–2289.
- Yao, S.H., Zhang, B., Hu, F., 2011. Soil biophysical controls over rice straw decomposition and sequestration in soil: the effects of drying intensity and frequency of drying and wetting cycles. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 590–599.
- Zhao, B.Z., Chen, J., Zhang, J.B., Qin, S.W., 2010. Soil microbial biomass and activity response to repeated drying-rewetting cycles along a soil fertility gradient modified by long-term fertilization management practices. Geoderma 160, 218–224.

CHAPTER 6

Previous water content influences the response of microbes to changes in water content in non-saline and saline soils

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, Waite Research Institute, University of Adelaide, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia

The work contained in this chapter is submitted to Biology and Fertility of Soils

STATEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP

Previous water content influences the response of microbes to changes in water content in non-saline

and saline soils

Nan, Y. (Candidate)

Performed experiment, interpreted data, wrote manuscript.

I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate.

Signed:

Date: 26/11/2013

Petra, Marschner.

Supervised development of work, data interpretation and manuscript evaluation and correction. I hereby certify that the statement of contribution is accurate and I give permission for the inclusion of the paper in the thesis.

Signed:

Date:

26/11/2013

Previous water content influences the response of microbes to changes in water content in nonsaline and saline soils

Nan Yan, Petra Marschner

School of Agriculture, Food and Wine, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA 5005, Australia Corresponding author: Petra Marschner, petra.marschner@adelaide.edu.au

Abstract

Three incubation experiments were carried out with a non-saline soil (electrical conductivity in a saturation paste (ECe) 1 dS m⁻¹) to which NaCl was added to achieve ECe 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹, pea straw was added at 20 g kg⁻¹ as a nutrient source. Experiment 1 showed that cumulative respiration was highest in soil EC 1 and lowest in soil EC 30. The optimal water content for respiration was 60-70% of WHC in all soils. There were two periods (days 1-7 and days 8-17) in Experiment 2. In the treatments with the same water content in both periods (O-O and M-M), respiration rates decreased over time and were lower in M-M than in O-O. Cumulative respiration at medium water content did not differ between slow (L-SM) or rapid rewetting (L-RM) from low to medium water content. There were two periods in Experiment 3 with the water content in the first period 50, 40 or 30% of WHC adjusted from 60% during pre-incubation either slowly or rapidly. The water content in the second period was maintained or adjusted slowly to 30-60%. Cumulative respiration differed between water contents but was not consistently different between rapid and slow drying in the first period. We conclude that the response of microbial activity to a certain water content is influenced by the previous water content whereas the speed at which the water content is adjusted had little effect on respiration at target water content.

Keywords: cumulative respiration; osmotic potential, respiration rate; speed of change; target water content

Introduction

Soil water content varies with rainfall and irrigation patterns. Soil water content can be expressed as water potential which describes the tension by which the water is held in the soils. Low water content increases soil water potential (more negative), thus the remaining water is held more tightly in the soil and plants and microbes have to expend more energy to take it up. Further, water films around soil particles become thinner and disconnected which reduces diffusion and thus substrate availability to microbes. Low water content reduces microbial activity and growth (Bottner, 1985; Kieft et al., 1987), C and N mineralization (Pulleman and Tietema, 1999; Sleutel et al., 2008) and induces changes in microbial community structure (Hueso et al., 2012; Sorensen et al., 2013). For example, fungi and grampositive bacteria may be more tolerant to low matric potential than gram-negative bacteria (Fierer et al., 2003; Schimel et al., 2007). When encountering high water potential (strongly negative), sensitive microbes may die, but others can survive by synthesizing and accumulating osmolytes to lower the osmotic potential inside their cells and thereby retain cell turgor and metabolism (Harris, 1981) which requires high amounts of energy (Oren 2001). In non-saline soils, matric potential is the main component of soil water potential. But in saline soils, soil water potential is also influenced by osmotic potential which is related to the salt concentration in the soil solution.

Soil salinity causes land degradation because salinity reduces plant growth and soil microbial activity. In Australia, about 30% of the land area affected by different types of salinization (Rengasamy, 2006b). Soil salinity is usually determined by electrical conductivity (EC), for example in a 1:5 soil: water extract (EC_{1:5}) (Chhabra, 1996). However the salt concentration in the soil solution, that is the osmotic potential, varies with water content. As soils dry, soil matric potential increases but so does the salt concentration in the remaining soil solution and therefore the osmotic potential. Our previous studies showed that when comparing soils with different water content, soil respiration was more closely related to osmotic potential than to EC (Mavi et al., 2012; Setia et al., 2011a).

Soil water content varies with rainfall and irrigation patterns and changes in water content can be rapid (within a few minutes) or slow (over days). The effect of drying and rapid rewetting has been studied extensively (Chowdhury et al., 2011b; Griffiths et al., 2003; Herron et al., 2009; Ilstedt et al., 2000; Schimel et al., 2007; Xiang et al., 2008). Rapid rewetting of previously dry soil induces a flush in respiration (Chowdhury et al., 2011b; Fierer and Schimel, 2003) This respiration flush is thought to be due to increased substrate availability from cell lysis, release of osmolytes and aggregate breakdown (Borken and Matzner, 2009; Fierer and Schimel, 2002; Kim et al., 2012; Navarro-Garcia et al., 2012). But little is known about the response of soil microbes to less dramatic changes in water content and if the response is influenced by the speed at which the water content is changed. Slow changes may allow microbial community structure to change or accumulation of osmolytes. Therefore microbes may adjust to a low water content (high water potential) better and maintain greater activity if the water content is slowly adjusted compared to rapid adjustment. Further, microbes previously exposed to low water content (high water content. This is because water potential decreases in the former whereas it increases in the latter case. The effects of changes in water content could be more pronounced in saline soil than in non-saline soil because they influence not only matric potential but also the salt concentration in the soil solution (osmotic potential).

We conducted three experiments with a non-saline and two saline soils to test the following hypotheses: i) previous exposure to low water content will increase respiration at medium water content compared to soils that maintained at medium water content throughout because the adaptation to low water content will increase tolerance to the lower osmotic potential at medium water content, and ii) slow drying allows microbes to adapt to lower osmotic potential compared to rapid drying which will increase microbial activity at the target water content and result in greater activity during subsequent increases in water content because the microbes were less stressed.

Materials and Methods

Soil

A non-saline sandy loam soil was collected (0-10cm) from Monarto, South Australia (35° 05' S and 1 39° 06' E). The region is semi-arid and characterized by a Mediterranean climate; the average temperature is 15.4 °C in winter and 30.5° C in summer. After collection, the soil was air-dried and sieved to < 2 mm. The soil had the following properties: pH 7.8, electrical conductivity in the saturated extract (EC_e) 1 dS m⁻¹, 16.3% clay, 17.5% silt, 66.2% sand, water holding capacity 32% and 12.3 g kg⁻¹ organic carbon content.

Experimental design

Experiment 1. The aim of this experiment was to determine the relationship between osmotic potential and soil respiration in soils with different EC. Soil EC_e was increased to 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹ by adding different amounts of NaCl dissolved in water, the control received the same amount of water but no salt. Soil water content was adjusted to 50% of WHC based on previous experiments which showed that this would be close to optimal for microbial activity in soils of this texture. The soils are referred to as EC1 (original soil without salt addition), EC10 and EC30 for soils with EC_e 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹, respectively. After a 15 day pre-incubation at 22-25°C, pea residue (C/N ratio 26, sieved to 0.25-2 mm) was added at 20 g kg⁻¹ soil as available nutrient source and the water content was either increased by adding water or decreased by drying in a fan-forced oven at 30°C to achieve osmotic potentials between -0.07.and -9 MPa, then soil respiration was measured daily over 15 days. Three different water contents resulting in high, medium, and low cumulative respiration in the different soils were chosen for following experiments (Table 3).

Experiment 2. The aim of this experiment was to assess the response of soil microbes to rapid or slow changes in osmotic potential. Based on Experiment 1, three different water contents were chosen for each soil for high, medium and low cumulative respiration (% of WHC): 60, 40, 20 for soil EC 1; 60, 30, 20 for soil EC 10 and 70, 40, 20 for soil EC 30. Before adjusting to this water content, the soils were pre-incubated at their optimum water content (60%, 60% and 70% of WHC for EC 1, EC 10 and EC 30,

64

respectively; determined in Experiment 1) for 22 days. During this time, pea residue (C/N ratio 26, sieved to 0.25-2 mm) was added at 20 g kg⁻¹ soil as available nutrient source on day 15. After this 22day pre-incubation, the experimental period started by adding 25 g soil into cores (diameter 3.7 cm, height 5 cm) with a nylon mesh base which was packed according to the bulk density in the field, there were four replicates in each treatment. The experiment consisted of two periods: days 1-7 and days 8-17. Soil respiration was measured continuously throughout the first and second period. Soil water content was maintained at optimum (O) or were rapidly dried in a 30 °C fan forced oven (within 6 hours) at the beginning of first period to reach medium (M) and low (L) water content. There were five treatments for each soil with similar or different water contents in each period (Table 1). The treatment names indicate the water content in the two periods (days 1-7 and days 8-17): maintained at optimum water content (referred to as O-O); from optimum to medium water content (soils were dried in a fanforced oven on day 8 and then placed back into the jars for respiration measurement, referred to as O-M); maintained at medium water content (referred to as M-M); slow change from low to medium water content (slow rewetting by adding small amounts of water for a gradual increase in water content in 2-3 days) (referred to as L-SM); rapid change from low to medium water content (rapid rewetting by adding the full amount of required water once) (referred to L-RM). Microbial biomass C was measured on day 1 (start of the first period) and day 17 (end of the second period).

Experiment 3. This experiment was designed to assess the effect of drying (increasing osmotic potential) slowly or rapidly followed by an slow change in water content on soil respiration. Soil EC 30 from Experiment 1 was used in this experiment to represent saline soils. Before the start of the experimental period, the soil was pre-incubated at 60% of WHC for 22 days. During this time, pea residue (C/N ratio 26, sieved to 0.25-2 mm) was added at 20 g kg⁻¹ soil on day 15. After the pre-incubation period, the soil was filled into the cores as described for Experiment 2. There were 2 periods: period 1 which lasted from day 1 to day 7 or 12 depending on the mode of drying (slow or rapid) and period 2 which started immediately at the end of period 1 and lasted 10 days. There were 28 treatments separated into four

groups according to the water content in the first period (60%, 50%, 40%, 30% of WHC) (Table 2). In group 60, the water content in the first period was maintained after the pre-incubation. In groups 50, 40 and 30, drying in the first period was achieved by drying the soil either rapidly (30 °C fan forced oven) before placing the cores in the jars for respiration measurement or slowly by placing silica pouches in the jars and replacing them daily. In the second period, soils in each group were either dried or rewetted slowly to 60%, 50%, 40%, 30% WHC. Treatment names indicate the water content in the two periods and the speed by which the water content was adjusted in the second period, e.g. S50-40 refers to slow drying in the first period to 50% of WHC followed by slow drying to 40% of WHC in the second period. In period 1, respiration was measured daily including the days during which the water content was adjusted slowly. It took 1, 2 and 5 days to reach 50, 40 and 30% of WHC slowly. After the target water content was reached, respiration was measured for 7 days. Therefore respiration in the first period was measured for 7 days for treatments with rapid adjustment (day 1 to 7 after adjustment on day 0). In the treatments with slow adjustment of the water content, the number of days during which respiration was measured depended on the target water content: 8 days for target water content of 50% of WHC, 9 days for target water content of 40% of WHC and 12 days for target water content of 30% of WHC. Cumulative respiration data are presented either normalized to 7 days [(cumulative respiration over whole measured period/number of days measured) X 7], or cumulative respiration over the 7 days after the target water content was reached. In period 2, respiration was measured for 10 days only after the target water content was reached.

In all experiment, the soil water content was measured by weight regularly and reverse osmosis water added if necessary.

Measurements

The EC and pH were measured in a 1:5 soil: water ratio after 1 h end-over-end shaking. The EC_{1:5} was converted to the EC of a saturated paste (EC_e) using the equation: EC_e = (14.0-0.13 × clay %) × $EC_{1:5}$ (Hazelton and Murphy, 2007; Rengasamy, 2006a). The water holding capacity (WHC) was measured by
placing thoroughly wetted soils in rings in a sintered glass funnel which was connected to a 100 cm water column (Ψ m=-10 kPa), and allowed to drain for 48 h. Soil osmotic potential was calculated by the following equation (Richards, 1954):

 O_s = -0.036 EC_{meas} $\theta_{ref}/\theta_{act}$

Where O_s = the soil osmotic potential (MPa) at the actual moisture content (θ_{act} , g g⁻¹) of the soil and EC_{meas}= the measure electrical conductivity (dS m⁻¹) of the extract at the reference water content (θ_{ref} , g g⁻¹) of the 1:5 soil/water mixture.

Soil respiration was measured daily by quantifying headspace CO_2 concentration within each jar using a Servomex 1450 infra-red gas analyser (Servomex, UK). After each measurement (t₁), the jars were vented to achieve ambient CO_2 concentrations, re-sealed and the CO_2 concentration was measured again (t₀). The CO_2 evolved during this period was calculated from the difference in CO_2 concentration between t₁ and t₀. Linear regression based on injection of known amounts of CO_2 into the jars was used to define the relationship between CO_2 concentration and detector reading. For details regarding the calculations see Setia *et al.* (2011b).

In Experiment 2, microbial biomass carbon (MBC) at the start and the end of the experiment was determined by fumigation-extraction (<u>Vance *et al.*</u>, 1987</u>). The soil samples used for microbial biomass C determination were incubated separately from those used for measuring respiration but were also incubated in similar jars which were opened daily to refresh the air in them. There were four replicates per treatment, and sampling time. The C concentration in the filtered extracts was determined by titration (<u>Anderson and Ingram, 1993</u>) after adding 0.0667 M K₂Cr₂O₇ and sulfuric acid. The remaining dichromate was titrated with 0.033 M acidified (NH₄)₂Fe(SO₄)₂·6H₂O. Microbial biomass C was calculated as: MBC= 2.22 ×[(organic C extracted from fumigated soil)-(organic C extracted from non-fumigated soil)](<u>Wu *et al.*, 1990</u>).

Statistical analysis

Significant differences between different treatments in cumulative respiration and respiration rates were assessed by 1-way ANOVA. In Experiment 2, differences between treatments and sampling times (days 1 and 17) in microbial biomass C were assessed by 2-way ANOVA (GenStat ® for Windows 11.0, VSN Int.Ltd, UK, 2005). The least significant difference values were calculated at 5% probability.

Results

In the description of the results, we will refer mainly to water content, not osmotic potential because readers will be more familiar with water content.

Experiment 1

Between water content 80 to 20% of WHC, the osmotic potential varied between -0.07 and -0.3 MPa in soil EC 1, between -0.7 and -3 MPa in soil EC 10 and between -2.1 and -9 MPa in soil EC 30 (Table 3). Cumulative respiration was highest in soil EC 1 and lowest in soil EC 30. It was influenced by water content in all three soils, particularly in EC 30. Cumulative respiration was highest in soil EC 1 at 50-60% of WHC, in soil EC 10 at 70% WHC) and in EC 30 at 70-80% of WHC.

Based on the results of this experiment, the optimal water content chosen for Experiments 2 and 3 was 60 % of WHC. Although cumulative respiration was highest at 70-80% of WHC in soil EC 30, 60% of WHC was chosen for the following experiments because the soil was rather wet and difficult to mix at 70-80% of WHC.

Experiment 2

Soil respiration

At a given water content, respiration rates were lower in soil EC 30 than in the other two soils EC 1 or 10 (Fig. 1). In the first period (day 1-7), respiration rates decreased with decreasing water content (optimal (O) to medium (M) to low (L)). In the treatment with optimal water content throughout the experiment (O-O), respiration rates decreased over time but were still higher at the end of the

experiment than in the other treatments. Respiration rates also decreased over time in the treatment with medium water content throughout (M-M) and they were lower than with optimal water content. When the soil was dried from optimal to medium water content in the second period (treatment O-M), respiration rates decreased until day 12-13 and then were very low in soils EC 10 and EC 30, but increased again in soil EC 1. After day 12, respiration rates in a given soil were similar in the treatments with medium water content irrespective of whether the water content in the first period was optimal or medium (O-M and M-M). When the water content was increased rapidly from low in the first period to medium in the second period (L-RM), respiration rates sharply increased on day 8, then decreased until day 13 after which they increased again. When the water content was increased from low to medium slowly (L-SM) respiration rates increased gradually but remained stable after day 12. Thus, between days 12 and 15, respiration rates were higher in L-SM than in L-RM.

Cumulative respiration from day 1 to day 17 was lower in soil EC 30 than in the other two soils (EC 1 and 10) (Fig. 2). In all soils, drying from optimal water content in the first period to medium water content in the second period reduced cumulative respiration on day 17 compared to the treatment with optimal water content throughout (O-O). In the treatments with medium water content in the second period (M-M, L-SM, L-RM), cumulative respiration on day 17 did not differ among treatments in soils EC 1 and 10. But in soil EC 30, cumulative respiration was greater when water content was low the first period than if it was medium. When the soil water content was increased from low water content in the first period to medium water content in the second period, cumulative respiration at target water content (medium) was higher in the treatments with rapid rewetting compared to slow rewetting.

Cumulative respiration decreased with decreasing osmotic potential in both periods (Fig.3 A, B). In the first period, the range of osmotic potentials was smallest for soil EC1 and greatest for soil EC 30 (Fig. 3 A). The number of days at the target water content in the second period varied between 7 and 10 days, being shorter when the water content was adjusted slowly. To better compare the effect of slow and rapid wetting on respiration, cumulative respiration in the second period at the target water content

normalised to 10 days for Figure 3 B. The normalised cumulative respiration did not differ between the treatments with rapid or slow rewetting from low to medium water content (L-RM and L-SM).

Microbial biomass C

Before the start of the experiment (day 0, after 22 day pre-incubation), the MBC concentration was higher in soils EC 1 and 10 than in soil EC 30 (data not shown). At the end of the experiment, the MBC concentration differed little among soils and treatments (Table 4). In soil EC 1, treatment had no significant effect on MBC concentration, but in soils EC 10 and EC 30, the MBC concentration was highest in the treatment with optimal water content throughout (O-O). In soil EC 10, the MBC concentration was lowest in the treatment with optimal water content in the first period and medium water content in the second period (O-M) whereas in soil EC 30, it was lowest in the treatment with slow rewetting in the second period (L-SM).

Experiment 3

Respiration rates in the first period decreased over time in all treatments (Fig. 4). When the water content in the first period was 50 and 40% of WHC, respiration rates were higher in the first 3 days in the treatments with slow compared to rapid drying because the water content also decreased more slowly (Fig. 4 A, B). In the treatment with 30% WHC in the first period (Fig. 4 C), respiration rates were higher with slow compared to rapid drying until day 7. In the second period the water content was reached. Respiration rates were higher in the first 3 days after the target water content was reached with slow compared to rapid drying when the water content in the first period was 50 or 40% of WHC (Fig. 4 D, E), but not when the water content in the first period was only 30% of WHC (Fig. 4 F). Compared to maintenance of the water content throughout periods 1 and 2 (e.g. 40-40% of WHC), increasing the water content in the second period, e.g. from 40 to 50 or 60% WHC increased respiration

rates for about 5 days after reaching the target water content whereas decreasing the water content in the second period resulted in decreasing respiration rates.

With rapid drying, respiration in the first period was measured for 7 days. In the treatments with slow drying of the water content, the number of days during which respiration was measured depended on the target water content (8, 9 and 12 days for target water content 50, 40 and 30% WHC, respectively).

For Fig. 5, cumulative respiration in the first period was normalised to 7 days in all treatments. The normalised cumulative respiration did not differ between rapid and slow drying in the first period when the target water content was 50 and 40% of WHC (Fig. 5 B, C). But when the target water content was 30% of WHC, normalised cumulative respiration was greater with slow compared to rapid drying (Fig. 5 D). Irrespective of the water content of the first period, cumulative respiration in the second period (8 days) or at the end of the experiment decreased with decreasing water content (Fig. 5). Cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment was not consistently different between rapid and slow drying in the first period, but there were some differences. In the treatments with target water content of 50% WHC in the first period, cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment to the first period was 60 or 40% WHC (Fig. 5 B). When the target water content of the first period was 40% WHC (Fig. 5 C), cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment was higher with slow compared to rapid drying only when the water content in the second period was 60 or 40% WHC (Fig. 5 B). When the target water content of the first period was 40% WHC (Fig. 5 C), cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment was higher with slow compared to rapid drying with 60 or 50% of WHC in the second period (Fig. 5 C). At a target water content of 30% of WHC in the first period, cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment was higher with slow compared to rapid adjustment only when the water content was 240% of WHC in the second period.

Cumulative respiration in the first period at the target water content and in the second period decreased with decreasing water content (Fig. 6). Speed of drying in the first period did not influence cumulative respiration in the first period when the water content in the first period was reduced from 60% of WHC during pre-incubation to 50 % of WHC. But when the soils were dried more in the first period (target water content 30 or 40% of WHC), cumulative respiration at the target water content in the first

period was greater with slow compared to rapid drying (Fig. 6 A). Cumulative respiration in the second period was higher with slow compared to rapid drying in the first period when the water content in the first period was 50 or 40% WHC at the highest water content in the second period (60% WHC, osmotic potential -2.5 MPa) (Fig. 6 B, C). But at lower water contents in the second period, there was no consistent difference between rapid and slow drying in the first period. In contrast, when the water content in the first period was 30% WHC (Fig. 6 D), cumulative respiration in the second period was higher with rapid compared to slow drying in the first period at the three higher water contents in the second period (60, 50 and 40% WHC). But there was no difference between rapid and slow drying when at lowest water content in the second period (30% WHC).

Discussion

The first experiment showed that the optimal water content for respiration is higher when the EC is high compared to low EC because the effect of salinity on microbes depends on the salt concentration in the soil solution (the osmotic potential) not the EC measured at a certain soil:water ratio in the laboratory. The salt concentration in the soil solution increases as the water content decreases. Thus, microbial activity will be reduced at higher water contents in soil with high EC than in soil with low EC. This confirms previous studies (Mavi et al., 2012; Setia et al., 2011a) which showed that osmotic potential more closely related to microbial activity than EC when comparing soils with different water contents. The main aim of the present study was to assess if the previous exposure to low or high water content (high or low osmotic potential) and how quickly this water content was reached influenced respiration at a given water content/osmotic potential.

Increasing respiration after rewetting of soil has been shown in many previous studies, however our experiments provide novel information about the response of microbes to rewetting because we used (i) different moisture cycles either from moist to dry or from dry to moist, (ii) soils with different EC which resulted in different osmotic potentials, and (iii) we studied the effect of speed of drying or wetting.

Experiment 2 showed that drying from optimal to medium water content (O-M) reduced respiration rates to similar levels as when the water content was maintained at medium (M-M). Thus previous exposure to high water content did not seem to make microbes more susceptible to lower water content (higher osmotic potential). However cumulative respiration at medium (target) water content was higher when the water content was reduced from optimal to medium (O-M) compared to maintenance of medium water content (M-M). Thus although respiration rates eventually decreased to similar levels in O-M and M-M, respiration rates were higher for a few days at medium water content in O-M resulting in higher cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment compared to M-M. This suggests that previous exposure to optimal water content allows microbes to maintain higher activity at medium water content than microbes which were kept at medium water content in the soil. The soil dried most likely from the surface, thus when the target medium water content was reached (appropriate soil weight achieved), the soil close to the surface may have been drier whereas the soil at the bottom of the cores may have still had an optimum water content. In contrast the water content would be uniform in the treatment which was kept at medium water content throughout.

Rapid rewetting from low to medium water content (L-RM) in Experiment 2 induced a rapid increase in respiration rates, but respiration rates then declined from day 3 to day 6. This confirms the flush in respiration induced by rapid rewetting in non-saline soils. The rewetting flush is explained by an increase in substrate availability from cell lysis, release of osmolytes and exposure of substrate previously protected in aggregates (Borken and Matzner, 2009; Kim et al., 2012); (Fierer and Schimel, 2002; Navarro-Garcia et al., 2012). The differences between cumulative respiration at medium and low water content were greatest in the most saline soil (EC 30) which can be explained by the high osmotic potential in this soil at low water content (-4.2 MPa) compared to the osmotic potential in the less saline soils at low water content (-0.3 and -2.5 MPa for soils EC1 and EC10). The high osmotic potential in soil EC 30 at low water content will represent a strong stressor to microbes. The osmotic potential at medium water content in soil EC 30 was still quite high (-2.5 MPa) resulting in low overall cumulative

respiration in this soil. The osmotic potential was similar in soil EC 30 at medium water content and in soil EC10 at low water content which explains the similar cumulative respiration in the two treatments. These results emphasise the importance of considering osmotic potential and not just EC measured in a certain soil:water suspension when evaluating the effect of salinity on soil microbes.

With slow rewetting (L-SM) respiration rates increased slowly, but then remained high. Compared to rapid rewetting, respiration rates with slow rewetting were lower from day 1 to 3 after the start of rewetting, but were higher from day 5 to 7. Although the pattern of respiration rates differed between the two treatments, cumulative respiration rates at the end of the experiment were similar in L-RM and L-SM. Speed of rewetting also did not influence cumulative respiration at the target water content in period 2.

However, respiration rates and cumulative respiration at medium (target) water content in the second period were higher when the water content was low in the first period (L-M) compared to optimal or medium water content (O-M and M-M). Thus previous exposure to low water content appears to allow microbes to maintain higher activity at medium water content compared to previous optimal or medium water content. This appears to confirm our first hypothesis (previous exposure to low water content will increase respiration at medium water content compared to soils that maintained at medium water content throughout because the adaptation to low water content will increase to the lower osmotic potential at medium water content but also to higher substrate availability because less substrate was decomposed in the previous period when the water content during this period was low compared to optimal or medium water content. Synthesis osmolytes requires large amounts of energy (Oren 2001), therefore greater substrate availability could increase salinity tolerance.

Therefore the results of Experiment 2 suggest that water content in the two experimental periods influenced respiration whereas the speed by which the soils were dried to low water content in the first period had only a small effect.

There was no consistent effect of water treatment on microbial biomass C at the end of Experiment 2. By then, respiration rates were low suggesting substrate limitation which would induce

biomass turnover. Single MBC measurements like in the present study are not suitable for determining treatment effects on microbes. Continuous measurement of respiration on the other hand can provide important insights into microbial response to environmental factors.

Experiment 3 was designed to investigate the effect of changes in water content on respiration in greater detail. The most saline soil was chosen because the microbes were exposed to the highest osmotic at the low water content and because little is known about the effects of changes in water content in saline soils. In Experiment 3, slow drying allowed the microbes to maintain higher activity while the soil dried slowly compared to rapid drying and also increased respiration when the target water content of 40 or 30% WHC was reached. Thus the slow decrease in water content (increase in osmotic potential) apparently gave microbes time to develop tolerance mechanisms. Another reason for the higher activity at the target water content could be changes in microbial community structure during slow drying. Previous studies showed that microbial community structure is influenced by soil water content (e.g. Drenovsky *et al.*, 2004). This confirms our second hypothesis (slow drying allows microbes to adapt to lower osmotic potential compared to rapid drying which will increase microbial activity at the target water content and result in greater activity during subsequent increases in water content because the microbes were less stressed).

Slow drying in the first period to 50 and 40% WHC also resulted in higher respiration for a few days after rewetting the soils in period 2. This increased cumulative respiration at the end of the experiment with slow compared to rapid drying in the first period. The slow drying in the first period caused less stress than rapid drying which allowed the microbes to respond quickly to the more favourable conditions at the higher water content.

But when the water content in the first period was only 30% WHC, respiration after rewetting in period 2 was higher when the soils were rapidly dried to 30% in period 1 compared to slow drying in period 1 which is in contrast to the response of microbial activity to rewetting when the water content in the first period was 50 and 40% WHC and. This contrasting response depending on the water content in

the first period (30 compared to 40 and 50% of WHC) could be due to the greater substrate availability in the second period with 30% of WHC because less C had been respired in the first period with rapid drying. In the treatments with 50 and 40% WHC in period 1 on the other hand, cumulative respiration in the first period differed little between slow and rapid drying, probably because the target water content was still sufficient to maintain a certain level of activity. In the treatment with 30% of WHC in the first period on the other hand, respiration rates were very low once the target water content was reached.

Conclusion

This study showed that in non-saline and saline soils, the response of microbial activity to a certain water content (osmotic potential) is influenced by the previous water content. The previous water content (low, medium or high) had a stronger effect on total cumulative respiration than the speed at which the soils are dried. Respiration at the target water content was higher at medium or high water content when the soils had a low water content before which could indicate increased tolerance to the target water content because of the lower osmotic potential. However, our experiments did not allow distinguishing between increased tolerance due to physiological adaptation or as a result of greater substrate availability because less C was respired previously when the soil was dry. Microbial activity was also influenced by the speed of drying but the effect was less than that of the water content.

Acknowledgements

Nan Yan thanks the China Scholarship Council for providing the scholarship.

References

Anderson JM, Ingram JSI (1993) Tropical soil biology and fertility: A handbook of methods. 2nd edn. CAB International, Wallingford, England.

- Borken W, Matzner E (2009) Reappraisal of drying and wetting effects on C and N mineralization and fluxes in soils. Glob Change Biol 15: 808-824.
- Bottner P (1985) Response of microbial biomass to alternate moist and dry conditions in a soil incubated with C-14 labeled and N-15 labelled plant material. Soil Biol Biochem 17: 329-337.

Chhabra R (1996) Soil salinity and water quality. Balkema, Rotterdam.

- Chowdhury N, Yan N, Islam MN, Marschner P (2011) The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils. Soil Biol Biochem 43: 2265-2272.
- Drenovsky RE, Vo D, Graham KJ, Scow KM (2004) Soil water content and organic carbon availability are major determinants of soil microbial community composition. Microbial Ecol 48: 423-430.
- Fierer N, Schimel JP (2002) Effects of drying-rewetting frequency on soil carbon and nitrogen transformations. Soil Biol Biochem 34: 777-787.
- Fierer N, Schimel JP (2003) Holden PA. Influence of drying-rewetting frequency on soil bacterial community structure. Microbial Ecol 45: 63-71.
- Griffiths RI, Whiteley AS, O'Donnell AG, Bailey MJ (2003) Physiological and community responses of established grassland bacterial populations to water stress. Appl Environ Microb 69: 6961-6968.
- Hazelton PA, Murphy BW (2007) Interpreting soil test results, what do all the numbers mean? CSIRO, Collingwood VIC.
- Herron PM, Stark JM, Holt C, Hooker T, Cardon ZG (2009) Microbial growth efficiencies across a soil moisture gradient assessed using 13C-acetic acid vapor and 15N-ammonia gas. Soil Biol Biochem 41: 1262-1269.
- Hueso S, Garcia C, Hernandez T (2012) Severe drought conditions modify the microbial community structure, size and activity in amended and unamended soils. Soil Biol Biochem 50:167-173.
- Ilstedt U, Nordgren A, Malmer A (2000) Optimum soil water for soil respiration before and after amendment with glucose in humid tropical acrisols and a boreal mor layer. Soil Biol Biochem 32:1591-1599.

- Kieft TL, Soroker E, Firestone MK (1987) Microbial biomass response to a rapid increase in water potential when dry soil is wetted. Soil Biol Biochem 19: 119-126.
- Kim DG, Vargas R, Bond-Lamberty B, Turetsky MR (2012) Effects of soil rewetting and thawing on soil gas fluxes: a review of current literature and suggestions for future research. Biogeosciences 9: 2459-2483.
- Mavi MS, Marschner P, Chittleborough DJ, Cox JW, Sanderman J (2012) Salinity and sodicity affect soil respiration and dissolved organic matter dynamics differentially in soils varying in texture. Soil Biol Biochem 45: 8-13.
- Navarro-Garcia F, Casermeiro MA, Schimel JP (2012) When structure means conservation: Effect of aggregate structure in controlling microbial responses to rewetting events. Soil Biol Biochem 44: 1-8.

Oren A (1999) Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiol Mol Biol R 63: 334-348.

- Pulleman M, Tietema A (1999) Microbial C and N transformations during drying and rewetting of coniferous forest floor material. Soil Biol Biochem 31: 275-285.
- Rengasamy P (2006a) Soil salinity and sodicity. In: Stevens D (ed) Growing crops with reclaimed wastewater. CSIRO Pub, Collingwood Vic, pp 125-138.

Rengasamy P (2006b) World salinization with emphasis on Australia. J Exp Bot 57:1017-1023.

- Richards LA (1954) Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. United States Department of Agriculture, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.
- Schimel J, Balser TC, Wallenstein M (2007) Microbial stress-response physiology and its implications for ecosystem function. Ecology 88: 1386-1394.
- Setia R, Marschner P, Baldock J, Chittleborough D, Smith P, Smith J (2011a) Salinity effects on carbon mineralization in soils of varying texture. Soil Biol Biochem 43: 1908-1916.
- Setia R, Marschner P, Baldock J, Chittleborough D, Verma V (2011b) Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt-affected landscapes. Soil Biol Biochem 43: 667-674.

- Sleutel S, Moeskops B, Huybrechts W, Vandenbossche A, Salomez J, De Bolle S, Buchan D, De Neve S (2008) Modeling soil moisture effects on net nitrogen mineralization in loamy wetland soils. Wetlands 28: 724-734.
- Sorensen PO, Germino MJ, Feris KP (2013) Microbial community responses to 17 years of altered precipitation are seasonally dependent and coupled to co-varying effects of water content on vegetation and soil C. Soil Biol Biochem 64: 155-163.
- Vance ED, Brookes PC, Jenkinson DS (1987) An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biol Biochem 19: 703-707.
- Wu J, Joergensen RG, Pommerening B, Chaussod R, Brookes PC (1990) Measurement of soil microbial biomass C by fumigation extraction- an automated procedure. Soil Biol Biochem 22: 1167-1169.
- Xiang SR, Doyle A, Holden PA, Schimel JP (2008) Drying and rewetting effects on C and N mineralization and microbial activity in surface and subsurface California grassland soils. Soil Biol Biochem 40: 2281-2289.

Table 1. Soil water content (%WHC) and osmotic potential (MPa) in different periods in Experiment 2 for soils with ECe 1, 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹.

		First period (day 1-7)		Second period (day 8-17)	
Soil	Treatment	Water	Osmotic	Water	Osmotic
		content	potential	content	potential
EC1	0-0	60	-0.09	60	-0.09
	O-M	60	-0.09	40	-0.14
	M-M	40	-0.14	40	-0.14
	L-SM	20	-0.3	40	-0.14
	L-RM	20	-0.3	40	-0.14
EC10	0-0	60	-1	60	-1
	O-M	60	-1	30	-1.8
	M-M	30	-1.8	30	-1.8
	L-SM	20	-3	30	-1.8
	L-RM	20	-3	30	-1.8
EC30	0-0	70	-2.5	70	-2.5
	O-M	70	-2.5	40	-4.2
	M-M	40	-4.2	40	-4.2
	L-SM	20	-9	40	-4.2
	L-RM	20	-9	40	-4.2

Table 2. Soil water content (%WHC) and osmotic potential (MPa) in different periods in Experiment 3 for soil ECe 30 dS m⁻¹.

	First period (7-12 days)		Second period (10 days)	
Treatment	Water	Osmotic	Water	Osmotic
	content	potential	content	potential
60-60	60	-2	60	-2
60-50	60	-2	50	-3
60-40	60	-2	40	-4
60-30	60	-2	30	-5
R50-60	50	-3	60	-2
R50-50	50	-3	50	-3
R50-40	50	-3	40	-4
R50-30	50	-3	30	-5
S50-60	50	-3	60	-2
S50-50	50	-3	50	-3
S50-40	50	-3	40	-4
S50-30	50	-3	30	-5
R40-60	40	-4	60	-2
R40-50	40	-4	50	-3
R40-40	40	-4	40	-4
R40-30	40	-4	30	-5
S40-60	40	-4	60	-2
S40-50	40	-4	50	-3
S40-40	40	-4	40	-4
S40-30	40	-4	30	-5
R30-60	30	-5	60	-2
R30-50	30	-5	50	-3
R30-40	30	-5	40	-4
R30-30	30	-5	30	-5
S30-60	30	-5	60	-2
S30-50	30	-5	50	-3
S30-40	30	-5	40	-4
S30-30	30	-5	30	-5

Table 3. Cumulative respiration after 15 days in Experiment 1 in soils with EC 1, 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹ at different water content and the corresponding osmotic potential (n=4). Different letters indicate significant differences in cumulative respiration within one soil ($P \le 0.05$).

Soil	Water content (%WHC)	Osmotic potential (MPa)	Cumulative respiration	
EC 1	80	-0.07	2.75	С
	70	-0.08	2.74	С
	60	-0.09	2.99	е
	50	-0.11	2.98	е
	40	-0.14	2.81	d
	30	-0.18	2.47	b
	20	-0.3	1.94	а
EC 10	80	-0.7	2.16	С
	70	-0.8	2.28	е
	60	-1	2.20	cd
	50	-1.1	2.24	cd
	40	-1.4	2.18	С
	30	-1.8	1.74	b
	20	-3	0.97	а
EC 30	80	-2.1	2.21	f
	70	-2.5	2.20	f
	60	-2.8	1.85	е
	50	-3.4	1.63	d
	40	-4.2	1.33	С
	30	-5.4	0.81	b
	20	-9	0.50	а

Table 4 Microbial biomass C at the end of Experiment 2 in different moisture treatments in soils with EC

Soil	Treatment	MBC	
		(mg kg ⁻¹)	
EC1	0-0	188	cde
	O-M	188	cde
	M-M	199	de
	L-SM	160	bcd
	L-RM	202	de
EC10	0-0	209	е
	O-M	114	ab
	M-M	174	cd
	L-SM	165	cd
	L-RM	143	bcd
EC30	0-0	208	е
	O-M	145	bcd
	M-M	127	bc
	L-SM	82	а
	L-RM	157	bcd

1, 10 and 30 dS m^{-1} (for details about the moisture treatments see Table 2) (n=4).

Figure 1. Respiration rates in Experiment 2 from days 1 to 17 in soils with $EC_e \ 1$ (A), 10 (B) and 30 dS m⁻¹ (C) in moisture treatments O-O, O-M, M-M, L-SM and L-RM (n=4, standard error bars are too small to be visible beyond the symbols). Vertical arrows indicate when the target water content was reached in L-RSM. For treatment details see Table 2.

Figure 2. Cumulative respiration in Experiment 2 in the first and second in soils with EC_e 1 (A), 10 (B) and 30 dS m⁻¹ (C). Period 2 is subdivided into adjustment and target phases with moisture treatments O-O, O-M, M-M, L-SM and L-RM (n=4). Different letters indicate significant differences between treatments in a given soil and period with lower case letters for the first period and upper case letters for the second period ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment details see Table 2.

Figure 3 Cumulative respiration at target osmotic potential (water content) in first (A) and second period (B) in Experiment 2 in soils with EC_e 1, 10 and 30 dS m⁻¹ (indicated by labels S1, S10 and S30) in moisture treatments O-O, O-M, M-M, L-SM and L-RM (n=4). For treatment abbreviations see Table 2.

Figure 4. Respiration rates in periods 1 and 2 in Experiment 3 at 50 (A, D), 40 (B, E) and 30% (C, F) of WHC in period 1 with rapid or slow drying in period 1 and slow adjustment to 30-60 % WHC in period 2 (n=4, standard error bars are too small to be visible beyond the symbols). Vertical arrows indicate when the target water content was reached. For treatment abbreviations see Table 3.

Figure 5. Cumulative respiration in periods 1 and 2 in Experiment 3 at 60 (A) 50 (B), 40 (C) and 30% (D) of WHC in period 1 with rapid or slow drying in period 1 and slow adjustment to 30-60 % of WHC in period 2. Cumulative respiration in period 1 was normalised to 7 days (n=4). At a given water content in period 1, different letters indicate significant differences between treatments with lower case letters for the first period and upper case letters for the second period ($P \le 0.05$). For treatment abbreviations see Table 3.

Figure 6 Cumulative respiration at target osmotic potential in different moisture treatments in period 1 (A) at target water content) and in period 2 with rapid or slow drying to 50 (B), 40 (C) and 30% (D) of WHC in period 1 in period 1 and slow adjustment to 30-60 % of WHC in period 2.

Figure 1



Figure 2







Figure 5



Figure 6



CHAPTER 7

Conclusion and Future Research

7 Conclusion and Future Research

Soil salinity is a world-wide threat to agricultural production and ecosystems because it reduces plant growth and microbial functioning. The effects of salinity on soil microbes have been studied extensively (Andronov et al., 2012; Batra and Manna, 1997; Pathak and Rao, 1998; Setia et al., 2011a), but usually at constant salinity or without information about changes in salinity prior to sampling. However, in the field salinity is not constant, it varies with the quality of the water used for irrigation. The effect of changes in salinity on soil microbes was investigated in Chapters 2, 3, 4 in this thesis.

Soil water content also changes in the field and its effect on soil microbes has been studied extensively in non-saline soils (Bottner, 1985; Hueso et al., 2012; Kieft et al., 1987; Pulleman and Tietema, 1999; Sorensen et al., 2013). In saline soils, the water content also influences the salt concentration in the soil solution (osmotic potential), but less is known about the interaction between soil water content and salinity on soil microbes. This interaction was studied in Chapters 5, 6 of this thesis.

The main findings of the experiments in this thesis were:

- Soil microbial activity and biomass are negatively affected by salinity irrespective of whether the EC is adjusted or already found in the field.
- II. Microbial activity and biomass are mainly a function of the final EC.
- III. Soil microbes respond rapidly to changes in EC when supplied with an easily available C source. A large initial microbial biomass can better adapt to changes in EC and take advantage of low EC by rapid growth than a small microbial biomass.

- IV. When studying the interaction between soil water content and salinity, it is important to consider that the salt concentration in the soil solution (the osmotic potential) is a function of water content.
- V. Rewetting results in a flush in respiration even in highly saline soils. However, the flush in respiration upon rewetting occurred only if the water potential is decreased at least 3-fold upon rewetting. The respiration flush is lower in saline compared to non-saline soils.
- VI. In non-saline and saline soils, the response of microbial activity to a certain water content (osmotic potential) is influenced by the previous water content.

The studies in Chapters 2 and 3 showed that, in the presence of available substrate microbial activity changed rapidly when salinity was increased (Chapter 2) or decreased (Chapter 3). Microbial activity was a function of the final EC irrespective of the original EC. This showed that: (i) microbial activity is not influenced by the extent of EC change (large or small) from original to final EC; (ii) microbes in previously saline soils are not more tolerant to further increases in salinity compared to microbes in previously non-saline soils; and (iii) activity and growth of a proportion of the soil microbes can rapidly increase when the EC is reduced and the substrate is added. The slower recovery of the microbial biomass when the EC was decreased by leaching compared to respiration in the originally highly saline soil suggests that upon an decrease of the osmotic potential, the small initial microbial biomass uses the substrates predominantly for energy generation (respiration) whereas cell division and growth respond more slowly.

In Chapter 4, one non-saline soil and two saline soils were exposed to cycles of different ECs where the EC was changed rapidly or gradually. Glucose was added as an easily available C source at the start of each cycle. The experiments showed that soil microbes can respond quickly to changes in EC with respect to activity and growth when they are supplied with easily available C, which in agreement with the first two experiments. But whereas the experiments described in Chapters 2 and 3 involved only one change in EC, the study in Chapter 4 included several cycles during which the EC was increased or decreased. Nevertheless, the results showed that even upon short-term exposure to different ECs, a previous exposure to high EC did not limit the ability of the soil microbes to respond to a subsequent decrease in salinity because respiration increased within one day when the EC was reduced from EC 31 or 11 dS m⁻¹ to 1 dS m⁻¹. Further, a gradual increase of the EC did not result in greater respiration or microbial biomass compared to an abrupt increase. It should be noted that the gradual increase occurred over only a few days which may not give the microbes sufficient time to adapt, e.g. by a change in microbial community structure. However, such rapid changes in EC occur in irrigated fields. The results in Chapter 4 confirm the conclusion that microbial activity is influenced by the current EC.

However, microbial activity and biomass in the originally non-saline soil were less affected by EC increases and recovered more quickly after the EC was decreased than activity and biomass in the originally saline soils. This suggests that the large biomass in the non-saline soil can better adapt to changes in EC than a smaller biomass in the saline soils which was already stressed by salinity in the In the field, soil water content varies in time and space, and these changes can be rapid or slow. Particularly in arid and semi-arid areas, soils often experience dry periods interrupted by occasional rainfall events that induce rapid rewetting. In Chapter 5, the effects of drying extent on the flush of respiration after rewetting was assessed, the results showed that rewetting of dry soils induced a flush of respiration, which in agreement with those reported previously (Fierer and Schimel, 2003; Franzluebbers et al., 2000; Halverson et al., 2000; Kieft et al., 1987). However, the intensity of the flush was influenced by both the extent of drying and soil salinity. The flush in respiration upon rewetting occurred only if the soils were dried for 3-5 days, that is, when the water potential was increased at least 3-fold in the dry period compared to optimal water potential. No flush upon rewetting was observed if the water potential had been increased less than 3-fold. The flush in respiration upon rewetting was lower in saline compared to non-saline soils which suggests that salinity limits the ability of microbes to utilise substrates released upon rewetting.

The effect of changing water content was further investigated in the studies described in Chapter 6. A non-saline and two saline soils were maintained at low, medium and optimum water content during two periods or the water content changed between the periods which changes being either rapid or slow.

The results showed that the response of microbial activity to a certain water content (osmotic potential) is influenced by the previous water content whereas the speed at which the water content was changed had little effect on respiration at target water content. When the previous water content was

low, respiration was higher at medium water content compared to continuous medium water content. This could be due to greater tolerance of the microbes previously exposed to high osmotic potential or because low respiration rates at low water content in the first period resulted in greater substrate availability at medium water content compared to the treatments with medium or optimal water content previously.

The results of this thesis showed that both salinity and soil water content strongly influence microbial activity and nutrient cycling which could in turn influence plant growth. We showed that soil microbes can rapidly respond to improved conditions (reduction of salinity or increased soil water content). Therefore, reducing salinity e.g. by leaching with non-saline water could rapidly increase nutrient mineralisation. However, in the studies presented in this thesis, organic C was added to the soils. Saline soils have a low organic matter content which may limit the ability for rapid recovery suggesting that effectiveness of amelioration strategies such as leaching could be increased by addition of organic matter. The results described in this thesis provide new insights into microbial ecology of saline soils. But they also prompt new questions which could be addressed in future studies.

 Soil microbial activity and biomass were assessed in this study, but not microbial community structure with respect to functions. It is reported that soil microbial community is influenced by soil salinity and soil moisture content (Sorensen et al., 2013; Thrall et al., 2009; Yu et al., 2012), but little is known about the effect of changes in both salinity and water content on microbial community structure, particularly how this influences microbial functions involved in nutrient cycling. Presence of functional genes involved in N cycling processes such as ammonification, nitrification, denitrification and N₂ fixation could be investigated using microarrays. The abundance of the genes could be measured by real-time PCR. This could be based on DNA (gene presence) or RNA (gene expression).

2) In the studies described in this thesis, easily decomposable substrates such as pea straw or glucose were used. However, plant residues in saline soils may vary in decomposability. It is possible that salinity has a greater effect on microbial community in the presence of residues that are decomposed by only a small proportion of the microbial community (e.g. lignin-rich material such as wood) because loss of only a few salt-sensitive species could impair decomposition. On the other hand when residues that are decomposed by a large proportion of the microbial community (e.g. legume straw) the death of a few genotypes due to salinity would have a smaller effect. In this thesis, NaCI was used to adjust salinity (EC) because it is the dominant salt in Australian soils. However, salinity may also be due to salts of other cations and anions such as Ca2+, Mg+, K+ and SO42-, CO32-, HCO3-. Previous studies have shown that NaCl is more toxic to microbes than Na₂SO₄ (McClung and Frankenberger, 1987). Further, the salts differ in solubility which could change the interactions between salinity and water content. Highly soluble salts such as NaCl will remain in solution even at high concentrations (low water content), whereas less soluble salts such as BaCO₃ may precipitate and therefore become less toxic.

- 3) In this study the source of the respired CO₂ or microbial biomass C could not be determined. Therefore, the proportion of utilised substrate could only be estimated assuming no decomposition of native organic C. To differentiate utilisation of added C from that of native organic C, 14C labelled material or differences in 13C natural abundance between soil organic C and substrate C could be used (Jenkinso, 1971), this would lead to a better understanding of the effect of salinity and dry and rewetting on native soil organic matter content and of the importance of native organic matter as energy source for soil microbes.
- 4) The studies described here were controlled laboratory incubation experiments to allow assessment of mechanisms involved in response of microbes to salinity and soil water content over short periods of time. However field studies measuring CO₂ release from saline soils over longer periods of time in conjunction with measurement of soil water content are needed to better understand the contribution of saline soils to CO₂ release and how it changes over the seasons.

References

Adl, S.M., 2003. The ecology of soil decomposition. CAB International 2003, Wallingford UK.

Adviento-Borbe, M. A. A. Doran, J. W. Drijber, R.A., Dobermann, A., 2006. Soil electrical conductivity and water content affect nitrous oxide and carbon dioxide emissions in intensively managed soils. J. Environ. Qual. 35, 1999-2010.

- Amato, M., Ladd, J.N., 1994. Application of the ninhydrin-reactive N assay for microbial biomass in acid soils Soil Biology & Biochemistry 26, 1109-1115.
- Anderson, J.M., Ingram, J.S.I., 1993. Tropical soil biology and fertility: A handbook of methods, Second edition. CAB International, Wallingford, England.
- Anderson, J.P.E., Domsch, K.H., 1980. Quantities of plant nutrients in the microbial biomass of selected soils. Soil Science 130, 211-216.
- Andronov, E.E., Petrova, S.N., Pinaev, A.G., Pershina, E.V., Rakhimgalieva, S.Z., Akhmedenov, K.M., Gorobets, A.V., Sergaliev, N.K., 2012. Analysis of the structure of microbial community in soils with different degrees of salinization using T-RFLP and real-time PCR techniques. Eurasian Soil Science 45, 147-156.
- Arshad, M., 2008. Soil salinity and salinization, In: Chesworth, W. (Ed.), Encyclopedia of Soil Science Dordrecht. Springer, 699-704 pp.
- Ayers, R.S., Westcot, W.D., 1976. Water quality for agriculture. FAO, Rome.
- Batra, L., Manna, M.C., 1997. Dehydrogenase activity and microbial biomass carbon in saltaffected soils of semiarid and arid regions. Arid Land Research and Management 11, 295-303.
- Borken, W., Matzner, E., 2009. Reappraisal of drying and wetting effects on C and N mineralization and fluxes in soils. Global Change Biology 15, 808-824.
- Bottner, P., 1985. Response of microbial biomass to alternate moist and dry conditions in a soil incubated with C-14 labeled and N-15 labelled plant material. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 17, 329-337.

Brady, N.C., Weil, R.R., 2002. The nature and properties of soils. Prentice Hall, New Jersey.

- Brassard, P., Henry, K.A., Schwartzman, K., Jomphe, M., Olson, S.H., 2008. Geography and genealogy of the human host harbouring a distinctive drug-resistant strain of tuberculosis. Infect Genet Evol 8, 247-257.
- Buringh, P., 1978. Food production potential of the world, In: Sinha, R. (Ed.), The World Food Problem; Consensus and Conflict. Pergamon Press., pp. 477-485.
- Burns, R.G., Dell'Agnola, G., S.Miele, S.Nardi, G.Savoini, M.Schnitzer, P.Sequi, D.Vaughan, S.A.Visser, 1986. Humic substances effect on soil and plants. Ramo Editoriale degli Agricoltori.
- Butterly, C.R., Bunemann, E.K., McNeill, A.M., Baldock, J.A., Marschner, P., 2009. Carbon pulses but not phosphorus pulses are related to decreases in microbial biomass during repeated drying and rewetting of soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 1406-1416.
- Cao, D., Shi, F.C., Ruan, W.B., Lu, Z.H., Chai, M.W., 2011. Seasonal changes in and relationship between soil microbial and microfaunal communities in a *Tamarix chinensis* community in the Yellow River Delta. African Journal of Biotechnology 10, 18425-18432.
- Chartres, C.J., 1993. Sodic soils- and introduction to their formation and distribution in Australia Australian Journal of Soil Research 31, 751-760.

Chhabra, R., 1996. Soil salinity and water quality. Balkema, Rotterdam, Netherlands.

Chowdhury, N., Marschner, P., Burns, R.G., 2011a. Soil microbial activity and community composition:

Impact of changes in matric and osmotic potential. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1229-1236.

Chowdhury, N., Yan, N., Islam, M.N., Marschner, P., 2011b. The extent of drying influences the flush of respiration after rewetting in non-saline and saline soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 2265-2272.

CISEAU, IPTRID, AGLL, FAO, 2005. Management of irrigation-induced salt-affected soils.

- Csonka, L.N., 1989. Physiological and genetic responses of bacteria to osmotic-stress. Microbiological Reviews 53, 121-147.
- Del Moral, A., Quesada, E., Ramos-Cormenzana, A., 1987. Distribution and types of bacterial isolated from an inland saltern Annales de l'Institut Pasteur Microbiology 138, 59-66.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., 2002. Effects of drying-rewetting frequency on soil carbon and nitrogen transformations. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 34, 777-787.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., 2003. A proposed mechanism for the pulse in carbon dioxide production commonly observed following the rapid rewetting of a dry soil. Soil Science Society of America Journal 67, 798-805.
- Fierer, N., Schimel, J.P., Holden, P.A., 2003. Influence of drying-rewetting frequency on soil bacterial community structure. Microbial Ecology 45, 63-71.
- Frankenberger, W.T., Bingham, F.T., 1982. Influence of salinity on soil enzyme activities Soil Science Society of America Journal 46, 1173-1177.
- Franzluebbers, A.J., Haney, R.L., Honeycutt, C.W., Schomberg, H.H., Hons, F.M., 2000. Flush of carbon dioxide following rewetting of dried soil relates to active organic pools. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 613-623.
- French, S., Levy-Booth, D., Samarajeewa, A., Shannon, K.E., Smith, J., Trevors, J.T., 2009. Elevated temperatures and carbon dioxide concentrations: effects on selected microbial activities in temperate agricultural soils. World Journal of Microbiology & Biotechnology 25, 1887-1900.
- Garcia, C., Hernandez, T., 1996. Influence of salinity on the biological and biochemical activity of a calciorthird soil. Plant and Soil 178, 255-263.
- Gennari, M., Abbate, C., La Porta, V., Baglieri, A., Cignetti, A., 2007. Microbial response to Na₂SO4 additions in a volcanic soil. Arid Land Research and Management 21, 211-227.
- George, R., McFarlane, D., Nulsen, B., 1997. Salinity Threatens the Viability of Agriculture and Ecosystems in Western Australia. Hydrogeology Journal 5, 6-21.
- Gessner, M.O., Swan, C.M., Dang, C.K., McKie, B.G., Bardgett, R.D., Wall, D.H., Hattenschwiler, S., 2010. Diversity meets decomposition. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25, 372-380.
- Ghassemi, F., Jakeman, A.J., Nix, H.A., 1995. Salinization of Land and Water Resources: Human Causes, Extent, Management and Case Studies. United Kingdom, Wallingford.
- Griffiths, R.I., Whiteley, A.S., O'Donnell, A.G., Bailey, M.J., 2003. Physiological and community responses of established grassland bacterial populations to water stress. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 69, 6961-6968.
- Gros, R., Poly, F., Monrozier, L.J., Faivre, P., 2003. Plant and soil microbial community responses to solid waste leachates diffusion on grassland. Plant and Soil 255, 445-455.
- Hajkowicz, S., Young, M., 2005. Costing yield loss from acidity, sodicity and dryland salinity to Australian agriculture. Land Degradation & Development 16, 417-433.

- Halverson, L.J., Jones, T.M., Firestone, M.K., 2000. Release of intracellular solutes by four soil bacteria exposed to dilution stress. Soil Science Society of America Journal 64, 1630-1637.
- Harris, R.F., 1981. Effect of water potential on microbial growth and activity. SSSA Special Publication, 23-95.
- Hazelton, P.A., Murphy, B.W., 2007. Interpreting soil test results, what do all the numbers mean? . CSIRO, Colling wood VIC.
- Herron, P.M., Stark, J.M., Holt, C., Hooker, T., Cardon, Z.G., 2009. Microbial growth efficiencies across a soil moisture gradient assessed using 13C-acetic acid vapor and 15N-ammonia gas. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 41, 1262-1269.
- Hueso, S., Garcia, C., Hernandez, T., 2012. Severe drought conditions modify the microbial community structure, size and activity in amended and unamended soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 50, 167-173.
- Ilstedt, U., Nordgren, A., Malmer, A., 2000. Optimum soil water for soil respiration before and after amendment with glucose in humid tropical acrisols and a boreal mor layer. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 32, 1591-1599.
- Jenkinso, D., 1971. Studies on decomposition of C14 labelled organic matter in soil. Soil Science 111, 64-70.
- Jin, V.L., Haney, R.L., Fay, P.A., Polley, H.W., 2013. Soil type and moisture regime control microbial C and N mineralization in grassland soils more than atmospheric CO₂-induced changes in litter quality. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 58, 172-180.

104

- Kieft, T.L., Soroker, E., Firestone, M.K., 1987. Microbial biomass response to a rapid increase in water potential when dry soil is wetted Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 119-126.
- Kim, D.G., Vargas, R., Bond-Lamberty, B., Turetsky, M.R., 2012. Effects of soil rewetting and thawing on soil gas fluxes: a review of current literature and suggestions for future research. Biogeosciences 9, 2459-2483.

Kozlowski, T.T., 1984. Flooding and plant growth. Orlando, Fla : Academic Press, Orlando, Fla.

- Ladeiro, B., 2012. Saline Agriculture in the 21st Century: Using Salt Contaminated Resources to Cope Food Requirements. Journal of Botany 2012, 7.
- Lal, R., Kimble, J., Levine, E., Whitman, C., 1995. World soils and greenhouse effect:an overview., In: Lal.R, Kimble, J., Levine, E., Stewart, B.A. (Eds.), Soils and global change. CRC Press, Boca Raton,FL., pp. 1-8.
- Laura, R.D., 1974. Effects of neutral salts on carbon and nitrogen mineralization of organic-matter in soil. Plant and Soil 41, 113-127.
- Mamilov, A., Dilly, O.M., Mamilov, S., Inubushi, K., 2004. Microbial eco-physiology of degrading aral sea wetlands: Consequences for C-cycling. Soil Science and Plant Nutrition 50, 839-842.
- Martin, D.D., Ciulla, R.A., Roberts, M.F., 1999. Osmoadaptation in archaea. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 65, 1815-1825.
- Mavi, M.S., Marschner, P., Chittleborough, D.J., Cox, J.W., Sanderman, J., 2012. Salinity and sodicity affect soil respiration and dissolved organic matter dynamics differentially in soils varying in texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 45, 8-13.

- McClung, G., Frankenberger, W.T., 1987. Nitrogen mineralization rates in saline vs salt-amended soils Plant and Soil 104, 13-21.
- McKenzie, N., 2002. Soil Physical Measurement and Interpretation for Land Evaluation. [electronic resource]. Melbourne : CSIRO Publishing, Melbourne.
- Mikha, M.M., Rice, C.W., Milliken, G.A., 2005. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization as affected by drying and wetting cycles. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37, 339-347.
- Moss, J.A., Nocker, A., Lepo, J.E., Snyder, R.A., 2006. Stability and change in estuarine biofilm bacterial community diversity. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 72, 5679-5688.
- Navarro-Garcia, F., Casermeiro, M.A., Schimel, J.P., 2012. When structure means conservation: Effect of aggregate structure in controlling microbial responses to rewetting events. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 44, 1-8.
- NDSP, 2004. Breaking Ground-Key Findings from 10 years of Australia's National Dryland Salinity Program, Canberra.
- Nelson, P.N., Ladd, J.N., Oades, J.M., 1996. Decomposition of C-14-labelled plant material in a saltaffected soil. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 28, 433-441.

NLWRA, 2001. Dryland Salinity. Australia's dryland salinity assessment 2000., Canberra.

- Northcote, K.H., 1972. Australian soils with saline and sodic properties / by K.H. Northcote and J.K.M. Skene. Melbourne : CSIRO, Melbourne.
- Oldeman, L.R., Hakkeling, R.T.A., Sombroek, W.G., 1990. World map of the status of human-induced soil degradation: an explanatory note.

- Or, D., Wraith, J.M., 2000. Soil water content and water potential relationships, In: Sumner.M.E. (Ed.), Hand book of soil science. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. A53-A65.
- Oren, A., 1999. Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews 63, 334-348.
- Pan, C.C., Liu, C.A., Zhao, H.L., Wang, Y., 2013. Changes of soil physico-chemical properties and enzyme activities in relation to grassland salinization. European Journal of Soil Biology 55, 13-19.
- Pankhurst, C.E., Yu, S., Hawke, B.G., Harch, B.D., 2001. Capacity of fatty acid profiles and substrate utilization patterns to describe differences in soil microbial communities associated with increased salinity or alkalinity at three locations in South Australia. Biology and Fertility of Soils 33, 204-217.
- Pathak, H., Rao, D.L.N., 1998. Carbon and nitrogen mineralization from added organic matter in saline and alkali soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 30, 695-702.
- Paul, K.I., Polglase, P.J., O'Connell, A.M., Carlyle, J.C., Smethurst, P.J., Khanna, P.K., 2003. Defining the relation between soil water content and net nitrogen mineralization. European Journal of Soil Science 54, 39-47.
- Peck, A.J., 1993. Salinity, In: McTainsh, G.H. (Ed.), Land Degradation Processes in Australia. Longman Cheshire, Melbourne, pp. 234-270.
- Pulleman, M., Tietema, A., 1999. Microbial C and N transformations during drying and rewetting of coniferous forest floor material. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 31, 275-285.

107

- Quesada, E., Ventosa, A., Ramoscormenzana, A., Rodriguezvalera, F., 1982. Types and properties of some bacteria isolated from hypersaline soils Journal of Applied Bacteriology 53, 155-161.
- Raich, J.W., Potter, C.S., 1995. Global patterns of carbon dioxide emissions from soils Global Biogeochemical Cycles 9, 23-36.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006a. Soil salinity and sodicity, In: Stevens, D. (Ed.), Growing crops with reclaimed wastewater. CSIRO.
- Rengasamy, P., 2006b. World salinization with emphasis on Australia. Journal of Experimental Botany 57, 1017-1023.
- Richards, L.A., 1954. Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. United States Department of Agriculture. Government Printing Office., Washington.DC.
- Rietz, D.N., Haynes, R.J., 2003. Effects of irrigation-induced salinity and sodicity on soil microbial activity. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 35, 845-854.
- Rousk, J., Elyaagubi, F.K., Jones, D.L., Godbold, D.L., 2011. Bacterial salt tolerance is unrelated to soil salinity across an arid agroecosystem salinity gradient. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1881-1887.
- Sagot, B., Gaysinski, M., Mehiri, M., Guigonis, J.-M., Le Rudulier, D., Alloing, G., 2010. Osmotically induced synthesis of the dipeptide N-acetylglutaminylglutamine amide is mediated by a new pathway conserved among bacteria. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 107, 12652-12657.

- Sands, R., Reid, C.P.P., 1980. The Osmotic Potential of Soil Water in Plant/Soil Systems. Australian Journal of Soil Research 18, 13-25.
- Sardinha, M., Muller, T., Schmeisky, H., Joergensen, R.G., 2003. Microbial performance in soils along a salinity gradient under acidic conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 23, 237-244.
- Sarig, S., Fliessbach, A., Steinberger, Y., 1996. Microbial biomass reflects a nitrogen and phosphorous economy of halophytes grown in salty desert soil. Biology and Fertility of Soils 21, 128-130.
- Sarig, S., Steinberger, Y., 1994. Microbial biomass response to seasonal fluctuation in soil-salinity under the canopy of desert halophytes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 26, 1405-1408.
- Schimel, D.S., Braswell, B.H., Holland, E.A., McKeown, R., Ojima, D.S., Painter, T.H., Parton, W.J., Townsend, A.R., 1994. Climatic, edaphic, and biotic controls over storage and turnover of carbon in soils Global Biogeochemical Cycles 8, 279-293.
- Schimel, J., Balser, T.C., Wallenstein, M., 2007. Microbial stress-response physiology and its implications for ecosystem function. Ecology 88, 1386-1394.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., 2010. Is CO₂ evolution in saline soils affected by an osmotic effect and calcium carbonate? Biology and Fertility of Soils 46, 781-792.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Smith, P., Smith, J., 2011a. Salinity effects on carbon mineralization in soils of varying texture. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 1908-1916.
- Setia, R., Marschner, P., Baldock, J., Chittleborough, D., Verma, V., 2011b. Relationships between carbon dioxide emission and soil properties in salt-affected landscapes. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 43, 667-674.

- Shi, D.C., Wang, D.L., 2005. Effects of various salt-alkaline mixed stresses on Aneurolepidium chinense (Trin.) Kitag. Plant and Soil 271, 15-26.
- Skopp, J., Jawson, M.D., Doran, J.W., 1990. Steady-state aerobic microbial activity as a function of soilwater content Soil Science Society of America Journal 54, 1619-1625.
- Sleutel, S., Moeskops, B., Huybrechts, W., Vandenbossche, A., Salomez, J., De Bolle, S., Buchan, D., De Neve, S., 2008. Modeling soil moisture effects on net nitrogen mineralization in loamy wetland soils. Wetlands 28, 724-734.
- Sorensen, P.O., Germino, M.J., Feris, K.P., 2013. Microbial community responses to 17 years of altered precipitation are seasonally dependent and coupled to co-varying effects of water content on vegetation and soil C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 64, 155-163.
- Stark, J.M., Firestone, M.K., 1995. Mechanisms for soil-moisture effects on activity of nitrifying bacteria Applied and Environmental Microbiology 61, 218-221.
- Strehlow, K., Davis, J., Sim, L., Chambers, J., Halse, S., Hamilton, D., Horwitz, P., McComb, A., Froend,
 R., 2005. Temporal changes between ecological regimes in a range of primary and secondary
 salinised wetlands. Hydrobiologia 552, 17-31.
- Szabolcs, I., 1989. Salt-affected soils. Boca Raton, Fla : CRC Press
- Tate, R.L., 2000. Soil Microbiology. John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Thrall, P.H., Broadhurst, L.M., Hoque, M.S., Bagnall, D.J., 2009. Diversity and salt tolerance of native *Acacia* rhizobia isolated from saline and non-saline soils. Austral Ecology 34, 950-963.
- UNEP, 2007. Global Environment Outlook 4, Malta.

- Van Gestel, M., Merckx, R., Vlassak, K., 1993. Microbial biomass responses to soil drying and rewetting-the fate of fast-growing and slow-growing microorganisms in soils from different climates. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 25, 109-123.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19, 703-707.
- Vasileiadis, S., Coppolecchia, D., Puglisi, E., Balloi, A., Mapelli, F., Hamon, R.E., Daffonchio, D., Trevisan, M., 2012. Response of Ammonia Oxidizing Bacteria and Archaea to Acute Zinc Stress and Different Moisture Regimes in Soil. Microbial Ecology 64, 1028-1037.
- Warrick, A.W., Or, D., 2007. Soil water concepts, In: Lamm, F.R., Ayars ,J.E. & Nakayama, F.S. (Ed.), Microirrigation for crop production: design, operation, and management. Elsevier B.V., Oxford, pp. 27-30.
- Wichern, J., Wichern, F., Joergensen, R.G., 2006. Impact of salinity on soil microbial communities and the decomposition of maize in acidic soils. Geoderma 137, 100-108.
- Wong, V.N.L., Dalal, R.C., Greene, R.S.B., 2009. Carbon dynamics of sodic and saline soils following gypsum and organic material additions: A laboratory incubation. Applied Soil Ecology 41, 29-40.
- Wu, J., Brookes, P.C., 2005. The proportional mineralisation of microbial biomass and organic matter caused by air-drying and rewetting of a grassland soil. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37, 507-515.
- Wu, J., Joergensen, R.G., Pommerening, B., Chaussod, R., Brookes, P.C., 1990. Measurement of soil microbial biomass C by fumigation extraction- an automated procedure. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 22, 1167-1169.

- Xiang, S.R., Doyle, A., Holden, P.A., Schimel, J.P., 2008. Drying and rewetting effects on C and N mineralization and microbial activity in surface and subsurface California grassland soils. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 40, 2281-2289.
- Yu, Y., Wang, H., Liu, J., Wang, Q., Shen, T.L., Guo, W.H., Wang, R.Q., 2012. Shifts in microbial community function and structure along the successional gradient of coastal wetlands in Yellow River Estuary. European Journal of Soil Biology 49, 12-21.
- Yuan, B.C., Li, Z.Z., Liu, H., Gao, M., Zhang, Y.Y., 2007a. Microbial biomass and activity in salt affected soils under arid conditions. Applied Soil Ecology 35, 319-328.
- Yuan, B.C., Xu, X.G., Li, Z.Z., Gao, T.P., Gao, M., Fan, X.W., Deng, H.M., 2007b. Microbial biomass and activity in alkalized magnesic soils under arid conditions. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 39, 3004-3013.
- Zahran, H.H., Moharram, A.M., Mohammad, H.A., 1992. Some ecological and physiological-studies on bacteria isolated from salt-affected soils of Egypt. Journal of Basic Microbiology 32, 405-413.